UNIVERSITY OF JYVÄSKYLÄ DEPARTMENT OF CHEMISTRY RESEARCH REPORT NO. 191

VILLE SOIKKELI

HYDROMETALLURGICAL RECOVERY AND LEACHING STUDIES FOR SELECTED VALUABLE METALS FROM FLY ASH SAMPLES BY ULTRASOUND-ASSISTED EXTRACTION FOLLOWED BY ICP-OES DETERMINATION

Academic Dissertation for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

UNIVERSITY OF JYVÄSKYLÄ

2016

DEPARTMENT OF CHEMISTRY, UNIVERSITY OF JYVÄSKYLÄ RESEARCH REPORT No. 191

HYDROMETALLURGICAL RECOVERY AND LEACHING STUDIES FOR SELECTED VALUABLE METALS FROM FLY ASH SAMPLES BY ULTRASOUND-ASSISTED EXTRACTION FOLLOWED BY ICP-OES DETERMINATION

BY

VILLE SOIKKELI

Academic Dissertation for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

To be presented, by permission of the Faculty of Mathematics and Science of the University of Jyväskylä, for public examination in Auditorium YlistöKem4, on May 20th, 2016 at 12 noon.

UNIVERSITY OF JYVÄSKYLÄ

Copyright ©, 2016 University of Jyväskylä Jyväskylä, Finland ISBN 978-951-39-6599-0 ISSN 0357-346X

URN:ISBN:978-952-86-0255-2 ISBN 978-952-86-0255-2 (PDF) ISSN 0357-346X

Jyväskylän yliopisto, 2024

ABSTRACT

Soikkeli Ville

Hydrometallurgical recovery and leaching studies for selected valuable metals from fly ash samples by ultrasound-assisted extraction followed by ICP-OES determination Jyväskylä: University of Jyväskylä, 2016, p. 107 (Department of Chemistry, University of Jyväskylä Research Report Series ISSN 0357-346X) ISBN 978-951-39-6599-0

Au, Co, Cu, Cr, Ir, Ni, Pd, Pt, V and Zn are metals used widely as raw materials in industry. They can all be considered as valuable metals. Out of these metals Co, Cr, Ir, Pd and Pt were recognized as critical raw materials in the ad-hoc working group of the European Commission's report in 2014. While the primary sources of these metals are drying up it seems to be reasonable to investigate new methods to recover the metals from secondary sources e.g., from industrial fly ash.

In this work, new methods for the recovery of all metals (Au, Co, Cu, Cr, Ir, Ni, Pd, Pt, V, Zn) and determination of the noble metals (Au, Ir, Pd, Pt) from fly ash samples were developed. The samples were collected from Finnish power plants using a mixture of biomass and peat as a fuel. An ultrasound-assisted digestion was utilized as a sample pre-treatment method and the concentrations of elements were determined by inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectrometry (ICP-OES). The measurement conditions were optimized by applying a standard reference material, a recovery test and synthetic samples. The determination of the noble metals investigated was found to be affected by spectral interferences due to the emission of matrix elements Cu, Fe, Mn, Si, Ti and W. The interferences were corrected successfully for lines Pd 340.458 and Ir 224.268 nm by the multiple linear regression (MLR) technique.

An ultrasound-assisted leaching procedure with oxalic acid as a leaching agent was developed for the recovery of elements. A leaching rate from 70% to 90% was obtained for the elements investigated. The parameters of extraction were optimized for a sample weight of 10g. Liquid-liquid extraction and sulfide precipitation methods in the recovery of the noble metals from oxalic acid leachate were investigated. The former method was found to be more specific for the noble metals examined and thus preferred to the latter method.

Keywords: Fly ash, precious metal, recovery, ultrasound-assisted extraction, sulfide precipitation, liquid-liquid extraction.

Author`s address	Ville Soikkeli Department of Chemistry P.O. Box 35 FI-40014 University of Jyväskylä ville.s.soikkeli@jyu.fi
Supervisor	Docent Ari Väisänen Department of Chemistry University of Jyväskylä Jyväskylä, Finland
Reviewers	Professor Mika Sillanpää Laboratory of Green Chemistry Lappeenranta University of Technology Mikkeli, Finland
	Senior Researcher Sirpa Peräniemi School of Pharmacy University of Eastern Finland Kuopio, Finland
Opponent	Docent Jaakko Rämö SusChem (Sustainable Chemistry) University of Oulu Oulu, Finland

PREFACE

The work has been carried out by the Department of Chemistry, at the University of Jyväskylä during 2009-2014. First, I would like to express my gratitude to docent Ari Väisänen for the opportunity to work in his research group, and for his encouragement and patient guidance during the work. Ari, the current Head of the Department, Prof. Jan Lundell, the former Head of the Department, Prof. Jussi Valkonen and especially the Development Manager Risto Ryymin from Jyväskylän Energia are grately acknowledged for enabling this work and for their collaboration during the research. I would also like to thank the group members Ph.D. Siiri Perämäki and M.Sc. Antti Tiihonen in the Department of Chemistry, Hannu Lamberg and Miikka Tulonen for their collaboration throughout the project. In addition, I thank Aki Ilander, Ph.D. for his co-operation at the beginning of the work.

Thanks also go to all my former colleagues at the Department of Chemistry. The laboratory assistants Mrs. Satu Lind, Mrs. Elina Hautakangas, Mrs. Ritva Watia, Mrs. Satu Rautiainen, Mrs. Marja Salo, Mrs. Arja Mäkelä, and Mrs. Leena Koskela are acknowledged for providing me with laboratory equipment and reagents during the research. The referees, Professor Mika Sillanpää and Senior Researcher Sirpa Peräniemi are gratefully acknowledged for their careful review of this thesis. This work has been financially supported by Jyväskylän Energia Oy, a University of Jyväskylä grant, and a grant from the Magnus Ehrnrooth Foundation. I also thank my family, my father Jaakko, my mother Maarit, my sister Maija and her family for their solid support throughout the work. Finally; to my lovely wife Elina and sons Elmeri and Paavo. You bring joy to my life every single day. I dedicate this work to you.

Kuopio 19.04.2016 Ville Soikkeli

ABBREVIATIONS

А	aquatic phase
AC	added concentration
ALIQ	Aliquat 336 [®] , quaternary ammonium salt
A/O	volume ratio (aquatic phase/organic phase)
BCR	the European Community Bureau of Reference
BTMPPA	bis-2,4,4-trimethylpentylphosphinic acid
CC	corrected concentration
CRM	certified reference material
CSE	conventional sequential extraction procedure
DAS	dialkyl sulfide
DBC	dibutyl carbitol
DBE	dibutyl ether
DEM	diethyl malonate
EDDS	ethylenediaminedisuccinic acid
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EF	enrichment factor
EoL	end-of-life
DTPA	diethylene triamine pentaacetic acid
FAAS	flame atomic absorption spectrometry
FINAS	Finnish Accreditation Service
GFAAS	graphite furnace atomic absorption spectrometry
GSF	Geological Survey of Finland
HIDS	3-hydroxy-2,2-iminodisuccinic acid
ICP-OES	inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry
ICP-MS	inductively coupled mass spectrometry
LIX® 860N-I	5-nonylsalicylaldoxime
LOD	limit of detection
LOQ	limit of quantification
L/S	liquid-to-solid ratio
MC	measured concentration
MIBK	methyl isobutyl ketone
MSE	microwave-assisted sequential extraction
MLR	multiple linear regression
MSW	municipal solid waste
NIES	National Institute for Environmental Studies
NIST	National Institute of Standards and Technology
NTPA	nitrilotriacetic acid
0	organic phase
PGM	platinum group metal
р	statistical probability
PTFE	polytetrafluoroethylene

r	correlation coefficient
REE	rare earth element
Rec.	recovery
RSD	relative standard deviation
SE	sequential extraction
SMT	Standards, Measurement and Testing Programme
SRM	standard reference material
TBP	tributyl phosphate
UASE	ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction procedure
UNEP	United Nations Environment Program

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT PREFACE ABBREVIATIONS CONTENTS

1	AIN	1S OF 1	THE STUDY	11
2	INT	RODU	CTION	12
3	REV	VIEW C	DF THE LITERATURE	14
	3.1	Back	ground of the study	14
		3.1.1	Characterization and utilization of bio fly ashes	14
		3.1.2	Finnish environmental legislation on waste utilization	15
		3.1.3	Commercial recovery of metals from fly ash	15
		3.1.4	Selection of elements to be recovered from fly ashes	17
	3.2	Quali	ty of analytical results	19
		3.2.1	Calibration	19
		3.2.2	Limit of detection and quantification	20
		3.2.3	Random and systematic errors	20
		3.2.4	Significance tests	21
	3.3	ICP-C	DES measurements	22
		3.3.1	Robust conditions of the plasma	23
		3.3.2	Spectral lines used for analysis of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt	24
		3.3.3	Spectral interferences on the lines of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt	26
		3.3.4	Multiple linear regression	27
	3.4	Ultra	sound-assisted sample pre-treatment	28
	3.5	Seque	ential extraction methods	30
		3.5.1	Conventional sequential extraction	30
		3.5.2	Accelerated sequential extraction procedures for parti	culate
			material	31
	3.6	The e	xtraction of oxide fraction from fly ash samples	32
		3.6.1	Selective leaching of the oxide fraction	32
		3.6.2	Leaching of oxide fraction by oxalic acid	32
	3.7	The r	ecovery of noble metals by liquid-liquid extraction	36
	3.8	Meta	l recovery by sulfide precipitation	37
		3.8.1	Precipitating agents	39
		3.8.2	Effect of temperature and contact time	39
		3.8.3	Sulfide precipitation of noble metals	40
4	EXF	PERIMI	ENTAL	41
	4.1	Samp	bles and reference material	41

	4.2	Reagents	42
	4.3	Instrumentation	43
	4.4	Magnetic separation procedure	44
	4.5	Ultrasound-assisted digestion procedures	45
	4.6	Digestion in an autoclave	45
	4.7	Sequential extraction procedures	46
		4.7.1 Conventional sequential extraction procedure	46
		4.7.2 Ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction procedure	48
	4.8	Ultrasound-assisted extraction by oxalate reagents	48
	4.9	Sulfide precipitation procedure ¹⁸⁹	49
	4.10	Solvent extraction procedure	49
5	RES	ULTS AND DISCUSSION	.51
	5.1	Calibration	52
	5.2	Magnetic separation of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn from fly ash	52
	5.3	Ultrasound-assisted digestion procedures	53
	5.4	Total element concentrations in real fly ash samples	54
	5.5	The determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt by ICP-OES	56
		5.5.1 Initial interferences observed	57
		5.5.2 Multiple linear regression (MLR) model	61
		5.5.3 Recovery test for precipitate samples	66
	5.6	Ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction of fly ash samples	66
		5.6.1 Total leachable concentrations of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn	66
		5.6.2 Optimization of sonication time in step iii	70
		5.6.3 The element concentrations in oxide fraction	70
		5.6.4 Ultrasound-assisted extraction methods using	
		ammoniumoxalate and oxalic acid	71
	5.7	Sulfide precipitation	80
		5.7.1 Initial precipitation experiments	80
		5.7.2 Effect of precipitation agent	81
		5.7.3 Effects of pH	81
		5.7.4 Added concentration of sulfide	82
		5.7.5 Effect of temperature	83
		5.7.6 Effect of contact time	83
		5.7.7 Optimized sulfide precipitation procedure	84
	5.8	The recovery of valuable metals by solvent extraction	85
		5.8.1 Effect of pH and temperature	87
		5.8.2 Effect of A/O ratio	88
		5.8.3 Effect of extraction time	89
6		CONCLUSIONS	.90
REF	EREN	ICES	92

1 AIMS OF THE STUDY

- a) To determine the total concentrations of the valuable metals (Au, Ir, Pd, Pt, Co, Cu, Cr, Ni, V and Zn) from different bio fly ash samples,
- b) evaluate and correct the spectral interferences in the determination of the noble metals (Au, Ir, Pd and Pt) concentrations from the fly ash samples by ICP-OES,
- c) study the leaching behavior of the valuable elements by sequential extraction procedure,
- d) develop a fast and accurate extraction procedure by which the valuable metals could be recovered from the fly ash with as pure fraction as possible
- e) study the feasibility of solvent extraction and sulfide precipitation methods in the recovery of the noble metals from the fly ash leachate.

2 INTRODUCTION

Since the rapid industrialization, especially in developing countries, the demand for metals is increasing. In 2014, the ad-hoc working group of the European Commission determined the elements which will be critical resources in the near future: Be, Co, Cr, Ga, Ge, In, Mg, Nb, Si, Sb, W, the platinum group metals (PGMs; Pd, Pt, Rh, Ru, Os, Ir) and rare earth elements (REEs: Y, Sc, La, Ce, Pr, Nd, Pm, Sm, Eu, Gd, Tb, Dy, Ho, Er, Tm,Yb, Lu).¹ The Au, Cu, Ni, V and Zn, elements mined commercially from Finnish soil were not considered to be regarded as critical resources due to their relatively low supply risk. In addition to low supply risk the economic importance of Au was considered to be low. However, the economic importance of Ni, V and Zn was evaluated as being extremely high (EU 2014). Of the critical resources Co, Cr and PGMs are mined commercially in Finland.² In Europe, the natural sources of PGMs are highest in the region of Fennoscandia.³ In the mineralized area of Finnish Lapland adsorption of Au into the twigs of the juniper plant⁴ and crowberry⁵ has been reported.

The primary sources of metals possessing high market value are depleting which gives rise to the investigation of new methods to recover metals from secondary sources e.g. fly ash.⁶ The recovery of these metals from municipal solid waste (MSW) ash^{7-9,10}, sewage sludge fly ash¹¹⁻¹³, coal¹⁴⁻¹⁵ and coal gasification fly ash¹⁶ is discussed in some works. Jung and Osako⁷ evaluated that concentrations of Ag, Cu, In, Pd and Zn in MSW fly ash was almost equal to that in the Japanese ore used for the recovery of these metals. Hydrometallurgical metal recovery methods usually consume less energy than pyrometallurgical methods and can be more selective in the recovery of specific metal. The recovery of metals from coal fly ashes is a widely studied area and numerous hydrometallurgical

recovery methods of Ga, Ge, Ni, V and Zn from coal fly ash have been proposed.¹⁴ Hydrometallurgical recovery methods for Cu^{17, 18} and Zn ^{19, 20} from MSW fly ash, Ni and V from heavy fuel oil fly ash^{21, 22} while for Ga²³, Ge²³ and V¹⁶ from coal gasification fly ash have been introduced in papers. However, the hydrometallurgical recovery of metals from bio fly ashes is a less studied area. Recently, Perämäki introduced methods for the determination and recovery of REEs from biomass and peat fly ash samples.²⁴ Many trace elements, including hydrolyzed cations e.g. (Cu²⁺, Co²⁺, Ni²⁺, Zn²⁺) have been reported to be captured inside the oxide fraction of soil samples by sorption mechanism²⁵. In the works of Pöykiö *et al.*^{26, 27} notable portions of Co, Cu, Ni, V and Zn were separated by extraction which attacked the oxide fraction of the bio fly ash. In such extraction a dilute organic acid solution can be used as an extracting agent. This can be considered a more environmental friendly extraction than the extraction method of using mineral acids or synthetic chelating agents. The consumption of the extracting agent can also be lower since only the part of the fly ash is extracted.

In some works, an organic acid, oxalic acid, has been preferred to HNO₃ and HCl as an extracting agent in the extraction of Al²⁸, Cr²⁹, Fe²⁸, Mn²⁹, Ti²⁸ from MSW fly ash. The separation of PGMs and Au from basic metals by solvent extraction is largely carried out by exploiting the differences in the chemistry of their anionic chloro-complexes.³⁰

Some metals are separated commercially by precipitating them as sulfides. For example in the Talvivaara company's production process Co, Cu, Ni and Zn were precipitated as sulfides from a pregnant solution and sold as such to refineries.³¹ Compared to hydroxide and carbonate precipitation metals can be removed from a solution more specifically at a low pH, as the precipitate settles better. Additionally, after smelting the precipitates they can re-used further.³²

3 LITERATURE REVIEW

3.1 Background of the study

3.1.1 Characterization and utilization of bio fly ashes

It has been estimated that globally 780 million tons of coal fly ash while 480 million tons of bio fly ash is generated per year.³³ In Finland, approximately 500 x 10³ tons of fly ash per year from the combustion of peat and biomaterial is generated as a by-product of power and electricity production.³⁴ There is a wide acceptancy that the combustion of the latter fuel does not contribute to the greenhouse effect.³⁵ Currently biomass covers 8-15 % of the world's energy supplies but the portion has been estimated to rise and, by 2050, to be 33-50 %.³⁵

Primary components in bio fly ash are oxides e.g. $SiO_2 + Al_2O_3 + K_2O + Na_2O + TiO_2 + Fe_2O_3 + CaO + MgO + SO_3 + P_2O_5 + MnO.$ ^{14,36}

The chemical and physical properties, as well as the mineral composition, of fly ash from the combustion of wood³⁷ and straw³⁸ as well as from the cocombustion of wood with oil^{38, 39}, coal³⁹ and peat³⁹ have been thoroughly reviewed by other authors.^{37, 39} A pure wood ash usually contains higher concentrations of Ca, K, Mg and Cl than ash from the co-combustion of wood with peat and/or coal.³⁷ Co-combustion of coal or peat with wood adds concentrations of Al, Fe, Mg and S to the fly ash.³⁹ Thus, coal fly ash is usually more abundant in Fe₂O₃ and thus contains more magnetic material than bio fly ash.³³ Factors such as the location of the fuel collected, the composition of the fuel, the type of combustion technique and the combustion temperature influence the elemental composition of the resulting ash.³⁷

The composition of biomass differs from coal as it is more variable – especially with respect to moisture, structural components and inorganic

constituents – than the composition of coal.⁴⁰ Bio fly ash can be regarded as more water-soluble than coal fly ash. Up to 61 % of straw fly ash³⁸ while only 0.2-7.2 % (mean 1.6 %) of coal fly ash⁴¹ has been found to be water-soluble. This gives rise to the study of metal recovery from bio fly ash by extraction.

On combustion most of the organic material of the fuel is volatilized. However, the unburnt carbon remains in the ash. Thus the metals are more concentrated in the ash than in the original fuel. The elements having a tendency to enrich in the fly ash are mainly those that become volatile and then partly condense in the flue gases of the combustion system. These include As, B, Bi, Cd, Ge, Hg, Mo, Pb, S, Se, Sb, Sn and Ti.⁴² Air classification tests have shown that trace elements (Co, Cr, Cu, Mn, Pb, V, Zn) were enriched on particles of the smallest size (< 38 µm) of fly ash.⁴³

Global utilization of coal fly ash^{44, 45}, waste⁴⁶ and biomass fly ash⁴⁶ have been reviewed in the literature. An estimate is that half of the bio fly ash generated annually in Finland, approximately 250 000 tons, can be utilized for different purposes e.g. as a fertilizer in soil³⁷, a hardener in filling mine cavities⁴⁷ , an ingredient in cement manufacturing⁴⁸, and road pavement and soil amendment while half is landfilled. In Finland, the prerequisite for the utilization of the fly ash is the fulfilling of the requirements set by the legislation.^{49, 50}

3.1.2 Finnish environmental legislation on waste utilization

The prerequisite for utilization of bio fly ash is the fulfilling of the requirements set by the legislation.^{49, 50}In order to harmonize the legislation for waste with the European Union, the new Waste Act⁵¹ came into effect at the beginning of May 2012 in Finland. The definition of waste was determined in the law and a fivestepped waste hierarchy (prevention of waste formation, preparation for reuse, recycling, other reuse, and final treatment) EU directive came into effect with the law.⁵² In the new Waste Tax Act⁵³ which came into effect at the beginning of 2011, fly ash is regarded as waste and all landfills in Finland were included in the waste legislation rules. From the beginning of 2015 the landfilling of fly ash cost 55 € per ton. Additionally, transporting the ash always increases costs. If material is regarded as a byproduct or it fulfills the requirements of the End-of-Waste Criteria of the EU Directive⁵⁴ it must be registered under the REACH process. Utilization of energy production ashes require REACH registration if they are handled other than mechanically or reused elsewhere other than where they are formed. For fertilizer use the decree 403/200949 sets minimum concentrations for nutrients and maximum values for heavy metals. In the decree the limit values for soil construction⁵⁰ are given both for total and leachable concentrations of elements.

3.1.3 Commercial recovery of metals from fly ash

In a study by Morf *et al.*⁸ the fractionation of 31 elements including Au, Ag, Pt, Rh and REEs in ash samples from the MSW combustion process was evaluated. The conclusion was that the application of the Thermo-Re® concept on solid

waste incineration bottom ash enriched the concentrations of these metals while producing energy during the incinerating process.

The first pilot plant to recover heavy metals from fly ash, by using an acidic flue gas cleaning solution, while also thermally destroying organic compounds from filter ash by the 3R-process was reported in 1990 by Vehlow.⁵⁵ However, the process was thought not to be economically feasible. The research carried out at the University of Munich resulted in a process by which Zn can be separated from MSW fly ash with the final purity of 99.99 % by the FLUREC process.²⁰

Stages in the suggested procedure are:

- i) leaching of fly ash by HCl,
- ii) liquid-liquid extraction in two counter-current mixer-settler units at constant pH by 30 % (m/m) BTMPPA (bis-2,4,4-trimethylpentylphosphinic acid, dissolved in a refined petroleum product (number of carbons predominantly between 9 and 16)
- iii) stripping by 2.5 mol l⁻¹ H₂SO₄ and
- iv) electrolysis.

The concentration of Zn in the solution after stage iii is 48-fold to the concentration in the original filter ash. The process is said to be economically sustainable as the remaining fly ash can be returned to its recovered substance cycle and there are savings in waste water treatment $costs^{20}$. However, according to the economic analysis of Fellner *et al.*, with the FLUREC process only 25% of extractable Zn can be recovered at production costs in the range or slightly above the current market price for Zn.⁵⁶ This is contributed to i) by low concentrations of Zn (1500-15000 mg kg⁻¹) in the fly ash, ii) the leaching of Zn occuring significantly at pH < 4 which requires high volumes of HCl, and iii) because the extraction rate of Zn is 75 % at best. Additionally, they concluded that of the total European Zn import, only 2.2 % could be, in theory, substituted by recovering it from MSW fly ash formed inside the EU.⁵⁶

At Chalmers University of Technology, in Gothenburg, Sweden, recovery methods for Cu^{17, 18} from MSW fly ash have been developed. A suggested recovery method consists of four steps:

- i) leaching of ash by 3 mol l^{-1} NH₄NO₃ for 24 hours by L/S 5,
- ii) liquid-liquid extraction by LIX® 860N-I (5-nonylsalicylaldoxime) (diluted by kerosene), A/O 1:1, one stage,
- iii) stripping by 2 mol l^{-1} H₂SO₄, A/O 1:1, one stage and
- iv) electrolysis.

Yields of 95% for Cu were obtained in laboratory tests. The calculations revealed that at 100% the yield of Cu and its base assumes that a recycling rate of the reagent kerosene of over 99% is required in order to process and be economically beneficial. In another study, by using the recycled acidic process of water as an extracting agent all Cu and Zn were leached from bark ash.⁵⁷ A physical separation method based on magnetic density separation of the ash particles to recover precious elements from MSW bottom ash has been developed

at the Delft University of Technology, in the Netherlands.⁵⁸ Nowadays, a company named Inashco utilizes the technology on a commercial scale.⁵⁹

3.1.4 Selection of elements to be recovered from fly ashes

Many chemists agree that the following elements form the group of noble metals: all elements from the platinum group metals (Ru, Rh, Pd, Os, Ir, Pt), Au, and Ag. Some chemists also include Hg in the group. The commonality for all noble metals is that, unlike most base metals, they are resistant to corrosion and oxidation in any conditions. Ir, Pd and Pt are technologically important metals which industry has found use for, for example, in medicine, computers, cars and catalysts^{30,60}. The majority of Au is used in jewelry, electronics and for investment purposes.⁶¹ These metals possess economical value due to their low natural abundancy and complicated extraction and refining processes.⁶¹ In some works Au^{8, 15, 58}, Ir¹², Pd¹²⁻¹³ and Pt^{8, 12, 13} have been found with notable concentrations from different incinerator ashes. Thus, these elements were included in the study and are referred as "noble metals" later on the text.

Cu and Zn were chosen since the recovery of them from fly ash has been studied earlier by other groups (3.1.3). The studies have shown that the metals Co, Cu, Cr, Ni, V and Zn are present as a group in minerals in Finnish soils.⁶² A Geological Survey of Finland (GSF) has mapped the main metallogenic zones of Finland (Figure 1). In April 2014, Au, Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, Pd, Pt and Zn were mined from Finnish soil.⁶³ In December 2012 Mustavaaran Kaivos Oy submitted an Environmental Permit application to the authorities regarding the mine and concentrating plant in order to commercially mine and refine vanadium.⁶⁴ A thorough book covering the use of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn in different industrial purposes is available.⁶⁵

At the moment the end-of-life (EoL) recycling rates of the selected metals, according to a United Nations Environment Program (UNEP) Report are: V < 1%, Au 15-20%, Zn 19-60%, Ir 20-30%, Cu 43-53%, Ni 57-63% Pd 60-70%, Pt 60-70%, Co 68% and Cr 87-93%.⁶⁶ A term "valuable metal" is used throughout in the text to cover the investigated elements in this work: Au, Ir, Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, Pd, Pt, V and Zn.



FIGURE 1 The main metallogenic zones of Finland.⁶⁷

3.2 Quality of analytical results

The aim of this work was to develop an analytical method by which selected valuable elements could be recovered from fly ash samples. The determination of them from the fly ash matrix posed a challenge since the concentrations of them were notably lower than the concentrations of the matrix elements. Additionally, the emission of the matrix elements produce always matrix effects (3.3.1) in ICP-OES technique. In the validation of the analytical method the following parameters were included: linearity, accurary, precision, limits of detection and quantification and robustness.

Robustness of both ICP-OES instruments (4.3) was confirmed. The linearity was evaluated by calibrating the instrument before each measurement. By applying a SRM sample systematic errors in the analysis were evaluated. A deviation of determined analyte concentration from certified analyte concentration of SRM gave information of the accuracy of the method. The relative standard deviation of measured concentrations of four replicate samples gave information of the precision of the method. The determination of LOD and LOQ was essential in this work since the concentrations of some analytes were low. Significance tests were applied to evaluate the feasibility of the multilinear regression (MLR) correction method.

3.2.1 Calibration

The basis of determination by instrumental techniques is a linear dependency of response on the concentration of analyte in the sample. In the ICP-OES technique, after complete excitation of atoms and ions the atoms and ions return from excited state to ground state. The energy difference between the energy states and thus the wavelength at which the emission occurs is specific for each element. The more excited atoms and ions of elements in the sample, the higher emission intensity for the element is obtained. However, the conditions of measurement (sample introduction, state of the plasma, sample matrix) may vary. Thus, in analytical determination the calibration must be carried out before every measurement series.

The calibration is usually performed by measuring a blank solution and at least three standard solutions when the matrix matching technique is used. The matrix element concentrations of the blank and standards are adjusted to be similar to real samples. The blank solution is prepared in the same way as the standards with the exception that is does not contain the analyte or analytes. The emission of the blank solution is subtracted from the emission of the standards. From calibration data the equation of the calibration line in the form of:

$$y = bx + a, \tag{1}$$

is calculated. In the equation y is an emission of analyte, b is the slope of the line and a is its intercept on the y-axis. The emission is plotted in the y-axis as a

function of the concentration. The source of error in calibration for emission of standards is usually in the range of 1-3% and is thought to originate from measurements, while the error in preparing the standards can be evaluated as < 0.3%. Random errors of the intercept (s_a) and slope (s_b) of the calibration line must always be calculated from the calibration data.

The first prerequisite of calibration is that the magnitude of emission must be linear in the calibration range. Usually this is the case in the ICP-OES technique. However, when high concentrations are measured self-adsorption may occur and result in non-linear response.⁶⁸ Secondly, the analyte concentrations of the standard solutions cover the range where the concentration of analyte is in the measured samples.⁶⁹ The quality of the calibration curve can be evaluated by the linear regression method. The method is based on the calculation of the correlation coefficient, r, which describes how well the experimental points fit into the calibration line. It is calculated by the equation:

$$r = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \{(x_i - x)(y_i - y)\}}{\left\{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (x_i - x)^2 (y_i - y)^2\right\}^{1/2}},$$
(2)

where the points $(x_1,y_1),(x_2,y_2),...,(x_n,y_n)$ are the total number of calibration points, and x and y are mean values calculated for the individual calibration points⁶⁹. The correlation coefficient, r, can take values $-1 \le r \le 1$. A perfect positive correlation gives r = 1 while perfect negative correlation r = -1.69 Usually r values over 0.999 are accepted for calibration in analytical measurement in the ICP-OES technique.

3.2.2 Limit of detection and quantification

Especially when low concentrations of analytes are measured it is essential to know whether or not the signal of analyte can be distinguished from the signal of the blank or background signal. By definition, the limit of detection (LOD) of an analyte is the concentration of the analyte which gives an instrumental signal significantly different from the blank of the background signal.⁶⁹ The limit of quantification (LOQ) is defined as the lower limit for precise quantitative measurements. The most common way to calculate the LOD and LOQ from calibration data in ICP-OES measurements is to substitute ($y_b + 3s_b$) and ($y_b + 10s_b$) into the calibration line y = bx + a, respectively.⁶⁹ In terms y_b is the signal of blank solution and s_b is the random error of the slope of the calibration line.

3.2.3 Random and systematic errors

In analytical chemistry, random and systematic errors cause the determined value to deviate from the true value.⁷⁰ The total error observed is the sum of random and systematic errors. It must be emphasized that random errors are always present. It is important to avoid systematic errors throughout the analysis. The systematic error in sampling is not discussed here as it is not in the scope of this thesis. A thorough guide of technical requirements of sampling for

accredition from the Finnish Accrediation Service (FINAS)⁷¹ is available. The systematic error in sample pre-treatment can originate for example from the loss of analyte in the extraction process and in adsorbation of it into walls of glassware, contamination of reagents or glassware or an untrue measured value of scale or micro pipette if the calibration of them has been neglected. In a measurement by ICP-OES systematic error can originate from problems in sample introduction, changes in conditions of plasma or gas flows, and from spectral interferences. The precision of the analytical measurement is typically evaluated by analyzing from three to six replicate samples.⁷² When the same analysis procedure is carried out for all replicate samples the results can be thought to be subject to random errors.⁷⁰ Thus, results of replicate determinations are considered to be a random sample from a normal population of results. The standard deviation, s, of this distribution is usually called the precision of the procedure.⁷⁰

Standard reference materials (SRM) and certified reference materials (CRM) can be used to evaluate the accuracy of the analytical measurement. This can be done by comparing the determined concentrations of the analytes to the certified concentrations of the analytes in the reference material. The common method is to analyze a CRM or SRM with a matrix composition as similar as possible to the real samples. The use of CRM is recommended since the material has a certificate for element concentrations. In the certification process the concentration of desired analytes are determined in selected laboratories by different analytical techniques. Finally, the certified element concentrations are reported in the certificate with a certain level of uncertainty related to a specific concentration level.⁷³

3.2.4 Significance tests

In order to decide whether the difference between the means of two populations (e.g. experimental and certified value) can be attributed to systematic error a statistical test known as a significance test can be employed⁶⁹. Significance tests are widely used in evaluating whether or not the difference of the mean or standard deviation of the mean obtained by two methods is significant. This kind of test, the two-sided t-test, is applied if there is no assumption that one of the methods produces higher means than the other one. In significance tests the truthness of a *null hypothesis*, H_0 , is tested. If null hypothesis is true the difference of the means obtained by two methods is solely due to random error. Assuming that the null hypothesis is true, a statistical test evaluating the probability of truthness of null hypothesis is followed. A common way is to reject the null hypothesis if its probability is less than 5% implying that in less than 1 of 20 cases the null hypothesis could be true. If the calculated test value exceeds the critical test value with the respective degrees of freedom found in statistical tables⁶⁹ the null hypothesis is rejected. However, it is of great importance to compare standard the deviations of the results obtained by the two methods before applying a test for comparison of the means. It can be tested with the F-test by

which the two sample variances, namely the squares of the standard deviations, are compared:

$$F_{(v,v)} = (s_1^2 / s_2^2), \tag{3}$$

where 1 and 2 are chosen so that F is always ≥ 1 . The number of degrees of freedom of the numerator and denominator are n₁-1 and n₂-1, respectively. If the calculated F-test value exceeds the critical test value with the respective degrees of freedom found in statistical tables the difference of precision between the methods is significant.

The paired t-test can be used for the statistical comparison of leached element concentrations by two different sample pre-treatment methods when the concentration levels of different elements in samples are at different levels.⁷⁰ The means for concentration of each element for both methods is calculated from the replicate samples. Then, a pairwise comparison for the means of each element between the analysis methods is performed. The t-value of the test can be calculated as follows:

$$t = \frac{\bar{x}_d}{s_d} \sqrt{n},\tag{4}$$

where n is the number while \bar{x}_d and s_d are the mean and standard deviation of the differences of all the pairs, respectively.⁶⁹

A prerequisite for the test is that differences between the pairs should contain both positive and negative values implying that residuals of the differences are normally distributed⁶⁹. If the calculated t-test value exceeds the critical test value with the degrees of freedom of (n-1) the difference of means between the methods is significant at the confidence limit of 95% and null hypothesis should be rejected.

3.3 ICP-OES measurements

In inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry (ICP-OES) all free metal atoms and ions are excited from the ground state to the excited state at as high temperature as 10 000 K. When the atoms and ions return back to ground state they emit energy which can be registered using optics either in the ultraviolet area (100-380) or in the visible area (380-800 nm). The amount of energy is dependent on the amount of atoms or ions and thus on the concentration of elements in the sample. The dependence of emission intensity on the concentration of analyte is valid in a broad concentration area, which enables the determination of elements in a concentration of from $\mu g l^{-1}$ to g l⁻¹.⁷⁴This reduces the need for diluting the samples and thus saves time. Each element should be measured using an atom or ion emission line which should be distinctive with respect to emission lines of other elements in the sample.

As with other spectrometric techniques (inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS), flame atomic absorption spectrometry (FAAS) and graphite furnace atomic absorption spectrometry (GFAAS)), the technique is subject to interferences. The matrix of samples, especially easily ionized elements (EIEs)⁷⁵, and especially Na⁷⁶and acids⁷⁷⁻⁷⁸ may affect the atomization, ionization and excitation processes. These effects can be substantially reduced by using the robust conditions of the plasma (3.3.2), and by using internal standards and the matrix matching technique. Due to high operating temperature and comparatively long residence time for the sample in the plasma the chemical interferences are few.⁷⁵ More severe interferences, the spectral interferences, encountered in using the technique are discussed in 3.3.3.

3.3.1 Robust conditions of the plasma

The use of robust conditions in ICP-OES leads to an efficient energy transfer between the plasma and the sample.⁷⁹Plasma can be made robust by optimizing the atomization, ionization and excitation processes.⁸⁰ The robustness of the plasma is referred to as its ability to keep the variation of an analyte signal to a minimum when the matrix composition changes.⁷⁷ The thermal capability i.e. the closeness of plasma to a local thermodynamic equilibrium is classically studied by observing the ionic-to-atomic ratio, most classically that of Mg II (280.270 nm)/Mg I (285.213 nm)⁸¹ but comparisons of lines Cr II (267.716)/Cr I (357.868) and Ni II (231.604 nm)/Ni I (232.138 nm) have also been reported.^{79, 82} The Mg lines are favored since the wavelengths are relatively close, the intensities of the ionic and atomic lines are of the same magnitude and transition properties are known to have an acceptable accuracy.^{77, 82} When the line intensity ratio is > 8 the plasma is said to work under robust conditions.⁷⁷

The matrix effects in the axial view have been found to be more severe than in the radial view.⁸³ However, by using robust conditions the matrix effects in the axial view caused by Na⁸⁴ and CH₃COOH⁷⁸ have been minimized to the same extent as for radial viewing. Robust conditions have been associated with the high power of the generator, low carrier gas flow rate and large diameter of the injector.⁸⁵ The robust conditions have been obtained by using RF power > 1.3 kW and the nebulizer gas flow rate 0.5-0.8 L min^{-1,76, 80, 86-90}The emission signals of Au^{91, 92}, Ir⁹¹, Pd^{91, 92} and Pt^{91, 92} have been seen to decrease linearly as a function of Na concentration in the sample. The phenomenon was enhanced by increasing the concentration of HCl.⁹¹ In⁹³, Sc⁹² and Y^{92, 93} have been used as internal standards in order to minimize the interferences in the aforementioned processes in the determination of Au, Pd and Pt. Mokgalaka et al.⁹² It was found that changes in the emission signals of the PGMs due to power variations could be effectively compensated using either Sc or Y as internal standards. For variations in the aerosol gas flow rate, both Sc and Y enabled compensation for Pd and Au between flow rates of 0.60 and 0.80 l min⁻¹ and for Pt at 0.80 l min⁻¹. By using Sc as an internal standard Pt was determined successfully at Na concentrations < 5000 mg l⁻¹.

3.3.2 Spectral lines used for analysis of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt

ICP-MS has been the dominant technique in the determination of Au^{8, 15, 94}, Ir¹², Pd^{12, 13} and Pt^{8, 12, 13} from ash samples. The technique enables lower limits of detection than ICP-OES. However, ICP-OES has been widely used in the analysis of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt from different samples e.g. ore, rock, jewellery alloys and spent catalysts (Table 1). ^{91-93, 95-108}

Three analytical lines for the determination of Au, two for Ir while four analytical lines for the determination of Pd and Pt from different samples by ICP-OES have been used. It must be emphasized that in reported works there are huge differences between the composition of the samples analyzed. The determination of noble metals from a single metal standard solution can be regarded as an easier analytical task than the determination of them from a sample containing matrix elements e.g. ore or fly ash. In the first case, lines with lower sensitivity, for example Pd 360.955 nm and Ir 212.680 nm can be used while the more sensitive lines Au 242.795 nm/267.595 nm, Ir 224.268 nm, Pd 340.458 nm, Pt 214.423 nm/265.945 nm are required in the latter case. All in all, the lines Au 242.795 nm, Pd 340.458 nm, Pt 265.945 nm and Ir 212.680 nm are most favored in the reported works (Table 1).

Matrix	Au	Pd	Pt	Ir	Ref.
Gold alloy	208.21/242.795/267.595				[93]
Converter matte	242.795/267.595	340.458	214.423/265.945		[92]
Jewelry alloy	267.595	340.458	265.945		[95]
High purity gold		340.458	214.423		[96]
Copper concentrate	242.795				[97]
Single metal standard solution	267.595	360.955	265.945	212.680	[91]
Copper-nickel sulfide ore	242.795	340.458	265.945	212.681	[100]
Copper ore	242.795	340.438*	214.423		[99]
Rocks, ores, concentrates, sulfide floats	242.795	340.458	265.945		[102]
Monolith catalyst		340.458/324.270	265.945/299.797		[98]
Auto-catalyst		229.651	203.646		[102]
Automobile catalyzer		340.458	265.945		[104]
Platinum ore		229.65	265.945		[98]
Vehicle exhaust particulates	242.795	340.458	214.423	224.268	[105]
Road dust	,	340.458	214.423	212.680/224.268	[103]
Rock		360.955	214.423	212.681	[108]

TABLE 1 Suggested analytical lines (nm) in the determination of Au, Pd, Pt and Ir from different samples by ICP-OES.

*reported in paper, where probably a 340.458 nm line was used.

3.3.3 Spectral interferences on the lines of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt

A major source of interference in the ICP-OES technique is spectral interference originating from the emission of matrix elements and Ar in the vicinity of the emission line of analyte.⁷⁴ Emission spectra in ICP-OES is line-rich: 5250 lines for Ce, 4400 emission lines for Fe, 3800 for W and 3400 Mo lines are known. The spectral interferences caused by the matrix elements Al, Ca, Fe, K, Mg, Na, P and Ti on different analytes have been investigated in the papers of Daskalova *et al.*¹⁰⁹ while Petrova *et al.*⁹⁸ reported 74 lines (Fe 38, Mn 19, Ti 11, Al 4, Ca 1, Mg 1) interfering with the determination of Pd, Pt and Rh. Bio fly ashes which contain all these elements and thus the spectral interferences are encountered in the analysis. Due to the high market value of the metals, the accurate determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt is of primary importance. One plausible option to overcome the problem could be the use of the multiple linear regression (MLR) technique. The technique has been used in the evaluation of spectral interferences in the determination of As⁸⁰,¹¹⁰,¹¹¹, Au¹⁰⁶, B¹¹²⁻¹¹³, Ca¹¹⁴, Cu⁸⁰, Fe¹¹⁵, Mg¹¹⁶, Pb^{80, 110}, S¹¹⁷, Sb^{80, 111}, Si¹¹³, Sn¹¹¹ and Zn⁸⁰.

Spectral interference can be divided into four categories: simple background shift, sloping background shift, direct overlap, and complex background shift.¹¹⁸ These interferences can be corrected by background correction¹¹⁹, inter-element correction¹²⁰ and multiple linear regression techniques.¹¹⁰ Modern ICP-OES instruments enable the observation of spectra after the measurement and utilization of the spectrum library.¹²¹ In this chapter, the discussion is restricted to the spectral interferences of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt and the multiple linear regression method.

The spectral interference of matrix elements on Au, Ir, Pd and Pt lines have been studied typically by determining the analyte concentrations from synthetic samples containing both the analyte and the matrix elements with known concentrations.^{98, 99, 106} In the solutions the matrix element concentrations have been 10-1000 times higher than the analyte concentration. From the synthetic sample with the following concentrations: Fe 1000 mg l⁻¹, Au, Pd and Pt 1 mg l⁻¹ concentrations of 1.2, 1.2 and 1.4 mg l⁻¹ were determined by using the analytical lines Au 242.795, Pd 340.458 and Pt 214.423 nm, respectively⁹⁹. In another work the line Pt 214.423 nm was found to be interfered with by the line of Cd when [Cd]:[Pt] was > 1.25:1 in the samples. Additionally, the line Au 242.795 nm was found to be interfered with when the Fe concentration was over 20-fold the Au concentration.¹⁰⁰ Unfortunately, many authors have reported spectral interference on noble elements but neither the wavelength of interfering line(s) nor the concentration of the interferent(s) have been reported.

The interfering emission lines of the matrix elements in the vicinity of the emission lines of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt in the ICP-OES technique are presented in Table 2. It can be seen that for line Au 242.795 nm twelve, while for the line Au 267.595 nm six interfering lines have been reported. Some lines e.g. Pt 265.945 nm and Pd 340.458 nm are not recommended because of complete spectral overlap with other emission lines.¹⁰³ On the basis reported in the literature, the major

interferents for Au, Ir, Pd and Pt reported have been Cu, Fe, Mn, Ni and Ti. The interference from some of the Fe emission lines on the lines of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt has been reported, with one exception (Pd 229.651 nm, Table 2). Fe, Mn and Ti have interfered with at least one line of Au, Pd and Pt. The line Ir 224.268 nm has been interfered with by Cu, Fe and Ni. The lines Au 267.595, Ir 224.268 and Pt 214.423 nm have not been affected by the emission of Mn nor Ti while the line Pd 340.458 nm has not been affected by the emission of Mn. Spectral interference of Si on the emission lines of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt has not been reported in any paper available.

Analyte line (nm)	Interfering line (nm)	Ref.			
Au 242.795	V 242.73 (i), W 242.75 (i), W 242.781 (i), Cr 242.792 (+),	[99][100][106][122]			
	Mn 242.798 (+), Ta 242.800 (+), Pt 242.804 (+), Ti 242,823 (+),			
	Fe 242.829 (+), V 242.83 (i)				
Au 267.595	Cr 267.568 (+), U 267.588 (+), Co 267.598 (+) Fe 267.611 (+)	[107]			
Ir 224.268	Fe 224.18 (i), Ni 224.29 (i), Cu 224.262 (+)	[100][122]			
Pd 229.651	Mn 229.645 (i), Ti 229.654 (i)	[122]			
Pd 324.270	Ti 324.199(i), Fe 324.227 (i), Fe 324.311 (i), Mn 324.378 (i),	[98]			
Pd 340.458	Ce 340.413 (i), Fe 340.436 (i), V 340.44 (i),	[103][122]			
	Ti 340.50 (i), W 340.53 (i), Zr 340,483 (i)				
Pt 203.646	Ti 203.602 (i), Mn 203.605 (i), Fe 203.643 (i), Ti 203.681 (i)	[101]			
Pt 214.423	Fe 214.44 (i), Al 214.54 (i), Fe 214.52 (i)	[122]			
Pt 299.797	Fe 299.785 (i), Mn 299.789 (i), Fe 299.806 (i)	[98]			

TABLE 2Interfering emission lines of the matrix elements in the vicinity of emission lines
of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt in the ICP-OES technique.

i = interference on the analytical line reported

+ = increase of emission signal on the analytical line reported

3.3.4 Multiple linear regression

In the papers mentioned in the previous chapter only in the works by Roy and Mistry⁹⁹ and Torgov *et al.*¹⁰⁰ have the proportional interferent to analyte concentration levels causing the interference on the analytical lines been reported. If the emission signal of the analyte is known to be linearly dependent on the concentration of the interferents, the analyte concentrations can be corrected using the multiple linear regression (MLR) technique.

In one study¹⁰⁶ the interference effects of the matrix elements (Cr, Fe, Mn, Pt, Ta, Ti and W) on the determination of Au at 242.795 nm were successfully eliminated by the MLR technique (Table 2) when the Au concentration was over 0.7 mg l⁻¹. Unfortunately, the MLR expression lines were not reported in the paper. MLR is an extended version of simple linear regression⁶¹ in which one response variable, y, depends on the number of predictor variables and can be presented mathematically in the form of

$$y = \beta_0 + \beta_1 x_{1i} + \beta_2 x_{2i} + \dots + \beta_p x_{pi} + e_i, \tag{5}$$

where y_i (the dependent variable) is the measured concentration of analyte from sample matrix solution i, β is the regression coefficient, the x_{pi} terms are the independent variables i.e. the measured concentrations of matrix elements in the sample solution, and ei are independent random variables with normal distribution.¹²³ The technique is based on the analysis of synthetic samples containing both the analytes and the interfering elements at five levels of concentrations.^{110, 111, 113, 124} The prerequisite for carrying out multiple regression is that the number of calibration solutions must be greater than the number of predictor variables. Additionally, the correlation between the regression lines must be lower than 0.2.72, 80, 113, 124 As a result a multiple linear regression line is formed. It contains all the terms (intercept and element(s)) which explain significantly (P < 0.05) the measured analyte concentration. The corrected concentration for each analyte is obtained as the measured concentrations of elements are multiplied by respective coefficients of the multiple expression line. For example, in the work of Väisänen and Ilander⁸⁰ the spectral interferences on the Cu 327.393 nm line, in axial measurement, was eliminated by substituting measured Mn, Si and Cu concentrations (mg 1-1) into the following MLR expression line:

Cu 327.393: y = -0.607 + [0.00625Mn] + [0.0242Si] + [0.990Cu].

3.4 Ultrasound-assisted sample pre-treatment

Ultrasound is a sound wave with a frequency ranging from 20 kHz to 10 MHz¹²⁵ and thus is not audible by humans. A major difference from electromagnetic waves is that ultrasound waves require a media in order to proceed. When ultrasound waves travel in liquid media expansion and compression cycles occur. The expansion phase pulls molecules apart while the compression phase pushes the molecules together.¹²⁶ If the ultrasound power is high enough it can form bubbles in liquid media. The cycle in which the bubbles form, grow and implose is called cavitation.^{125, 127, 128} Rapid adiabatic compression of gases and vapors within the bubbles or cavities produces extremely high temperatures and pressure in localized "hot spots" (estimated at about 5000 °C and 2000 atm., respectively).¹²⁹ Ultrasound releases a lot of energy and provides mechanical and chemical effects thus speeding up the extraction. Ultrasound improves the analyte solubility and diffusivity of the solvent inside the solid particles, the solvent penetrability and transport.¹²⁶ Additionally, more analyte comes into contact with the solvent while hydroxyl and hydrogen peroxide radicals are effective in oxidizing the organic material.¹²⁶

Ultrasound-assisted extractions can be carried out using a water bath, probe or novel ultrasonic processor called a cup-horn sonoreactor.¹³⁰ It has been reported that an ultrasound water bath lacks uniformity in the distribution of

ultrasound energy inside the water bath.¹²⁶ However, in a study by Ilander and Väisänen⁸⁷ it was proven statistically by an ultrasound field homogeneity test that significant differences in element concentrations were not observed between the samples digested at different locations in the ultrasound water bath. Also a decline of power with time has been stated as a drawback in the bath technique.¹²⁶

The advantage of sonication in a water bath is high sample treatment capacity which usually is an essential need in laboratories handling a series of samples during a working day. An ultrasonic probe has the advantage over a water bath that it focuses its energy more locally and thus provides more efficient cavitation in the liquid. However, the use of strong acids is not enabled in the technique. A cup-horn sonoreactor combines the advantages of bath and probe (Table 3).¹³⁰ It is possible to extract six samples at the same time. The ultrasound water bath enables a rapid sample treatment of 30 samples.⁸⁸ In addition to the centrifuge tube ultrasound-assisted digestion can be performed successfully, for example, in an Erlenmayer flask using higher sample weight.

Feature	Bath	Probe	Cup-horn sonoreactor
Intensity (W cm ⁻²)	1–5	100	50
Distributed energy	Irregular	Regular	Regular
Amplitude	Fixed	Adjustable	Adjustable
Type of sonication	Indirect	Direct	Indirect
Sample throughput	High	Low	Medium
Sample volume (ml)	Variable	1–50	1
Contamination risk	No	Yes	No
Erosion tip	No	Yes	No
Cost	Low	High	High

TABLE 3The main characteristics of an ultrasonic bath, ultrasonic probe and cup-horn
sonoreactor. 130

From the sidepoint of green chemistry, by using ultrasound the extraction processes can be shortened and only a low volume of reagents is required. Additionally, performing the extraction at an ambient temperature results in safer working practices. Compared to microwave digestion, which requires operating temperatures of at least 150 °C¹³¹ or more, less control of temperature and pressure is needed.¹³² Ultrasound-assisted sample pre-treatment has been successfully used in elemental analysis of particulate material e.g. bottom ash, fly ash, sediment, soil and sewage sludge. ^{110, 133-137}

Ultrasound-assisted methods in the recovery of valuable metals from fly ash samples

The use of ultrasound-assisted sample pre-treatment with the aim of recovering valuable metals from fly ash samples is not reported widely. 100% of Ag was leached from certified reference material BCR176-R (city waste incinerator fly ash) by two-step extraction using a cup-horn sonoreactor¹³⁸. In the steps the reagents and sonication times were as follows:

- i) 25% (v/v) HNO₃, 25% (v/v) HF, 5% (v/v) HCl, 20 min of sonication.
- ii) 0.3% (m/v) CH₄N₂S, 2% (v/v) H₂SO₄, 10 min of sonication.

Hasegawa *et al.* investigated the recovery of "rare-termed" metal contents: B, Ce, Co, Dy, Eu, Ga, Gd, Hf, In, Li, Lu, Mn, Nb, Nd, Ni, Pr, Rb, Sb, Se, Sm, Sr, Ta, Tb, Te, Ti, Tm, V, W, Y, and Yb from three industrial fly ash samples.¹³⁹ In their methodology the fly ashes were extracted in an ultrasound water bath at an ambient temperature for 6 h using extremely dilute solutions (0.01 mol l⁻¹) of ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), [S,S] ethylenediaminedisuccinic acid (EDDS), and 3-hydroxy-2,2-iminodisuccinic acid (HIDS) as extracting agents. The sonication notably increased the recovery of Li, W and slightly the recovery of B, Sr and V.¹³⁹ They assigned this with the destruction of the crystalline structure of the ash which happened due to the mechanochemical effect induced by the ultrasound irradiation. Namely, the metals inside the crystal structure may not be extracted without breaking the crystalline lattice structure of the solid particles.

3.5 Sequential extraction methods

3.5.1 Conventional sequential extraction

The results of total digestion give information on total or pseudo-total concentrations of elements. However, neither the speciation of the elements nor their bound mechanism to material can be deduced. Instead, from the results of the sequential extraction method, this can be evaluated better. In the methodology of sequential extraction, the sample is extracted sequentially in numerous stages using a series of reagents to sub-divide the total metal content.¹⁴⁰ The "strength" of the treatment increases at each stage. Thus, the leachability of elements in different natural conditions can be evaluated. The most used sequential extraction schemes are from Tessier *et al.*¹⁴¹and the revised BCR scheme¹⁴² developed originally by the European Standards, Measurement and Testing Programme (SMT, formerly the European Community Bureau of Reference). The schemes have been validated for sediment samples. The former scheme¹⁴¹ distinguishes leachable fractions into:

- i) exchangeable,
- ii) bound to carbonates,
- iii) bound to Fe-Mn oxides,
- iv) bound to organic matter and sulfides,
- v) residual fraction.

The steps in the latter protocol¹⁴² are labelled according to the chemical processes occurring in the extraction and not after the target mineral phases, as in the Tessier¹⁴¹ protocol.

Some authors have applied a BCR or modified BCR sequential extraction scheme to evaluate the suitability of Finnish wood²⁶, wood and peat^{27, 143, 144} and coal fly ash¹⁴⁵ to forest fertilizer use. In these works the results have been compared to the limit values set in the Decree on Fertilizer Products 24/11 by the Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry.⁴⁹ In the scheme of Nurmesniemi *et al.*¹⁴³ an additional step preceding the steps of i-iii of the revised BCR sequential extraction scheme was included. During the additional step the fly ash was washed with water (pH adjusted to 4.0) in order to evaluate the leaching of elements from landfill-dumped fly ash when rainwater passes through it. Recently, such a washing step (with distilled water) belonged to a sequential extraction method which otherwise followed the protocol of Tessier *et al.*¹⁴¹ A Tessier-based extraction method was used to evaluate the leachability of the elements having considerable market value, Ti, Zr, Hf, from industrial coal fly ash.¹⁴⁶

3.5.2 Accelerated sequential extraction procedures for particulate material

A drawback with conventional sequential extraction procedures is their long sample extraction time, namely, 17.5 hours in the Tessier¹⁴¹ scheme and 50.5 hours in the revised BCR¹⁴² sequential extraction scheme. Ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction (UASE) procedures performed in a water bath for different sample matrixes e.g. contaminated soil¹⁴⁷, lake sediment^{148-150, 149, 151} and sewage sludge¹⁵² have been reported.

In addition to UASE microwave-assisted sequential extraction (MSE) procedures have been utilized in the extraction of particulate material. The UASE procedure for SRM 1648 (Urban Air Particulate Matter)¹⁵³ resulted in similar recoveries for Cu, Mn and Zn while lower recoveries of Fe than by conventional sequential extraction were obtained.¹⁵³ MSE procedures for SRM1633b (Coal Fly Ash)¹⁵⁴ and NIES CRM No. 8 (Vehicle Exhaust Particles)¹⁵⁵ were carried out. In these protocols the total extraction time was from two to slightly over three hours.

3.6 The extraction of oxide fraction from fly ash samples

3.6.1 Selective leaching of the oxide fraction

It is known that the oxide fraction is a "sink" of metals.¹⁵⁶ Manganese oxides are known to have a high sorption capacity for many trace elements, including oxyanions (e.g., molybdate, phosphate, selenite, arsenate) and hydrolyzed cations (e.g. Cu²⁺, Co²⁺, Ni²⁺, Zn²⁺).²⁵ These elements can be strongly adsorbed by oxide surfaces. The association of trace elements with Fe¹⁵⁷ and Mn²⁵ oxide material in lateritic soil has been evaluated in a few papers. In these papers, selective dissolution techniques for oxide material are developed. The conclusion was that Cr was associated mainly with Fe oxides, Cu, Ni, and V were associated with both Fe and Mn oxides, and Co was associated mainly with Mn oxides.²⁵

In the original scheme from Tessier *et al.*¹⁴¹ the hydrous oxides of Fe and Mn are extracted together by 0.04 mol l⁻¹ NH₂OH*HCl in 25% CH₃COOH at 96°C. Extraction using 0.1 mol l⁻¹ NH₂OH*HCl at an ambient temperature, recommended in the original BCR scheme¹⁵⁸, releases metals mainly from amorphous manganese oxide phases with little attack on the iron oxide phases¹⁵⁶. In the revised BCR sequential extraction¹⁴² scheme the same fraction is extracted using 0.5 mol l⁻¹ NH₂OH*HCl at pH 1.5 at an ambient temperature. This provides an effective attack on the Fe oxide phases while still releasing metals from Mn oxide phases.¹⁵⁶ Davidson *et al.*¹⁵⁹ carried out sequential extraction according to a) the revised BCR protocol and b) the revised BCR protocol except that in stage ii 0.2 mol l⁻¹ (NH₄)₂C₂O₄ (pH 3) instead of 0.5 mol l⁻¹ NH₂OH*HCl (pH 1.5) was used. They reported that higher recoveries of Fe and Cu were obtained in step ii by using the latter method. For the recovery of Ca and Pb the method was not recommended since the elements readily precipitate as oxalates.

3.6.2 Leaching of oxide fraction by oxalic acid

Oxalic acid vs. mineral acids and synthetic chelating agents

The most widespread leaching method for fly ash samples is to use mineral acids (HNO₃, HCl and H₂SO₄) since many metals form soluble cations and the nonsilicate matrix of the ash is dissolved. However, especially in the case of highly alkaline fly ash, their consumption may be high. Additionally, numerous liquidliquid extraction steps are required to separate the precious metals from the solution. After the liquid-liquid extraction the neutralization of the waste mineral acid solution requires high volumes of alkali.

In some works fly ash samples have been leached using the synthetic chelating agents ethylene diamine tetraacetic acid (EDTA), diethylene triamine pentaacetic acid (DTPA) and nitrile triacetic acid (NTPA) with promising recoveries for Cr¹⁶⁰, Cu¹⁶⁰⁻¹⁶¹, Li¹³⁹, Ni¹⁶², V¹⁶², W¹³⁹ and Zn.¹⁶⁰ The drawback in using synthetic chelating agents is that they are not biodegradable and their leakage into the environment might cause secondary pollution.¹⁶³

Organic acids are biodegradable and can be used as natural chelating agents which form metal complexes with the target metals. Thus, from the environmental point of view, the organic acids in the leaching of fly ash samples can be preferred to mineral acids and synthetic chelating agents.¹⁶³

Oxalic acid, H₂C₂O₄, is an organic acid, which is used commercially in textile manufacture and processing, metal surface treatment, leather tanning, cobalt production and in the separation and recovery of REEs.¹⁶⁴ As with other dicarboxylic acids, it reacts with various metals to form metal salts.¹⁶³ The use of it in the extraction of Al, Fe, Mn, Co, Cr, Cu, V and Zn from fly ashes has been reported in numerous papers (Table 4). In the papers the fly ashes have been extracted typically by using solutions of 0.1-1 mol l⁻¹ H₂C₂O₄ and equimolar mineral acids (HNO₃, HCl, H₂SO₄) have also been used in the extraction for comparison. H₂C₂O₄ has been preferred to all mineral acids in the extraction of Al and Fe, to HNO₃ and HCl in the extraction of Cr and Mn and to H₂SO₄ in the extraction of Ge.^{28, 29, 163, 165-166} On the other hand Co, Cu, Mn and Zn have been recovered at notably higher concentrations using mineral acids than by $H_2C_2O_4$.^{28, 161, 163} Although 1 mol l^{-1} H₂SO₄ was preferred to the aforementioned acids in the extraction of Cr and Mn, the use of 1 mol l-1 HCl was recommended in extraction.²⁹ However, equal recoveries of Al, Fe, Cu and Zn were obtained when $H_2C_2O_4$ and mineral acids were applied in the extraction tests.¹⁶¹

Oxalic acid compared to other organic acids

Organic acids have been used as reagents in the extraction of bottom and fly ash samples.^{163, 165, 167} By using H₂C₂O₄ higher leached concentrations of Al¹⁶⁵, Fe¹⁶⁷, Mn¹⁶⁵ and Zn¹⁶⁷ were obtained than by extracting the samples by malic acid (C₄H₆O₅), tartaric acid (C₄H₆O₆), citric acid (C₆H₈O₇) and gluconic acid (C₆H₁₂O₇). However, in some works C₆H₈O₇ has been preferred to H₂C₂O₄ in the extraction of Al^{163, 167}, Fe¹⁶³, Cu¹⁶³, Pb¹⁶³ and Zn¹⁶³. The high Fe leaching yield of H₂C₂O₄ was speculated to be attributed to the formation of soluble FeC₂O₄.¹⁶⁵ Low recoveries of Ca and Pb were attributed to low solubility of CaC₂O₄ and PbC₂O₄.¹⁶³

The effects of temperature, L/S ratio, extraction time and sonication

The effect of temperature in the extraction of Cu, Mn, Fe and Ti from tire waste fly ash samples by 1 mol l⁻¹ oxalic acid has been reported in one study.²⁸ When the temperature was raised from 23 °C to 60 °C 5 times more Cu, 4 times more Mn while 2 times more Fe and Ti were extracted. Zhang and Itoh²⁹ extracted MSW fly ash samples by oxalic acid at ambient temperature and at 150 °C but, unfortunately, reported only the results obtained at 150 °C.

As can be seen from Table 4 the L/S ratios and extraction times reported in other works for the oxalic acid extraction on fly ash samples differ widely. This can be attributed to different matrixes in the samples and different extraction procedures used in the works.

In the work of Anjum et al.¹⁶⁷ sonication of the fly ash samples in a water

bath resulted in nearly two-fold recoveries of Al, Fe and Zn compared to extraction without sonication.

Type of fly ash	[H ₂ C ₂ O ₄ , mol L ⁻¹]	L/S (ml g ⁻ 1)	T [°C]	t [h]	Al	Fe	Mn	Со	Cr	Cu	V	Zn	Ref.
Coal	0.06		25	2					10.9		9.1		[167]
MSW	0.1	100	30		100	~50	~70			100		~85	[164]
MSW	0.1	40	25	1	43.3	46.5				45.8		44.9	[162]
Sawdust	0.1			24					62	81			[168]
Hospital MSW (US)	0.1		28	5/10 d	52.0	87.3						88.0	[166]
Hospital MSW (Without US)	0.1		28	5/10 d	30.2	46.4						45.3	[166]
MSW	0,5	5	25	24	<4	<1	<1			1		<1	[160]
MSW	0.5	100	30		~82	~52	~60			100		~65	[164]
MSW	1	5	150	5	7.8	6.9	36.6	5.9	16.6	0.5	8.5	9.2	[29]
tire waste	1	20	23	24	85	41	5.5	ND		1		0.6	[28]
tire waste	1	20	60	24	108	86	27	3.7		5		0.5	[28]

 TABLE 4
 Recoveries of Al, Fe, Mn, Co, Cr, Cu, V and Zn from fly ash samples by oxalic acid extraction reported in the literature.

3.7 The recovery of noble metals by liquid-liquid extraction

The term liquid-liquid extraction, a synonym for solvent extraction, refers to a distribution of solute (organic or inorganic) between two immiscible liquid phases in contact with each other.^{168, 169} The analyte is extracted by a suitable reagent to a water-insoluble organic phase.^{168, 170} Finally, the analyte is stripped from the organic phase back into the aquatic phase. Usually, the removal of impurities e.g. by dilute HCl is required in order to obtain a pure fraction of analyte.⁶¹ After each step of extraction, the phase with lower density remains on the top of the solution and the phases can be separated. The efficacy of liquid-liquid extraction can be evaluated by calculating the distribution ratio or separation factor. The first implies how the analyte is distributed between the phases while the latter describes the ability to separate two analytes from each other. Usually the aim of liquid-liquid extraction is to enrich the metal concentrations and finally obtain as pure a fraction as possible. The technique is widely used both in scientific research of chemistry and in industry.

The use of liquid-liquid extraction in the commercial refinement of U was already reported in the late 1940s.¹⁷¹ At least three principal platinum group metal refineries have used the technology since 1995.⁶¹ The separation of PGMs and Au from basic metals by liquid-liquid extraction is largely carried out by exploiting the differences in the chemistry of their anionic chloro-complexes.³⁰ The oxidation state of metal, the pH and the matrix of the sample all contribute to complex formation with the metal and ligand. The low oxidation state favors the ligand change reaction in which chloride ions bound to metals are substituted for organic ligands which contain long aliphatic carbon chains.⁶¹ This decreases the polarity of the metal complex which favors the transfer of the complex into the organic phase. The PGMs form more stable complexes than basic metals⁶¹ in the chloride medium. The heavier the donor atom in the ligand the more stable a complex is formed. Approximately, the order of stability is: $S \sim C > I > Br > Cl >$ $N > O >> F.^{61}$ However, to back extract the metal from the organic phase to the aquatic phase the metal complex needs to be broken. The extractant is usually diluted by an organic solvent, or aliphatic or cyclic hydrocarbon, to improve the solubility of analytes and to prevent the formation of third phase.¹⁷² In industrial applications kerosene is usually used as solvent. Solvent extraction reagents can be divided into three categories¹⁶⁸, based on their extracting mechanism:

- i) acid and chelating acid extractants
- ii) anion exchangers
- iii) solvating extractants.

Acid and acidic extractants extract metals by chelating or cation exchange mechanism.¹⁷⁰ Compound with long hydrocarbon chain and the hydroxyoxime group has been reported in the extraction of Pd (II) and Au (III) from chloride solution.^{61, 173}
Anion exchangers are usually based on high molecular weight amine extractants.¹⁶⁸ Tertiary and quaternary amines protonate more readily than a weak base e.g. tri-n-butylphospate.³⁰ Thus, the amines can be used as ion-exchangers at low acid concentrations while weaker anion-exchangers require higher acid concentration.³⁰ The use of tertiary amines Alamine® 300 (tri-n-octyl amine) and Alamine® 336 (tri-octyl/dodecyl amine) and quaternary ammonium salt Aliquat 336®, the registered trademarks of BASF SE, have resulted in high recoveries of Ir¹⁷⁴, Pd¹⁷⁵ and Pt.¹⁷⁵⁻¹⁸¹

Ethers, esters, ketones, aldehydes and alcohols in tandem with organophosphoric acid derivatives with O or S as an electron donor atom form the group of solvating extractants. Dibutyl carbitol (DBC) and methyl isobutyl ketone (MIBK), dialkylsulfide (DAS) and tri-n-butylphoshate (TBP), extractants in group iii, are used commercially in the extraction of Au, Pd and Pt from chloride media, respectively.^{61, 182} However, low hydrophobicity (DBC), low stability against acid and a slow extraction rate (DAS) and low recovery (TBP) has been reported.¹⁸² A mixture of CH₄N₂S and HCl has been suggested to strip the solution in order to back extract Pt^{176-178, 181-183} from the tertiary/quaternany amine phase to the aquatic phase. Additionally, the same solution has been suggested in the back extraction of Au from the monoamide phase ¹⁸³, Pd from the TBP phase¹⁷⁹, and Pd from the oxime phase to the aquatic phase.¹⁷⁶

3.8 Metal recovery by sulfide precipitation

Sulfide precipitation is widely used for removing metals from industrial wastewaters and in effluent treatment.¹⁸⁴ Sulfide precipitation has advantages over the hydroxide and carbonate precipitation methods. Metals can be removed more specificly and quickly, settle better, and it is possible to smelt the precipitates.³² The majority of the literature on the sulfide precipitation of metals discusses the removal of Cr, Cu, Mn, Pb and Zn from soil, sludge, fly ash leachates^{185, 186} and waste water.^{184, 187} Additionally, the method has been used for metal recovery purposes. For example in the production process of the Talvivaara company Co, Cu, Ni and Zn were recovered as their respective sulfides after precipitation.¹⁸⁸ The recovery of PGMs by sulfide precipitation^{189, 191} and electrochemical sulfide precipitation¹⁹⁰ has been patented but hardly discussed in scientific papers.

The thermodynamic equilibria involved in sulfide precipitation can be expressed as³²:

$$H_2S \leftrightarrow HS^- + H^+$$
 (6)

$$HS^{-} \rightarrow H^{+} + S^{2-} \tag{7}$$

$$M^{2+} + S^2 \rightarrow MS(s) \tag{8}$$

$$M^{2+} + HS^{-} \rightarrow MS(s) + H^{+}$$
(9)

The speciation of sulfide is highly dependent on the pH and at pH < 4 all sulfide is present as H₂S.³² The formation of hydrogen sulfide gas occurs when precipitation is carried out in acidic conditions. To avoid this, the pH of the solution was adjusted to 5 before the addition of sulfide in the work of Feng et al.¹⁹² In two other works the precipitation has been followed after the adjustment of the pH by NaOH.^{185, 186} The hydrolysis of C₂H₅NS to H₂S is dependent of pH and, additionally, of the temperature of the solution since more collisions between molecules occur as the temperature rises¹⁸⁴. Thus, by adjusting the pH and temperature the hydrolysis of C₂H₅NS and thus the concentration of sulfide ions liberated into the solution can be controlled.¹⁸⁴ The optimized addition speed of 0.15 g S²⁻/min per 1 l of processed solution at the laboratory temperature has been reported.¹⁹³ The solubilities of metal sulfides e.g. AgS, CuS, CdS, NiS, PbS, ZnS and NiS are lower than the respective hydroxides (Figure 2). This feature has enabled the specific removal of Cu, Ni and Zn from waste water in the sequence of Cu (pH 1.5-2) < Zn (pH 4.5) < Ni (pH 6.5-7.5).^{184, 187} Jandova et *al.*¹⁹³ maintained that the separation of Cu (pH \approx 1), Co (pH \approx 3) and Ni (pH \approx 3) as sulfides from concentrated manganese solution was successful. From a totally different sample, cyanide solution, Au, Pd, Pt, Co and Cu were recovered as sulfides with recoveries over 95% at pH 0.5.191 Additionally, 20-28% of Pd and 20-39% of Au were precipitated in pH 5.5-9.5 when the pH of the solution was adjusted using NaOH. The matrix of samples and the precipitating reagents used were different in different works which probably explains the differences of the optimized pHs reported.



FIGURE 2 Solubility of some metal sulfides as a function of pH.¹⁹⁴

In the study where Ni and Co were precipitated in a batch reactor as sulfides, hydroxides and carbonates it was observed that at the time interval of 0-100 min the settling rate of sulfide precipitate was slowest.¹⁹⁵ After 100 min the settling rate of sulfide precipitate was fastest. This was attributed to the formation of extremely fine sulfide particles which is thought to occur due to the mechanism of homogenous nucleation, aggregation and attrition occurring in precipitation.¹⁹⁶ If the particles are smaller in diameter than 45 μ m they are not retained in filter paper.¹⁹⁶ The drawback related to sulfide precipitation is the difficulty in controlling the sulfide dose in precipitation. From the environmental point of view, a hydrogen sulfide gas must be removed using a scrubber. The control of the dissolving rate of H₂S gas ^{196, 197} and using C₂H₅NS¹⁸⁴ instead of Na₂S and NaHS as the source of sulfide, are recommended in papers.

3.8.1 Precipitating agents

In the precipitation of metal sulfides from solution, either aqueous or gaseous sources of sulfide can be used.¹⁹⁸ In reported works, sulfide has been added as Na₂S (aq)^{162, 185, 187}, Na₂S (g)¹⁹⁶, NaHS (aq)¹⁹⁹, (NH₄)₂S (aq)¹⁹³ and C₂H₅NS (aq).¹⁸⁴ Karbanee *et al.* reported that the precipitation of NiS occurred only by using a gaseous source of sulfide.¹⁹⁸ Due to the addition of NaOH at pH 4-5 in the first step of two-staged precipitation the volume of expensive precipitating reagent Na₂S was reduced almost 200 times compared to when it was solely applied at pH 7-8.¹⁸⁶ The addition of sulfide by a 1.15-1.2 fold concentration compared to precipitated metals in solution has been reported.^{184, 191} Interestingly, as reported in the papers of Gharabaghi *et al.*¹⁸⁴ and Lewis *et al.*¹⁹⁶, when sulfide was added in excess it was observed that sulfide was present in the remaining solution with less concentration than expected from the stoichiometry. The authors speculated the reason to be the oxidation of sulfide and formation of polysulfide metal complexes in solution. Excess concentration of sulfide can also have the effect of the redissolving of formed precipitate and thus consume the excess sulfide.^{184, 194}

3.8.2 Effect of temperature and contact time

The increase in temperature from 25 °C to 90 °C was reported to increase the precipitation of Pt and Au but not that of Pd, Co, Cu and Ni. The reagent applied was NaHS.¹⁹¹ In another work, the precipitation of Cd, Cu, Ni and Zn was found to increase linearly as a function of the temperature at 45-85 °C¹⁸⁴ and of the reaction time at 5-45 min. This was attributed to more H₂S molecules formed in the hydrolysis reaction of C₂H₅NS at higher temperature as more collisions between molecules occurred.

3.8.3 Sulfide precipitation of noble metals

It must be noted that no standard method for sulfide precipitation of noble metals is available. A recovery method by which Au and PGMs are precipitated as sulfides is patented. ¹⁹¹ In the patent platinum-group metals (Pd, Pt, Rh, Ru, Ir, Os) and Au are precipitated as sulfides in tandem with basic metals from cyanide solution at pH 2. The suggested reagents in precipitation of Au and PGMs were Na₂S and NaHS.¹⁹¹ The authors have concluded that after the precipitation both the basic metals and the noble metals can be recovered and precious metal concentrate can be delivered to precious metals refineries.

4 EXPERIMENTAL

4.1 Samples and reference material

Two different bio fly ash samples which originated from the combustion of wood residues and two ash samples from the co-combustion of wood residue and peat were investigated (Table 5). Additionally, fly ash samples from the co-combustion of peat/coal and sludge/peat (the accurate composition of the fuel is not known) were utilized. Certified reference material SRM1633b (Coal Fly Ash)²⁰⁰ certified by the National Institute of Standards & Technology was used.

Bio fly ash samples	Wood/peat ash samples	Peat/coal/sludge fly ash samples	
Bark ash	Wood 80%/peat 20%	Peat/coal ash	
Wood roots	Wood 35%/peat 65%	Sludge/peat ash	
		SRM1633b (Coal Fly Ash)	

TABLE 5 Samples and reference material used in this work.

4.2 Reagents

All reagents and standard stock solutions were of analytical reagent grade. PerkinElmer supplied the single standard stock solutions (1000 mg l⁻¹) of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt which were used in the preparation of calibration solutions for the quantitative measurement. Multi-element calibration standard solutions, 10 mg l⁻¹ with respective to each element (Table 6), also supplied by PerkinElmer, were used in the preparation of calibration solutions for the quantitative measurement. The reagents used are presented in alphabetical order in Table 7. Ultrapure water with a resistivity of 18.2 M Ω cm (ELGA, Buckinghamshire, UK) was used throughout.

TABLE 6 Element content of multi-element calibration standard solutions, supplied by PerkinElmer.

Standard solution	Elements
Single-element standard ((1000 mg l-1)	Au, Ir, Pd, Pt
Multi-element standard 3 (10 mg l-1)	Ag, Al, As, Ba, Be, Bi, Ca, Cd, Co, Cr, Cs, Cu, Fe, Ga, In, K, Li, Mg, Mn, Na, Ni, Pb, Rb, Se, Sr, Tl, U, V, Zn
Multi-element standard 4(10 mg l-1)	Au, Hf, Ir, Pd, Pt, Rh, Ru, Sb, Sn, Te
Multi-element standard 5 (10 mg l-1)	B, Ge, Mo, Nb, P, Re, S, Si, Ta, Ti, W, Zr

Chemical	Supplier	Purity/Concentration
Acetic acid	Fluka	≥ 99.0 %
Aliquat 336® (quaternary amine)	Sigma-Aldrich	98.0 %
Ammonium hydroxide solution	Sigma-Aldrich	puriss p.a., approx 25 % NH3
Ammonium acetate	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 98.0 %
Ammonium chloride	Riedel-de-Haën	≥ 99.5 %
Ammonium oxalate monohydrate	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 99.0 %
Diethylmalonate	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 98.0 %
Dibutyl ether	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 99.0 %
Ethyl acetate	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 99.5%
Hydrochloric acid	Sigma-Aldrich	puriss p.a., ≥ 37 %
Hydrofluoric acid	AnalaR NORMAPUR	40 %
Hydroxylammonium chloride	Riedel-de-Haën	≥ 99.0 %
Methyl isobutyl ketone	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 99.0 %
Nitric acid	Sigma-Aldrich	puriss p.a., ≥ 65 %
Oxalic acid dehydrate	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 99.0 %
Sodium hydrosulfide monohydrate	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 90.0 %
Sodium sulfide nonahydrate	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 98.0 %
Sulphuric acid	Sigma-Aldrich	puriss p.a., 95-97 %
Tributyl phosphate	Sigma-Aldrich	≥ 97.0 %
Tri-n-octyl amine	Sigma-Aldrich	98.0 %

TABLE 7	The	chemicals	used	in	this	work.
---------	-----	-----------	------	----	------	-------

4.3 Instrumentation

The measurements were carried out with a PerkinElmer Optima 4300 DV ICP-OES equipped with an AS-90Plus Autosampler and a PerkinElmer Optima 8300 ICP-OES with a S10 Autosampler (Figure 3). The former instrument was used at the beginning of the study, mainly to determine the concentration from total digestion samples and samples from initial sequential extraction tests. The samples from later tests (oxalic acid extraction, sulfide precipitation, and liquidliquid extraction) were measured by the Optima 8300 instrument (Fig. 3). A Scott type double-pass spray chamber equipped with a cross-flow nebulizer and cyclone spray chamber with a GemCone nebulizer were used. The element concentrations were determined using robust plasma conditions. Robust plasma was obtained by using the following conditions: nebulizer flow 0.6 l min⁻¹, auxiliary gas flow 0.2 l min⁻¹, plasma gas flow 8 l min⁻¹ (PerkinElmer Optima 8300) /15 l min⁻¹ (PerkinElmer Optima 4300 DV) and a plasma power of 1400 W or 1500 W. Axial measurement was used in the determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt while radial measurement was used in the determination of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn. The calibration for both instruments was carried out by using four-point

calibration. The concentrations of the standard solutions were 0; 0.08; 0.4 and 2 mg l⁻¹ and they contained a 20% (v/v) *aqua regia* as a background. A standard solution was measured before, between (every tenth sample), and after the measurement series to check the stability of the measurement.

An ultrasound water bath (ELMA, Model Transsonic 820/H, 650 W, 35 kHz) was utilized in sonication. A mechanical shaking equipment (Flask Shaker SF1, Stuart Scientific, UK) was used in the extractions. The samples were centrifugated by using Heraeus Instruments Megafuge 1.0 equipment. Carbon and nitrogen concentrations were determined with an Elementar Vario EL III analyzer, and pHs were measured at a L/S ratio of 2.5:1 $(v/v)^{201}$ using Orion 720A pH-meter equipment.



FIGURE 3 Inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometer (PerkinElmer Optima 8300).

4.4 Magnetic separation procedure

5 g of fly ash was accurately weighed onto a glass plate and spread into a thin layer. A bar magnet was moved over the ash. The magnetic and non-magnetic fraction were collected, weighed and digested according to the one-step ultrasound-assisted digestion procedure (4.5). The samples were filtered into a 100 ml volumetric flask and filled to the mark with water.

4.5 Ultrasound-assisted digestion procedures

An ash sample of 500 mg was accurately weighed into a 50 ml plastic screw-top centrifuge tube. The digestion solution was added and the tube was closed loosely and placed into an ultrasound water bath. Between the sonication periods the samples were shaken by hand to prevent sedimentation. The digestion procedures used were:

1. 8 ml of *aqua regia* + 0.3 ml of HF was added to the ash sample of 500 mg. The sample was sonicated for 9 min (3x3 min) in 60 °C after which the sample was filtered (Whatman 41) into a 50 ml volumetric flask and diluted to the mark with water. The residue was washed with 15 ml of water introduced in four portions. Finally the sample solution was transferred into a plastic screw-top bottle for storage.

2. Two-step ultrasound-assisted digestion was carried out according to Ilander and Väisänen's procedure. $^{88}\,$

In the first step 6 ml of HNO₃ was added to an ash sample of 250 mg. The sample was sonicated for 9 min (3x3 min) at 60° C after which the sample was centrifuged (Heraeus Instruments Megafuge 1.0, 2500 rpm) and the supernatant was separated from the residue with a pipette. In the second step the residue was digested using a digestion solution of 3 ml of HNO₃ + 3 ml of HF. After 18 minutes of sonication the sample solution was filtered into the same volumetric flask (100 ml) with the supernatant from the first step and diluted to the mark with water. The residue was washed with 15 ml of water introduced in four portions. Finally the sample solution was transferred into a plastic screw-top bottle for storage.

4.6 Digestion in an autoclave

To evaluate the efficiency of the ultrasound-assisted digestion a reference digestion method in autoclave, slightly modified from Medved *et al.*²⁰² was performed. A sample of about 250 mg was accurately weighed into a PTFE decomposition vessel into which 5 ml of HNO₃ and 2 ml of HF was added. The vessel was closed in an autoclave and heated at 160 °C for 4 h. After cooling, 10 ml of 10% (v/v) HCl and 5 ml of saturated H₃BO₃ was added. The sample was filtered (Whatman 41) into a 100 ml volumetric flask and diluted to the mark with water. The residue was washed with 15 ml of water introduced in four portions. Finally the sample solution was transferred into a plastic screw-top bottle for storage.

4.7 Sequential extraction procedures

The leaching behavior of elements was evaluated first by the conventional sequential extraction procedure with a total time of 22.5 h and the ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction procedure, slightly modified from Väisänen and Kiljunen¹⁴⁷ with a total time of 72 min (18+6+12+18+18 min) (Table 8).

4.7.1 Conventional sequential extraction procedure

A slightly modified procedure from the Tessier protocol¹⁴¹ was used. The reagents, extraction times and temperature used are presented in Table 8. 1000 mg of ash sample was accurately weighed into a 50 ml polypropylene centrifuge tube. Mechanical shaking equipment (Flask Shaker SF1, Stuart Scientific, UK) was utilized in the extraction steps i and ii and an ultrasonic water bath (ELMA, Model Transsonic 820/H, 650 W, 35 kHz) in order to heat samples in the extraction steps iii-v. Between the extraction steps the sample tubes were centrifuged and the residue was washed with 8 ml of water and then extracted with the next extraction solution. The washing solution was transferred into the same volumetric flask of 50 ml with the supernatant (steps i-iv). Then, 1 ml of HNO₃ was added to ensure their safe storage (steps i and ii). Finally, the sample solution was diluted to volume with water (steps i-iv).

Step	Procedure	Reagents	pН	Time	T(°C)
	CSE	8 ml of 1 mol l-1 NH4Cla	7	1 h	25
	UASE	8 ml of 0.5 mol l-1 NH4Cla	7	6*3 min	25
ii	CSE	8 ml of 1 mol l ¹ NaCH ₃ COO ^a	5	5 h	25
	UASE	10 ml of 1 mol l ¹ NH ₄ CH ₃ COO ^a	5	2*3 min	25
iii	CSE	20 ml of 0.04 mol l ¹ NH ₂ OH*HCl ^b	2	6 h	85
	UASE	10 ml of 0.04 mol l ⁻¹ NH ₂ OH*HCl ^b	2	4*3 min	85
iv	CSE	3 ml of 0.02 mol l ⁻¹ HNO ₃ + 5 ml of 30 % H ₂ O ₂ ^b	2	2 h	85
		3 ml of 30 % H ₂ O ₂		3 h	85
		Into the cooled sample an addition of 5 ml of 3.2 mol l-1 NH4CH3COO			
	UASE	3 ml of 0.02 mol l-1 HNO3 + 10 ml of 15 % H ₂ O ₂ ^b	2	6*3 min	85
		washing of the residue by 5 ml of 3.2 mol l ¹ NH ₄ CH ₃ COO			
v	CSE	3 ml HNO ₃ + 3 ml HF		5.5 h	60
	UASE	3 ml HNO ₃ + 3 ml HF		6*3 min	60

TABLE 8 Reagents, extraction time and temperature used in conventional (CSE) and ultrasound-assisted (UASE) sequential extraction procedures.

 a adjustion of pH with CH_3COOH b adjustion of pH with HNO_3

The residue from step iv was digested by 3 ml of $HNO_3 + 3$ ml HF at 60 °C for 5.5 h and the solution was filtered (Whatman 41) into a 100 ml plastic volumetric flask. The residue was washed with 15 ml of water introduced in four portions, and the filtrate was diluted to volume with water. Finally, the sample solution was transferred into a plastic screw-top bottle for storage.

4.7.2 Ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction procedure

1000 mg of ash sample was accurately weighed into a 50 ml polypropylene centrifuge tube and extracted by ultrasound in five stages in an otherwise similar manner to the conventional extraction. The temperature used was the same but the concentration of reagents (steps i-iv) and extraction times were different compared to the respective ones in conventional extraction (Table 8). After each extraction procedure, the sample solution was centrifuged (Heraeus Instruments Megafuge 1.0, 2500 rpm) and the solution was pipetted into a volumetric flask (25 or 50 ml). After centrifugation, the residue was washed with 8 ml of water (steps i-iii) or 5 ml of 3.2 mol l⁻¹ NH₄CH₃COO (fraction 4), which was centrifuged and pipetted into the same volumetric flask with the sample solution and filled to the mark with water.

4.8 Ultrasound-assisted extraction by oxalate reagents

The extraction was performed by using two sample weights, 1 g and 10 g. The same liquid-to-solid ratios were applied for both sample weights. The maximum temperatures of the water bath using centrifuge tubes and Erlenmayer flasks as sample vessels were 85 °C and 75 °C, respectively.

Sample weight of 1 g¹⁸⁹

An ash sample of about 1 g was accurately weighed into a 50 ml centrifuge tube and 20 ml of 0.1-0.75 mol l^{-1} of ammonium oxalate ((NH₄)₂C₂O₄) or oxalic acid (H₂C₂O₄) was added. The pH of the (NH₄)₂C₂O₄ solution was adjusted to 2 by HNO₃ or HCl. Oxalic acid was used as such (pH 0.9) or at pH 1.5-2. The adjustment of the pH was carried out using NH₄OH. The sample was sonicated in two steps at 85 °C with the following contact times:

- i) 6 min (2x3 min)
- ii) 12 min (4x3 min).

Between the steps the sample was left to stand in a water bath for 30 min without sonication. After step ii the sample was centrifuged. Finally the liquid phase was separated from the residue by a pipette and transferred into a 50 ml volume flask and filled to the mark with water.

Sample weight 10 g

An ash sample of about 10 g was accurately weighed into a 500 ml Erlenmayer flask and 200-250 ml of 0.35-0.85 mol l^{-1} H₂C₂O₄ was added. The extraction was performed at 75 °C in three stages:

i) 6 min (3+3 min)

ii) 12 min (3+3+3+3 min)

iii) 12 min (3+3+3+3 min).

Between the steps the sample was left to stand in a water bath for 30 min without sonication. The flasks were left overnight in fume cupboards to ensure the settling of the residue ash particles into the bottom of the flask. The liquid phase was separated from the residue by a pipette and transferred into a 250 ml volume flask. The residue was filtered into the same volume flask and was washed with 15 ml of water introduced in four portions. Finally, the sample solution was diluted to volume with water.

4.9 Sulfide precipitation procedure¹⁸⁹

To a 20 ml $H_2C_2O_4$ or $(NH_4)_2C_2O_4$ leachate obtained by ultrasound-assisted extraction (4.8) 1 ml of 0.5-0.7 mol l^{-1} Na₂S and 1 ml of 2.3 – 2.7 mol l^{-1} NH₄Cl solution was added. The pH of the solution was adjusted to 1.5±0.3 by HCl after which the solution was warmed at 60 °C with continuous stirring for 30 min. The cooled solution was centrifuged and the liquid phase was separated from the precipitate by pipette. The pH of the separated liquid phase was adjusted to 8.5±0.3 by NH₄OH where the second precipitate was formed.

4.10 Solvent extraction procedure

The pH of $H_2C_2O_4$ leachate obtained by ultrasound-assisted extraction (4.2) was adjusted to 0.8 by 5 mol l⁻¹ NH₄OH and standard addition of 1 mg l⁻¹ (Au, Ir, Pd, Pt) was performed. 20 ml of this solution was combined with 20 ml of Aliquat 336 (4%, in ethyl acetate) in an 100 ml Erlenmayer flask. The flask was stirred continuously (230 rpm) for 2 h in an ambient temperature. The solution was transferred to a 100 ml separatory funnel. The phases were left to settle for 15 min after which the lower phase were released from the bottom of the separatory funnel. The back extraction was performed by combining the organic phase from the liquid-liquid extraction with 20 ml of solution which was 0.5 mol l⁻¹ respective to CH₄N₂S and HCl. The flask was stirred continuously (230 rpm) for 2 h in an ambient temperature. The solution was transferred into a 100 ml separatory funnel. The phases were left to settle for 15 min after which the lower phase was released from the bottom of the separatory funnel and analyzed by ICP-OES.

5 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

First, the concentrations of valuable elements (Au, Co, Cr, Cu, Ir, Ni, Pd, Pt, V, Zn) were determined from fly ash samples by ICP-OES using ultrasound-assisted digestion. Although the determination of other elements (Al, As, Ca, Fe, K, Mg, Mn, P, Pb, S, Si, Ti, W) was not in the scope of this work it was carried out in order to obtain more information about the chemical composition of the samples. This is due to their high concentrations in the sample matrix. Most of them can be regarded as easily ionized elements and they have significant effects on plasma robustness. They may also cause the spectral interferences on analyte elements. The method was validated by using the certified reference material SRM1633b (Coal Fly Ash). Unfortunately the SRM sample applied does not contain the noble metals investigated in this work. Due to this, the recovery test with the standard addition of noble metals at two levels of concentrations was performed using real fly ash samples. Secondly, a multiple linear regression model (MLR) was applied to correct the inferferences caused by the matrix elements in the determination of the noble metals by ICP-OES. Thirdly, the leaching behavior of the aforementioned elements was evaluated by the ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction method. Fourthly, the ultrasoundassisted method for the leaching of valuable metals (Au Co, Cr, Cu, Ir, Ni, Pd, Pt, V, Zn) from fly ash samples by oxalic acid was developed. Fifthly, in order to recover the noble metals from oxalic acid leachate of fly ash a sulfide precipitation and solvent extraction method was developed.

5.1 Calibration

The working range for the analysis of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn was 0 – 10.00 mg l⁻¹ while for Au, Ir, Pd and Pt it was 0 – 2.00 mg l⁻¹. A four-point calibration was performed before every measurement. Multi-element calibration standards for valuable metals (Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V, Zn, Pd, Pt, Au, Ir) and matrix elements (Al, As, Ca, Fe, K, Mg, Mn, P, Pb, S, Si, Ti, W) were utilized. The limit of detection (LOD) and the limit of quantification (LOQ) was calculated by substituting (y_b + $3s_b$) and (y_b + $10s_b$) into the calibration line y = bx + a, respectively.⁶⁹

The calibration data is presented only for valuable metals and for W since even low concentrations of W interfered the determination of Au at 267.595 nm and Pt at 265.945 nm (Table 9). Excellent r values were obtained for every element and all LOQs obtained resulted in <0.07 mg l⁻¹. Typical RSD values of the ICP-OES instruments for each element were < 2.6 %.

Element	Wavelenght (nm)	R	LOD (mg l 1)	LOQ (mg l-1)	Calibration ranges (mg l ⁻¹)
Au	267.595 Axial	0.9999	0.019	0.064	0.08-2
Co	228.616 Radial	0.9999	0.006	0.019	0.1-10
Cr	267.716 Radial	0.9999	0.005	0.017	0.1-10
Cu	327.393 Radial	1.0000	0.005	0.017	0.1-10
Ir	224.268 Axial	0.9999	0.012	0.041	0.08-2
Ni	231.604 Radial	1.0000	0.002	0.007	0.1-10
Pd	340.458 Axial	0.9999	0.009	0.029	0.08-2
Pt	214.423 Axial	1.0000	0.004	0.015	0.08-2
Ti	334.940 Axial	0.9999	0.011	0.039	0.1-10
v	290.880 Radial	0.9999	0.009	0.031	0.1-10
W	207.912 Axial	0.9998	0.013	0.046	0.1-10
Zn	206.200 Radial	1.0000	0.010	0.034	0.1-10

 TABLE 9
 Calibration data for the determination of valuable metals by ICP-OES.

5.2 Magnetic separation of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn from fly ash

Since Co and Ni are ferromagnetic metals a feasibility of magnetic separation as a preconcentration method in a recovery of them and Cu, Cr, V and Zn from fly ash samples was studied. The portions of magnetic and non-magnetic fractions of fly ash were approximately 60% and 40% (m/m), respectively. The concentrations were determined from samples resulting from ultrasound-assisted digestion procedure. All metals investigated were slightly more concentrations of Co, Ni, Cr and V were over 140% compared to respective mean concentrations in the original fly ash. However, magnetic separation of the

elements was not further studied in this work and the focus was set in the hydrometallurgical recovery methods.



FIGURE 4 Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn mean concentrations in magnetic fly ash fraction compared to respective mean concentrations in original fly ash sample (n=3).

5.3 Ultrasound-assisted digestion procedures

A two-step ultrasound-assisted nitric acid/hydrofluoric acid digestion reported by Ilander and Väisänen⁸⁸ was used. Additionally, a single-step procedure using *aqua regia* with HF as a digestion solution was also applied. The total digestion procedures were validated by using the standard reference material SRM1633b (Coal Fly Ash).

Comparison of two-step and one-step procedures

The ultrasound-assisted two-step digestion with a digestion solution of HNO₃ and HF at 25 °C and 60 °C was tested. The higher temperature used resulted in a higher recovery rate with trace elements except for Zn (Table 10). The recoveries of over 80% for the elements Cr, Cu and V were attained. All Co and 89.4% of Zn was dissolved. However, it should be noted that the concentrations of Co and Zn are not certified for SRM1633b.

Both *aqua regia* and (1+1) diluted *aqua regia* with HF were tested as a digestion solution. For the digestion of Cu one-step *aqua regia*/HF digestion was found to be more effective than two-step digestion (Table 10). The measured Cu concentration exceeded slightly the certified Cu concentration in SRM1633b. The measured concentration of Zn exceeded notably the certified Zn concentration in SRM1633b. Van Herreweghe *et al.*¹³¹ reported excessive recovery for Zn in SRM1633b when HCl/HNO₃/HF (2:1:1) digestion was used. On the other hand,

for the Zn concentration only a non-certified value is given for the reference material SRM1633b.²⁰⁰ The deviation of measured Cu and Zn concentrations from the certified concentrations may indicate contamination of glassware or in the instrument or a measurement interference. Aqua regia was more effective than the diluted aqua regia for the digesting of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn. Although HF is effective in digesting siliceous minerals, its use can lead to the precipitation of Cr as an insoluble chromyl fluoride (CrO₂F₂).²⁰³ But when it was used with a low, catalytic volume together with aqua regia, ultrasound-assisted digestion resulted in higher leachability of chromium. Single-step digestion resulted in higher recoveries for Co, Cr, Ni and V than the digestion performed at an ambient temperature. Thus, a one-step digestion at 60 °C for Cu and Zn while a two-step digestion for Co, Cr, Ni and V is recommended in the analysis of total concentrations.

TABLE 10Comparison of different ultrasound-assisted digestion procedures for the
determination of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn. Mean concentrations and standard
deviations (mg kg⁻¹) in SRM1633b (n=3).

	one-step	digestion	two-step		
Element	aqua regia+HFª	(1+1) aqua regia+HF ^b	HNO3+HF (60 °C) ^c	HNO ₃ +HF (25 °C) ^d	Certified
Со	39.5±1,3	30±3	54±2	47.8±0.7	(50)
Cr	54.8±0.6	35±3	160±4	120±4	198.2±4.7
Cu	120±4	77±6	94.3±1.4	92±3	112.8±2.6
Ni	80±2	65±4	110±3	95±3	120.6±1,8
V	210±4	190±13	270±2	260±4	295.7±3.6
Zn	300±6	160±10	187.7±1.1	207±5	(210)

^a A sample of about 500 mg was digested for 9 min (3x3 min) in 60 °C. Reagents used: 8 ml *aqua regia* + 0.3 ml HF. Final volume 50 ml.

^b A sample of about 250 mg was digested for 9 min (3x3 min) in 60 °C. Reagents used: 5 ml water + 5 ml *aqua regia* + 0.3 ml HF. Final volume 50 ml.

A sample of about 250 mg was digested in 60 °C in two steps using sonication times and reagents of i) 9 min (3x3 min), 6 ml HNO₃ ii) 18 min (6x3 min), 3 ml HNO₃+ 3 ml HF. Final volume 100 ml.
 d Otherwise as in c but T= 25 °C.

5.4 Total element concentrations in real fly ash samples

The real fly ash samples investigated contained lower concentrations of Al, As, Cr, Fe, Si, V and Zn than standard reference material SRM1633b. The highest Au, Ir and Pt concentrations were detected from bark ash, wood/peat ash and wood roots ash. Thus, total element concentrations are presented only for these samples (Tables 11 and 12). The highest Pt concentration was determined from wood/peat ash, 6.0 ± 1.1 mg kg⁻¹ (Table 11). Au was detected only from wood/peat ash while Ir from bark ash and wood roots ash. Pd was not detected

from any ash sample investigated. The bark ash contained a notably higher Zn concentration than the ashes from co-combustion (sludge/peat, peat/coal ashes) investigated in this work (Table 11).

Element	Bark ash	Wood 80 %/peat 20 %	Wood roots	Finnish bio fly ashes [26][27][47][88][206][207]
Au ^a	<lod<sup>d</lod<sup>	0.74±0.14	<lod<sup>d</lod<sup>	
Ir ^a	3.5±0.6	<lod<sup>f</lod<sup>	3.65 ± 0.05	
Pdª	<lod<sup>e</lod<sup>	<lod<sup>e</lod<sup>	<lod<sup>e</lod<sup>	
Pt ^a	1.3±0.3	6.0±1.1	<lodg< td=""><td></td></lodg<>	
Co ^b	3.3±0.2	5.0±0.3	5.70±0.04	8-16
Cr ^b	22±3	36±2	22± 1	24-290
Cu ^c	75.2±1.2	81±4	163±1	60-483
Ni ^b	11 ±2	20.4±0.9	16.7±0.8	31-182
Vb	6.0±0.3	68±4	<lod<sup>h</lod<sup>	39-168
Znc	290± 11	400±14	1200±50	275-3630

TABLE 11 Mean concentrations and standard deviations (mg kg⁻¹) of Au, Ir, Pd, Pt, Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn in different fly ashes investigated (n=3).

^a A sample of about 500 mg was digested for 9 min (3x3 min) in 60°C. Reagents used: 8 ml of *aqua regia* + 0.3 ml of HF. Final volume 50 ml.

^b A sample of about 250 mg was digested in 60 °C in two steps using sonication times and reagents of: i) 9 min (3x3 min), 6 ml of HNO3 ii) 18 min (6x3 min), 3 ml of HNO3+3 ml of HF. Final volume 100 ml.

^c Otherwise as in ^b but T= 25 °C.

^d LOD = 1.9 mg kg⁻¹

e LOD =0.9 mg kg-1

^f LOD =1.2 mg kg⁻¹

8 LOD = 0.4 mg kg⁻¹

^hLOD = 3.6 mg kg⁻¹

The Finnish fly ashes from the combustion of wood residue have been reported to contain, in addition to K, Mg, Mn and S, higher Cr, Cu, Mn, Ni, V and Zn concentrations than fly ashes from co-combustion of wood residue with peat and coal.^{88, 204}

It can be seen that the bark ash investigated in this work contained higher Ca, K, Mn, Ni, P and Zn concentrations while lower Al, As, Cr, Fe and Pb concentrations than in co-combustion ashes (Tables 11 and 12). The same was also reported in the works of Steenari *et al.*⁶¹ and Manskinen *et al.*^{39, 205} Sludge/peat fly ash contained the most Cu and Cr while peat/coal fly ash was richest in Co and V.

Eler	ment	Bark ash	Wood 80 %/peat 20 % ash	Wood roots ash	Finnish bio fly ashes [26][27][47][88][204][205]
Major	elemen	ts (g kg⁻¹)			
	Ala	20.0±0.4	55.0±1.6	10.0±0.7	22.9-27.7
	Caª	212±4	100 ± 4	200±10	62.3-173.0
	Fe ^b	6.0±0.5	100.0±1.2	1.50±0.11	13.2-85.7
	Ka	30.0±0.8	11.0±0.6	46.0±1.5	4.2-65.0
	Mgª	21.0±0.5	9.1±0.3	22.0±0.7	1.9-19.4
	Mn⁵	7.3±0.2	3.80±0.15	9.0±0.4	0.52-20.00
	\mathbf{P}^{b}	13.0±0.3	8.0±0.4	13.2±0.12	0.6-10.0
	Sb	2.59±0.13	5.2±0.2	3.39 ± 0.08	4.7-24.1
	Si ^b	19 ±2	26±5	13.0±0.8	64.9
Trace	element	ts (mg kg ⁻¹)			
	Asc	4.2±1 .1	25.7±1.3	3.9±0.5	<57
	Pb⁵	12±2	18.0±1.1	16 ±2	31-182
	Tic	250±30	620±30	230±12	250-840
	Wc	13.1±0,6	5.5±0.3	1.47±0.14	

TABLE 12 Mean concentrations and standard deviations (mg kg⁻¹) of matrix elements in different fly ashes investigated (n=3).

^a A sample of about 250 mg was digested in 25 °C in two steps using sonication times and reagents of: i) 9 min (3x3 min), 6 ml of HNO₃ ii) 18 min (6x3 min), 3 ml of HNO₃+ 3 ml of HF. Final volume 100 ml. ^b Otherwise than in a but T = 60 °C.

° A sample of about 250 mg was digested in 60 °C in two steps using sonication times and reagents of: i) 9 min (3x3 min), 6 ml of HNO₃ ii) 18 min (6x3 min), 3 ml of HNO₃+ 3 ml of HF. Final volume 100 ml.

5.5 The determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt by ICP-OES

The spectral interferences of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt were investigated carefully. Two requirements for the analytical lines of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt were set. First, the line should be as least affected by the emission of the matrix elements as possible. Secondly, the line should be sensitive so that emission line of the analyte can be distinguished from the emission of the matrix elements. The investigated lines are presented in Table 13.

TABLE 13 The investigated lines in determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt by ICP-OES.

Analyte	Line (nm)					
Au	208.209	242.795	267.595			
Ir	205.222	224.268				
Pd	324.270	340.458	363.470			
Pt	204.937	214.423	265.945			

5.5.1 Initial interferences observed

The recovery test was carried out using two different ash total digestion samples (Table 14). The test was performed by adding the standard solution to samples at two levels of concentrations, 0.1 and 0.2 mg l⁻¹. For both samples the following procedure was used: a one-step ultrasound-assisted digestion procedure (4.5) was applied to six replicate samples and the samples were prepared into a volume of 50 ml. The samples were diluted (1+1) and into samples 1 and 2 no addition, into samples 3 and 4 an addition of 0.1 mg l⁻¹ and into samples 5 and 6 an addition of 0.2 mg l⁻¹ was performed before filling to mark with water. The mean concentrations of samples 1 and 2; 3 and 4; 5 and 6 were calculated. The measured concentration was calculated as follows:

addition of 0.1 mg
$$l^{-1}$$
: mean (3 and 4) - mean (1 and 2) (10)
addition of 0.2 mg l^{-1} : mean (5 and 6) - mean (1 and 2) (11)

The recoveries were calculated as follows:

addition of 0.1 mg l⁻¹: measured concentration calculated by eq. 10 / 0.1 mg l⁻¹ (12) addition of 0.2 mg l⁻¹: measured concentration calculated by eq. 11 / 0.2 mg l⁻¹ (13)

With the exception of Ir in peat/coal ash, the addition of 0.2 mg l^{-1} of every element was measured with better recovery than with the addition of 0.1 mg l^{-1} . With the exception of Ir in bark ash (addition 0.2 mg l^{-1}) and in peat/coal ash (addition 0.1 mg l^{-1}) and Pt in bark ash (addition 0.1 mg l^{-1}) the recoveries resulted in lower than 90%.

TABLE 14 Results of the recovery test. Added concentrations (AC, mg l^{-1}) and recovery (Rec., %)

Bark ash					Peat/c	oal ash		
Analyte								
line (nm)	AC	Rec. (%)	AC	Rec. (%)	AC	Rec. (%)	AC	Rec. (%)
Pt 214.423	0.100	89.4	0.200	92.5	0.100	82.3	0.200	87.8
Pd 340.458	0.100	50.9	0.200	75.1	0.100	57.0	0.200	74.5
Au 267.595	0.100	71.3	0.200	86.0	0.100	65.2	0.200	81.7
Ir 224.268	0.100	29.4	0.200	139.5	0.100	92.3	0.200	64.5

A series of synthetic samples containing the analytes (Au, Ir, Pd, Pt) in tandem with the matrix elements (B, Co, Cr, Cu, Fe, Ge, Mn, Mo, Nb, Ni, P, Re, S, Si, Ta, Ti, W, Zr) were measured and the interfering lines identified. This was performed by using the spectrum library of Winlab software used in the PerkinElmer Optima 8300. The spectral interference of Cu 224.262 nm on line Ir 224.268 nm, Mn 242.795 nm on line Au 242.798 nm and Fe on line Pd 363.470 nm, reported earlier in the works of Torgov *et al.*¹⁰⁰, Malhotra *et al.*¹⁰¹ and Petrova *et al.*⁹⁸, respectively, were observed. Additionally, the interference from W on the

lines Pt 265.945 nm and Au 267.595 nm was observed. Next, synthetic solutions containing a) all the analytes and b) all the analytes and one matrix element (Si, Fe, Al, Cu, W) with a typical concentration in oxalic acid leachate were measured (Table 15). The added concentration of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt in solutions was 0.2 mg l⁻¹ except in one synthetic solution (number 6) where by accident the addition of 0.4 mg l⁻¹ was performed.

		Synthetic solution/concentration of interferent							
		1	2	3	4	5	6		
			Si	Fe	Al	Cu	W		
Element	λ (nm)	-	600 mg l ⁻¹	600 mg l-1	400 mg l ⁻¹	20 mg l-1	2 mg l-1		
Au	242.795	0.205	0.213	0.173	0.192	0.207	0.371		
Au	267.595	0.202	0.196	0.219	0.190	0.201	2.092		
Ir	224.268	0.206	0.218	0.145	0.184	2.611	0.417		
Pd	340.458	0.208	0.21	0.215	0.204	0.203	0.416		
Pd	363.47	0.207	0.23	0.978	0.215	0.206	0.394		
Pt	214.423	0.209	0.189	0.171	0.183	0.199	0.354		
Pt	265.945	0.204	0.177	0.191	0.159	0.195	0.729		

TABLE 15 Interferences in the determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt by ICP-OES. Measured concentrations (mg İ-1).

As also observed by Petrova *et al.*⁹⁸, the line Pd 363.470 nm was highly interfered with line Fe 363.469 nm (Table 15). Its emission was also increased by 15% due to the emission of Si. The line Pd 363.470 nm is not recommended since it is interfered with by the Ar 363.447 nm line.¹⁰¹ The emission signal using the line Pd 340.458 nm was slightly increased due to the emission of Si, Fe and W. Roy and Mistry⁹⁹ reported that from the solution containing Pd and Fe with concentrations of 1 mg l⁻¹ and 1000 mg l⁻¹, the measured Pd concentration of 1.2 mg l⁻¹ at line Pd 340.458 nm was determined. The interferences of lines Fe 340.436⁹⁸, Fe 340.44¹²² and W 340.53¹²² nm on this line have been reported earlier.

The intensity of line Pt 214.423 nm decreased due to the emission of all the matrix elements investigated except Cu. Malhotra *et al.*¹⁰¹ reported an interference of 0.23% on the intensity of this line while [Cu]:[Pt] was 10:1 in the synthetic sample solution. Especially, W and Fe had the highest effect on Pt 214.423 nm. The interferences on the emission lines of Al 214.539^{98, 122}, Fe 214.390⁹⁸, Fe 214.445^{98, 122} and Fe 214.52 nm¹²² on this line nm have been reported earlier. Roy and Mistry⁹⁹ reported the opposite effect of Fe on this line. The emission of Fe (1000 mg l⁻¹) increased the intensity of line Pt 214.423 nm by 40%. The intensity of the line Pt 265.945 nm was highly increased when W was present with a concentration of 2 mg l⁻¹ in the solution.

The emission of Si increased the intensity of line Au 242.795 nm while it decreased the signal of the Au 267.595 nm line (Table 15). For both lines, the decrease in emission due to the emission of Al was observed. The emission of W and Fe increased the emission intensity of Au 267.595 nm but not that of Au 242.795 nm. Usually, the measured concentrations of Fe in H₂C₂O₄ leachates result in the range of 300-500 mg l⁻¹ implying problems in using the line of Au 267.595 nm. Fortunately, from H₂C₂O₄ leachate concentrations of less than 1 mg l⁻¹ for W were detected. The Au 242.795 line was highly interfered with by Mn 242.798 nm which has been reported earlier^{101, 105, 118}. Au 208.209 nm was discarded as too high concentrations were obtained.

In the case of Ir only the emission line of 224.268 nm gave an emission intensity that could be distinguished from the emission of the background elements. The line of Cu 224.262 nm increased notably the signal of line Ir 224.268 nm. When the [Cu]:[Ir] was 100:1 in the synthetic solution the determined Ir concentration was over 10-fold higher than the real concentration (Table 15). In H₂C₂O₄ leachates the determined concentration of copper on average was < 1 mg l⁻¹ but in one sulfide precipitate sample (pH 1.5) the maximum concentration determined was 16 mg l⁻¹. Additionally, the emission of Fe and Al decreased while that of Si and W increased the emission of Ir 224.268 nm. Of the interferences observed the interference from lines Cu 224.262 nm^{100, 122} and Fe 224.18 nm¹²² has been reported earlier. Before the measurement of the H₂C₂O₄ leachate and dissolved sulfide precipitate samples the calibration was carried out using standards which contained all the background elements causing interference. However, the spectral interference caused by matrix elements was not totally eliminated. Thus, in the next step, a multiple linear regression

technique was tested in the correction of the interferences for the accurate determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt.

5.5.2 Multiple linear regression (MLR) model

A total of 28 synthetic sample solutions with both the concentrations of analytes (Au, Ir, Pd, Pt) and interferents (Cu, Fe, Mn, Si, Ti) at five levels of concentrations were prepared and measured by ICP-OES. Earlier knowledge of the concentration of the elements in oxalic acid leachate samples was utilized to decide the selected concentration ranges. The concentration ranges were produced in order to introduce one level lower and higher than the concentrations determined in oxalic acid leachates.

	A	u 267.595 ni	Ir 224.268 nm			
Sample	AC	MC	CC	AC	MC	CC
1	0.040	0.096	0.068	0.080	0.397	0.085
2	0.040	0.072	0.062	0.240	0.392	0.242
3	0.160	0.175	0.170	0.400	0.646	0.408
4	0.040	0.076	0.052	0.400	0.706	0.399
5	0.120	0.136	0.133	0.080	0.250	0.079
6	0.120	0.154	0.129	0.240	0.301	0.243
7	0.080	0.106	0.090	0.240	0.544	0.253
8	0.080	0.091	0.092	0.080	0.315	0.080
9	0.200	0.236	0.216	0.240	0.464	0.235
10	0.120	0.155	0.134	0.080	0.146	0.086
11	0.080	0.092	0.101	0.160	0.398	0.146
12	0.080	0.108	0.093	0.160	0.148	0.151
13	0.160	0.159	0.169	0.080	0.419	0.077
14	0.080	0.105	0.095	0.160	0.234	0.158
15	0.160	0.168	0.168	0.080	0.073	0.081
16	0.120	0.133	0.142	0.400	0.391	0.410
17	0.040	0.069	0.057	0.240	0.364	0.233
18	0.040	<lod< td=""><td></td><td>0.240</td><td>0.301</td><td>0.233</td></lod<>		0.240	0.301	0.233
19	0.120	0.126	0.129	0.320	0.296	0.324
20	0.120	0.130	0.132	0.160	0.216	0.156
21	0.160	0.187	0.188	0.320	0.614	0.319
22	0.160	0.169	0.180	0.320	0.482	0.328
23	0.200	0.229	0.219	0.320	0.288	0.302
24	0.160	0.198	0.178	0.400	0.496	0.381
25	0.200	0.221	0.221	0.320	0.543	0.317
26	0.200	0.205	0.217	0.160	0.446	0.142
27	0.080	0.112	0.102	0.400	0.517	0.382
28	0.200	0.220	0.212	0.240	0.276	0.244

TABLE 16 Added (AC), measured (MC) and corrected (CC) concentrations (mg l-1) of Au267.595 nm and Ir 224.268 nm for matrix samples 1-28.

Concentration ranges of matrix elements in samples: Cu 0.2-4.2 mg l⁻¹, Fe 300-900 mg l⁻¹, Mn 6-30 mg l⁻¹, Si 100-580 mg l⁻¹, Ti 2-34 mg l⁻¹.

In every sample the measured concentrations of Au (with the exception of sample 18, Table 16) and Pt were higher than the added concentrations (Table 17). In samples 16 and 20 the measured concentrations of Pd were <LOD (Table 17).

	Р	d 340.458 n	m	Pt 214.423 nm			
Sample	AC	MC	CC	AC	MC	CC	
1	0.150	0.131	0.151	0.450	0.469	0.462	
2	0.250	0.254	0.252	0.150	0.237	0.160	
3	0.150	0.160	0.148	0.350	0.384	0.353	
4	0.250	0.258	0.256	0.250	0.270	0.258	
5	0.200	0.202	0.198	0.050	0.112	0.053	
6	0.200	0.156	0.205	0.350	0.369	0.359	
7	0.100	0.092	0.101	0.150	0.241	0.164	
8	0.050	0.014	0.051	0.050	0.132	0.051	
9	0.100	0.126	0.097	0.150	0.190	0.155	
10	0.050	0.059	0.052	0.350	0.421	0.348	
11	0.200	0.179	0.194	0.250	0.314	0.260	
12	0.050	0.037	0.048	0.250	0.271	0.260	
13	0.150	0.137	0.144	0.450	0.476	0.447	
14	0.150	0.095	0.149	0.250	0.268	0.256	
15	0.250	0.223	0.254	0.350	0.406	0.354	
16	0.050	<lod< td=""><td></td><td>0.450</td><td>0.512</td><td>0.462</td></lod<>		0.450	0.512	0.462	
17	0.150	0.115	0.151	0.150	0.231	0.153	
18	0.200	0.161	0.202	0.450	0.556	0.464	
19	0.200	0.181	0.198	0.150	0.261	0.162	
20	0.050	<lod< td=""><td></td><td>0.050</td><td>0.140</td><td>0.060</td></lod<>		0.050	0.140	0.060	
21	0.150	0.125	0.150	0.250	0.349	0.252	
22	0.200	0.154	0.201	0.050	0.100	0.063	
23	0.100	0.118	0.098	0.050	0.088	0.051	
24	0.250	0.186	0.237	0.050	0.114	0.055	
25	0.100	0.047	0.097	0.250	0.284	0.251	
26	0.100	0.044	0.103	0.350	0.453	0.359	
27	0.050	0.056	0.049	0.450	0.504	0.454	
28	0.250	0.185	0.245	0.450	0.546	0.454	

TABLE 17 Added (AC), measured (MC) and corrected (CC) concentrations (mg l⁻¹) of Pd 340.458 nm and Pt 214.423 nm for matrix samples 1-28.

Concentration ranges of matrix elements in samples: Cu 0.2-4.2 mg l⁻¹, Fe 300-900 mg l⁻¹, Mn 6-30 mg l⁻¹, Si 100-580 mg l⁻¹, Ti 2-34 mg l⁻¹.

The data was used to calculate the MLR model on a spreadsheet. The added concentration of analyte was selected as a dependent variable while the measured concentration of the analyte and the added concentration of the interferents were selected as non-dependent variables. All the non-dependent variables where regression with dependent variable were statistically significant (p < 0.05) were included in the multiple expression line (Table 20). After the correction by the multiple linear regression line no differences between the added and corrected concentrations in lines Pd 340.458 nm and Ir 224.268 nm were found using the paired t-test at p < 0.05 (Tables 18 and 19). The corrected

concentrations at Pt 214.423 nm are extremely near the added concentrations of Pt while all corrected concentrations at Au 267.595 nm are higher than the added Au concentrations. Thus, the use of the paired t-test for line Au 267.595 nm was not enabled.

	A	u 267.595	nm		Ir 224.268 nm			
Statistical parameter	AC	MC	AC	CC	AC	MC	AC	CC
Mean	0.123	0.145	0.123	0.139	0.234	0.381	0.234	0.232
Variance	0.003	0.003	0.003	0.003	0.013	0.024	0.013	0.013
n	27	27	27	27	28	28	28	28
[t]					6.53		1.403	
tcrit					2.052		2.052	

TABLE 18The results of t-test for lines Au 267.595 nm and Ir 224.268 nm calculated fromdata in Table 16. The unit for AC and MC is mg l⁻¹.

AC = added, MC = measured, CC = corrected concentration (mg l^{-1})

TABLE 19The results of t-test for lines Pt 214.423 nm and Au 267.595 nm calculated from
data in Table 17. The unit for AC and MC is mg l-1.

		Po	d 340.458 n	ım		P	t 214.423 n	m
Statistical parameter	AC	МС	AC	CC	AC	MC	AC	CC
Mean	0.156	0.134	0.156	0.155	0.25	0.311	0.25	0.256
Variance	0.005	0.004	0.005	0.005	0.021	0.021	0.021	0.022
n	26	26	26	26	28	28	27	27
[t]	4.101		0.993					7.001
t _{crit}	2.06		2.	06				2.052

AC = added, MC = measured, CC = corrected concentration (mg l-1)

From multiple linear regression expression equations it can be seen that all the regression correlation coefficients obtained were over 0.99. The line Pt 214.423 nm can be considered excellent in the determination of Pt from fly ash samples with r of 0.999. The spectral interference of Ti $(2.217*10^{-3})$ and Cu $(1.653*10^{-3})$ and on the signal at line Pd 340.458 nm are the second and third highest interferences observed. On the other hand, while the determined Cu concentrations in oxalic acid leachate were at levels of a few mg l⁻¹, the Iⁱe concentration was between 300-900 mg l⁻¹ in all samples. Thus, the net interference of Fe on signals at analytical lines is also notable.

Analyte line	Multiple linear regression expression	R
Au 267.595 nm	[1.04498*Au]+[3.8100*10 ⁻⁴ *Mn]-[4.8760*10 ⁵ *Fe]+[3.0089*10 ⁻ ⁵ *Si]-0.01288	0.990
Ir 224.268 nm	[1.0653*Ir]-[0.08725*Cu]+[4.6915*10 ⁻⁵ *Fe]+[5.9200*10 ⁻ 4*Ti]+[4.2880*10 ⁻⁵ *Si]-0.0327	0.994
Pd 340.458 nm	[1.0728*Pd]-[1.6530*10 ⁻³ *Cu]-[3.2300*10 ⁻⁵ *Fe]+[2.2172*10 ⁻ ³ *Ti]+[2.7730*10 ⁻⁵ *Si]-0.01458	0.997
Pt 214.423 nm	[1.0240*Pt]-[1.8160*10-4*Si]	0.999

 TABLE 20
 Multiple linear regression expression and correlation coefficient, R, of Au 267.595 nm, Ir 224.268 nm, Pd 340.458 nm and Pt 214.423 nm.

The emission of Mn and Si decreased the signal of Au 267.595 nm while the emission of Fe, as reported earlier¹⁰⁷, increased it (Table 21). The emission of line Cu 224.262 nm significantly increased the signal of Ir 224.268 nm, also reported earlier.¹⁰⁰ The emission of Fe, Ti and Si decreased the signal of Ir. With the exception of Fe, the signals of Cu, Ti and Si influenced the signal of Pd 340.458 nm in the same way. The Pd 340.458 nm line was found to be interfered with by the emission of Cu, Fe, Ti and Si. Interfering lines Fe 340.476 nm⁹⁸, Ti 340.337 nm⁹⁸ and Ti 340.50 nm¹²² have been reported earlier. The only interference on the signal of Pt was from the emission of Si which resulted in a slight increase of the emission of the analytical line. The spectral interferences observed in this work in tandem with the ones reported in the literature are presented in Table 21.

Analyte line (nm)	Interference found in this work	Interference earlier in Ref.
Au 242.795	Fe (+)	[100][107][122]
	Mn 242.798 (+)	[101][106][107]
Au 267.595	Fe(+)	[107]
	Mn(-), Si(-), W(+)	
Ir 224.268	Cu 224.262(+)	[100]
	Fe(-), Ti(-), Si(-)	
Pd 340.458	Cu(+), Fe(+), Ti(-), Si(-)	[98]
	Fe I 340.436	[98][122]
Pt 214.423	Fe (-), Al (-),	[98][122]
Pt 265.945	W (+)	
	Fe 265.924	[98]

TABLE 21Spectral interferences for lines Au 242.795, Au 267.595, Ir 224.268, Pd 340.458, Pt214.423 and 265.945 nm by ICP-OES observed in this work and in earlier works.

+ = causes an increase on emission signal of analyte

- = causes a decrease on the emission signal of analyte

5.5.3 Recovery test for precipitate samples

The MLR model (5.5.2) was applied in the determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt from sulfide precipitate samples. The optimization of the sulfide precipitation procedure is presented in the section 5.7. Precipitate pH 1.5 and 8.5 refer to precipitate samples obtained at pH 1.5 and 8.5, respectively.

The precipitate pH 1.5 and 8.5 samples obtained after performing the optimized precipitation procedure (4.9) were dissolved in (1+1) *aqua regia* after which an addition of 0.08 or 0.4 mg l⁻¹ of precious element standard was performed and the flasks were filled to the mark with water. The calibration solutions were matrix matched with the sample solutions. In the precipitate pH 1.5 sample the recoveries were between 91.5-105.7% for Au, Pd and Pt with both standard additions and 95.8% for Ir with a standard addition of 0.4 mg l⁻¹ (Table 22). In the precipitate pH 8.5 sample the recoveries of between 95.0-108.8% for Au, Ir and Pd (standard addition of 0.08 mg l⁻¹) and 98.3% for Pt (standard addition of 0.4 mg l⁻¹) were obtained.

TABLE 22 Recovery test for sulfide precipitate pH 1.5 and 8.5 samples. Added concentration (AC) of the standard solution to dissolved precipitate samples. MC = measured concentration (mg l^{-1}). Rec. = recovery (%).

		Precipita	te pH 1.5	Precipitate pH 8.5					
	AC 0.08 mg l-1		AC 0.4 mg 1 ¹		AC 0.08 mg l-1		AC 0.4 mg l ⁻¹		
	MC		МС		MC		МС		
Line (nm)	(mg l-1)	Rec.	(mg l-1)	Rec.	(mg l-1)	Rec.	(mg l-1)	Rec.	
Au 267.595	0.083	103.8	0.366	91.5	0.076	95.0	0.342	85.5	
Ir 224.268	0.064	80.0	0.383	95.8	0.077	96.3	0.358	89.5	
Pd 340.458	0.082	102.5	0.421	92.5	0.087	108.8	0.261	65.3	
Pt 214.423	0.078	97.5	0.423	105.7	0.069	86.3	0.393	98.3	

5.6 Ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction of fly ash samples

5.6.1 Total leachable concentrations of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn

The elements Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn can be regarded as sparsely soluble and are expected to show similar chemistry and thus similar leaching behavior to Au, Ir, Pd and Pt. In the periodic table of the elements Co is in group 9 together with Ir, Ni is in group 10 together with Pd and Pt while Cu is in group 11 together with Au. Thus, the leaching behaviour of them from the fly ash samples was investigated.

The ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction procedure by Väisänen and Kiljunen¹⁴⁷ was applied with the aim of shortening the extraction time of the

conventional extraction procedure. The certified reference material SRM1633b (Coal Fly Ash) and two different fly ash samples, bark ash and peat/coal fly ash, were extracted according to the optimized UASE procedure (4.7.2) and by the conventional sequential extraction procedure (4.7.1). Total leachable concentrations for both extracting methods were calculated by summing the concentrations obtained in each step of the extraction.

The 72 min UASE on SRM1633b (coal fly ash) resulted in two-fold higher total leachable concentrations of Fe and Al and 27% more of Mn than by the conventional extraction (time 22.5 h). This can be attributed to the effectiveness of sonication in digesting the reducible and residual fraction. 74-80% of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn were leached in the extraction while Pöykiö et al.27 reported recoveries of over 87.7% for these elements. It should be noted that the results are not exactly comparable to our results as the leaching solutions and temperature used are different in the extraction protocols. They performed a non-accelerated 5-staged SE with a total time of 87 h on SRM1633b. In the scheme leaching was carried out by acidic water (pH 4.8) in step i, the steps ii-iv were carried out according to the original BCR protocol and in step v the residue from step iv was dissolved in a PTFE vessel by HNO₃, HCl and HF, in stepwise. For SRM1633b and peat/coal ash, no difference in the total leachable concentrations of Co, Cr, Cu, V and Zn obtained by ultrasound and conventional sequential extraction was observed (paired t-test, P = 0.05). Instead, Cr, Cu, V and Zn were leached better from bark ash by conventional sequential extraction. If comparable leached concentrations of Co, Cr, Cu, V and Zn can be obtained from fly ash with the time of 1/14 compared to the conventional sequential extraction protocol, performing the extraction using rapid, simple and safe UASE seems to be a method of choice.

The residual fraction of the sequential extraction contained high portions of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn. A major finding in this work was that while the oxide fraction of the ash dissolved a notable portion of these elements liberated into solution (Fig. 5 and 6). Additionally, it must be emphasized that after the combustion of the fuel the elements are mainly present as oxides in fly ash. Due to this, the focus of the work was set on the recovery of the valuable elements from the leachate obtained in the extraction of the oxide fraction. Thus, only the results from step iii, the oxide fraction, are reported in the rest of this chapter.



FIGURE 5 Percentage distribution of a) Co b) Cr and Cu between 1) exchangeable, 2) bound to carbonates, 3) bound to Fe-Mn oxides, 4) bound to organic matter and sulfides, and 5) a residual fraction. Samples: bark ash and peat/coal co-combustion ash.



FIGURE 6 Percentage distribution of a) Ni b) V and c) Zn between 1) exchangeable, 2) bound to carbonates, 3) bound to Fe-Mn oxides, 4) bound to organic matter and sulfides, and 5) a residual fraction. Samples: bark ash and peat/coal co-combustion ash.

5.6.2 Optimization of sonication time in step iii

The recoveries for each analyte at each step were calculated by dividing the mean concentration of the element by the total leachable concentration (sum of all the steps) of the element. In some steps, for example in step iii the recoveries exceeded 100 %. This can be contributed to small number of replicate samples (n = 2).

Step iii (extraction of oxide fraction) was performed by extracting the residue from step ii with 10 ml of 0.04 mol l^{-1} NH₂OH*HCl (pH adjusted to 2 with HNO₃). The power of sonication was observed especially in this step as all elements were leached better than by conventional extraction (time 6 h) by a sonication time of 12 min which was set as the optimized extraction time for this step (Fig. 7).





5.6.3 The element concentrations in oxide fraction

The extractability of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn in tandem with the matrix elements (Al, Ca, Fe, K, Mg, Mn, Na, P, Pb, S, Si, Ti, W) from three different fly ash samples (bark ash, sludge/peat ash, peat/coal ash) was studied using the ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction method.

Portions of Fe (4-26%) and Mn (27-64%) were naturally high in the oxide fraction. High portions of Ca (20-45%), Al (7-49%) and Mg (9-33%) were also detected from this fraction. This is probably attributed to the high content of CaO, Al₂O₃ and MgO in the ash samples.^{14, 36}

With the exception of peat/coal ash Mn (27-64%) was detected the most in this fraction. 48% of Co was leached bark ash. It can be seen that for all ashes investigated the second largest portion of elements Al (7-49%), Cu (9-24%), Co (7-48%), Fe (4-26%), Zn (11-38%) and V (24-42%) were observed from the oxide fraction. Additionally, notable portions of Ni (5-39%) and Cr (4-16%) were detected in this fraction. Lima *et al.*³⁸ estimated that 10% of Cr was in the

oxidation state of +6 in ash from the co-combustion of wood and oil. The oxides of Fe, Mn and Al adsorb Cr(VI) at a pH below 7 and at a low pH Cr(VI) is reduced to Cr(III) and liberated into solution.

5.6.4 Ultrasound-assisted extraction methods using ammoniumoxalate and oxalic acid

As discussed before, notable Al, Fe and Mn concentrations were detected from the oxide fraction of the sequential extraction. Additionally, notable portions of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and liberated into the solution. However, the concentrations of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt were low in the leachates. As mentioned earlier, the elements Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn can be regarded as sparsely soluble and are expected to show similar chemistry and thus similar leaching behavior to Au, Ir, Pd and Pt. The aims of the following study were divided into two:

- i) to optimize the ultrasound-assisted extraction method by which the noble metals could be recovered from fly ash samples. The method was optimized by observing the concentrations of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn.
- ii) to develop a method by which the noble metals can be recovered from the leachate resulting from step i (see chapters 5.6 and 5.7).

The leachability of oxides was evaluated by observing the leached Al, Fe and Mn concentrations. The recovery for each element was calculated by dividing the leached concentration by the concentration obtained from the total digestion. After initial tests it was observed that by using solutions of (NH₄)₂C₂O₄ and H₂C₂O₄ recoveries of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn from fly ash were higher than when solutions of NH₂OH*HCl¹⁰⁸, CH₄N₂S¹³⁷, ²⁰⁶⁻²⁰⁷, HCl⁸, ¹³⁷, HNO₃ ^{37, 8, 137} and H₂SO₄ ^{137, 207} were used. Thus they were selected for further tests. The parameters of ultrasound-assisted extraction were optimized using fly ash samples from the combustion of peat (70%) and wood residue (30%). The initial extraction tests were carried out in a centrifuge tube using a sample weight of 1 g and, later, optimized for the sample weight of 10 g (5.6.4.2).

Extraction tests using a sample weight of 1 g

The effects of L/S ratio, concentration of extraction solutions and sonication time on the leaching of precious metals were studied in individual tests. The maximum temperature used with the equipment, of 85 °C, resulted in the highest recoveries for the elements investigated. Tessier *et al.*¹⁴¹ suggested a temperature of 96±3 °C to extract the Fe and Mn oxide fraction in their classical extraction scheme.

L/S ratio

From the results it was observed that a volume of 20 ml of extraction solution for a sample of about 1 g resulted in the highest recoveries of the elements investigated. Thus L/S of 20 ml g^{-1} was the optimized L/S-ratio.

The concentration of extracting agent

The highest recoveries of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn were obtained by using 0.75 mol l⁻¹ oxalate solutions. The lower recoveries obtained by 1 mol l⁻¹ oxalate are probably attributed to co-precipitation of the elements into the oxalate precipitate formed. All in all, oxalic acid with no adjustment of pH was preferred to ammonium oxalate and selected as the extracting agent for further tests.

Ca might buffer the oxalate-rich solution and thus lower the extraction power of the extracting agent. Additionally, notable removal of Ca, Na and K by washing the fly ash has been reported in other works.^{29, 163, 208}

Thus, the usefulness of the washing step was investigated in this work. The fly ash was extracted in two steps as follows:

- i) 20 ml of 0.2 mol l⁻¹ HNO₃ at 40 °C for 9 min
- ii) 20 ml of 0.75 mol l⁻¹ H₂C₂O₄ at 85 °C for 18 min

The washing step was discarded as only a very small portion of Ca was removed in the first step. Additionally, the concentrations of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn were not notably enriched.

Sonication time

Statistically, no significant differences were found between the extraction with a sonication of 18 min and 78 min without ultrasound. Additionally, it was observed that when samples were left to stand in the water bath for 30 min between the ultrasound cycles the recoveries of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn improved slightly.

Thus, the optimized parameters obtained in extraction using a sample weight of 1 g are: 0.75 mol l⁻¹ H₂C₂O₄, L/S 20 ml g⁻¹, sonication at 85 °C with a time of 18 min divided into two periods (6 min + 12 min). After the first sonication period the samples are left to stand in the water bath for 30 min. Later it was observed that during the storage of samples a precipitate was formed in the bottom of the sample bottles. The possibility of carrying out the extraction by using more dilute H₂C₂O₄ was studied in the following extraction tests using a sample weight of 10 g.

Extraction tests using a sample weight of 10 g

In order to extract a larger sample weight the following extraction tests with oxalic acid were carried out in 500 ml Erlenmayer flasks. In tests the liquid-to-solid ratio, concentration of oxalic acid, extraction time and temperature were
optimized in each individual optimization test so that optimized parameters obtained in earlier optimization tests were always used. Additionally, the effect of sonication and mixing of the sample were investigated. The equipment used in ultrasound-assisted extraction is presented in Figure 8 a while the equipment used in the extraction without ultrasound is presented in Figure 8 b.



FIGURE 8 Equipment utilized in the extraction of the fly ash samples by ultrasound (a) and without ultrasound (b). Sample weight of 10 g. Both pieces of equipment allow continuous stirring during the extraction.

L/S-ratio

The L/S-ratio of 20 ml g⁻¹ optimized earlier was used throughout. The use of it produced comparable recoveries to the L/S-ratio 27 and the 40 ml g⁻¹ (paired t-test, p<0.05, Fig. 9). An L/S-ratio of 20 ml g⁻¹ was also recommended for the extraction of fly ash samples in the work by Kinoshita *et al.*²⁸

The power of ultrasound enabled the extraction of fly ash with a 10-fold higher sample weight with the same L/S-ratio which is a promising result when thinking about the possibility of using sonication in a larger scale extraction process.



FIGURE 9 Effect of L/S-ratio on the extraction of selected metals. 0,75 mol l-1 H₂C₂O₄, 75°C, sonication 6 min + standing 30 min + sonication 12 min.

Concentration of oxalic acid

The extraction using 0.45 mol l⁻¹ H₂C₂O₄ resulted in the highest recoveries of metals investigated. However, with 0.6 mol l⁻¹ of H₂C₂O₄ only slightly lower recoveries were obtained (Fig. 10). In the works of Wu and Ting¹⁶⁵ and Fedje *et al.*¹⁶¹ the use of 0.5 mol l⁻¹ of H₂C₂O₄ is suggested in the extraction of fly ashes. Compared t o the results of Wu and Ting¹⁶⁵ higher recoveries of Fe, Mn and Zn while lower recoveries for Al and Cu were obtained in this work. Compared to the results of Fedje *et al.*¹⁶¹ higher recoveries for Al, Cu, Fe, Mn and Zn were obtained in this work. In some papers the method of using diluted H₂C₂O₄ with a high L/S-ratio^{163, 165} while in other papers the use of more concentrated reagent with low L/S-ratio is suggested.^{28, 29}

The use of the first method produces more waste solution to be treated than the latter method. Thus, from the point of view of an industrial metal recovery plant the latter option would be preferred. The consumption of oxalate is dependent on the concentration of metals in the solution. Because the elements of the composition of fly ash samples are different in the works a comparison of the results cannot be performed. It has been reported that Al, Mn and Zn were leached better with 0.1 mol l^{-1} H₂C₂O₄ than by using 0.5 mol l^{-1} H₂C₂O₄ from MSW fly ash samples.¹⁶⁵ and that the use of 0.1 mol l^{-1} H₂C₂O₄ leached most Cr and Cu from sawdust, 81% and 62%, respectively.²⁰⁹



FIGURE 10 Effect of H₂C₂O₄ concentration on the extraction of selected metals. L/S 20 ml g⁻ ¹. 75 °C, ultrasound 6 min+standing 30 min+12 min.

It was observed that when the concentration of $H_2C_2O_4$ was higher than 0.6 mol l⁻¹ the precipitation of oxalate occurred. Thus, 0.5 mol l⁻¹ was selected as optimal concentration of the acid in the extraction. However, in the work of Kinoshita *et al.*²⁸, the concentration of oxalate used in extraction was twice that in the method recommended in this work. In that work and in the work of Zhang and Itoh²⁹, the extraction efficiency of 1 mol l⁻¹ H₂C₂O₄ was compared to three popular equimolar mineral acids (HNO₃, HCl and H₂SO₄) as an extracting agent. Kinoshita *et al.*²⁸ concluded that higher recoveries for Al and Fe but lower recoveries for Co, Cu, Mg, Mn and Zn from automobile tire waste fly ash were obtained that by 1 mol l⁻¹ H₂C₂O₄ the recoveries of Na and Mg were highest and the ability of H₂C₂O₄ to extract Mn and Cr was second best after H₂SO₄. The recoveries of Al, Fe, Co, Cu, Ni, Ti, V and Zn were higher using mineral acids than by using H₂C₂O₄ in the extraction.

Temperature

The leachability of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn were highly dependent on temperature. The highest temperature studied, 75°C, resulted in the highest recoveries for all elements (Fig. 11). This is also the maximum temperature of the water bath in the ultrasound equipment when Erlenmayer flasks are used. The effect of temperature in the extraction of Cu, Mn, Fe and Ti from tire waste fly ash samples by 1 mol l⁻¹ oxalic acid has been reported in one study.²⁸

When the temperature was raised from 23 °C to 60 °C 5 times more Cu, 4 times more Mn while 2 times more Fe and Ti were extracted. In this study, the increase in temperature from 25 °C to 65 °C increased the leaching of Cu, Fe and Mn by 86%, 131% and 62%, respectively.



FIGURE 11 Effect of the temperature of water bath on the extraction of selected metals. L/S: 20 ml g⁻¹, 0.75 mol l⁻¹ H₂C₂O₄, sonication 6 min + standing 30 min + sonication 12 min.

Sonication time

The longest sonication time tested (12-120 min, Fig. 12) consisted of these steps: sonication 3+3 min + standing 30 min + sonication 3+3+3+3 min + standing 30 min + sonication 3+3+3+3 min, which resulted in the highest recoveries of Al, Fe, Mn, Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn. The time is shorter than the reported time for ultrasound-assisted extraction¹⁶⁷ and conventional extraction^{27, 28, 160, 164, 167} by H₂C₂O₄ on fly ash samples. Additionally, the time is notably shorter than recommended in the extraction of the respective fraction (bound to Fe and Mn oxides) in conventional sequential extraction schemes.^{141, 142}

In addition to speeding up the extraction, the use of ultrasound resulted in more efficient leaching of oxide fraction than by the non-ultrasound extraction method which was tested with extraction times of 12-222 min. Presumably, after 120 min of sonication oxalate precipitate was formed and the elements investigated co-precipitated to some extent.



FIGURE 12 Effect of sonication time on the extraction of selected metals. L/S 20 ml g⁻¹, 0,75 mol l^{-1} H₂C₂O₄, 75 °C.

The effect of sonication and stirring

Continuous stirring during the sonication was superior to occasional shaking (Fig 13). Only Zn was leached at higher recoveries without sonication. This was also observed earlier in the study by Stanišić *et al.*¹³¹ In the same study the conclusion was that by using ultrasound more Al, Cr, Cu, Fe, Na, K, Mn, Ni and Pb were leached from soil samples more than by continuous stirring.



FIGURE 13 Effect of sonication and stirring. L/S 20 ml g⁻¹, 0.5 mol l⁻¹ H₂C₂O₄, 75 °C, sonication 120 min.

The optimized parameters in $H_2C_2O_4$ extraction by using a sample weight of 10 g are: 0.5 mol l^{-1} $H_2C_2O_4$, L/S: 20 ml g^{-1} , and a sonication time of 120 min at 75 °C.

Statistical combination test of oxalic acid extraction

Tests where the individual effects of each variable of the extraction (L/S ratio, concentration of H₂C₂O₄, sonication time and temperature) on the leachability of elements Co, Cu, Cr, Ni, V and Zn from fly ash samples were studied statistically. A test sample matrix was planned and the test was performed by extracting the samples with random order. In the tests the sample weight of 1 g was used. Each variable was tested in two, estimated maximum and minimum, levels keeping the other variables constant. Thus, $2^4 = 16$ samples were extracted. For each variable, two levels (6.25/25 ml g⁻¹, 0.35/0.85 mol l⁻¹, 25/75 °C, 60/120 min) were utilised. Additionally, four replicate samples were treated using estimated average values (10 ml g⁻¹, 0.6 mol l⁻¹, 50 °C, 90 min) of each variable (Table 23).

Test sample	[H2C2O4] (mol l ⁻¹)	t (min)	T (°C)	L/S (ml g ⁻¹)
1	0.35	60	75	25
2	0.85	60	75	25
3	0.35	60	75	6.25
4	0.85	60	75	6.25
5	0.35	120	75	25
6	0.85	120	75	25
7	0.35	120	75	6.25
8	0.85	120	75	6.25
9	0.35	60	25	25
10	0,85	60	25	25
11	0.35	60	25	6.25
12	0.85	60	25	6.25
13	0.35	120	25	25
14	0.85	120	25	25
15	0.35	120	25	6.25
16	0.85	120	25	6.25
17	0.6	90	50	10
18	0.6	90	50	10
19	0.6	90	50	10
20	0.6	90	50	10

TABLE 23Matrix of test samples.

The extraction using the L/S ratio of 25 ml g⁻¹ and a temperature of 75 °C resulted in the highest leached concentrations of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni and Zn (Fig. 14). By using average values for each variable in the extraction notably low recoveries were obtained. The values of the parameters for the four best test points with the

highest recoveries for Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn are presented in Figure 14. With the exception of V, the highest recoveries were obtained using the values of the parameters as in test point 6, in which 0.85 mol l^{-1} H₂C₂O₄ and a sonication time of 120 min were utilised. However, the results of test point 2 and test point 5 were not statistically significantly lower. This was observed as a result of a paired ttest (pairwise comparisons: test point 2 vs. test point 6 and test point 5 vs. test point 6). Thus, it can be concluded that if extraction is carried out using H₂C₂O₄ at a concentration of 0.35 mol l^{-1} , a sonication time of 120 min is required. On the other hand, extraction using 0.85 mol l^{-1} H₂C₂O₄ requires an extraction of 60 minutes to procuce equal results.



FIGURE 14 Combination test of H₂C₂O₄ extraction.

Effect of pre-wash with acidic water

The alkalinity of ash and leaching of impurities (Al, Ca, K, Na, S) were found to be detrimental for the recycling of the extracting reagent. Thus, whether the pH of the ash could be lowered was studied, and whether these elements could be removed by washing the fly ash with acidic water. In tests the effect of the pH of water, extraction time and liquid-to-solid ratio was studied. At the pH range of 4-5.5 no difference in leachability of the aforementioned elements was noted. The extraction of 60 min using an L/S-ratio of 25 ml g⁻¹ leached the highest concentration of elements but, however, less than 1% of Ca, K and S and 2% of Al implyied this was not a useful method for the fly ashes studied. However, the washing by acidic water can be useful for ash with a different composition as the removal of Na, K and Ca by 87% 76% and 48% of Ca from MSW fly ash has been reported in other works.^{29, 163}

Recycling tests of oxalic acid

There is a possibility of recycling the leaching reagent after leaching is evaluated. Ideally, the leachate separated from the ash residue could be used in the leaching of the next fresh fly ash sample. Using this kind of methodology, a 10-staged leaching test using 0.5 mol l^{-1} H₂C₂O₄ and L/S-ratio of 13.3 ml g⁻¹ was carried out. The leachate solution after stage 1 was used to extract a fresh fly ash sample in step ii. Finally, the leachate solution after stage 9 was used to extract a fresh fly ash sample in stage 10. From previous tests it was observed that in each stage approximately 4% of liquid was lost as the ash particles captured the water molecules in their structure. To maintain the initial L/S-ratio (13.3 ml g⁻¹) at every stage of extraction the mass of fresh fly ash samples was always 4% lower than in the previous extraction stage.

During the test more $H_2C_2O_4$ was lost than expected. After the fourth, seventh and tenth stages the volume of $H_2C_2O_4$ recovered was 93, 77 and 43 % of the original volume, respectively. The concentration of valuable elements in recycled $H_2C_2O_4$ leachates didn't increase as expected. The pH of the liquids separated after leaching steps i and ii were 0.9 and 1.4, respectively. After stage 3 the pH had already increased to 3.4. This implies that by using the same $H_2C_2O_4$ solution only two fly ash samples can be leached because the leaching reagent is neutralized due to strongly alkaline ash. After four leaching stages a white precipitate, which presumably is CaC₂O₄, was observed from the bottom of the centrifuge tubes.

5.7 Sulfide precipitation

5.7.1 Initial precipitation experiments

Next, a method by which the noble metals (Au, Ir, Pd, Pt) and Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn could be recovered from oxalic acid leachate was studied. First, the possibility of recovering them by precipitation as sulfides was studied. The optimization test of the precipitation procedure was performed by using oxalic acid solution which resulted from the optimized extraction procedure as samples. In the sulfide precipitation optimization tests no standard addition was performed. The sulfide precipitation tests were carried out in 50 ml centrifuge tubes using (NI I₄)₂C₂O₄ or I I₂C₂O₄ leachates with a sample volume of 20 ml. It is worth mentioning that in other works where sulfide precipitation of metals has been investigated the equipment used has been different than in our experiments. For example Gharabaghi *et al.* used a glass reactor fitted with a reflux condenser in order to prevent liquid loss by evaporation when the sample is heated.¹⁸⁴

The parameters of precipitation (pH, precipitating agent, concentration of sulfide added, stirring and time) were studied in each individual test. The noble element concentrations were determined from dissolved precipitate samples by

ICP-OES. The precipitates were dissolved in 2 ml of *aqua regia*, transferred into a 10 ml volumetric flask and filled to the mark with water. The determined concentrations were corrected by using the MLR method validated earlier in the work (5.4.2).

5.7.2 Effect of precipitation agent

Based on literature, aqueous solutions of sodium sulfide (Na₂S), sodium hydrogensulfide (NaHS), and thioacetamide (C₂H₅NS) were used as precipitating agents in the experiments. Additionally, a mixture containing Na₂S (NH₄)₂SO₄ and NH₄Cl with different concentrations was tested in precipitation. Chloride was added to the sample solution as NH₄Cl since the precipitation of Ir as (NH₄)₂[IrCl₆]^{43,138} has been reported earlier.

The precipitation was carried out at pH 1.5 by applying 1 ml of 0.6 mol l⁻¹ solutions of Na₂S, Na₂S + (NH₄)₂SO₄, NaHS and C₂H₅NS per 20 ml of oxalic acid leachate. Over 90% of Cu precipitated by all precipitation agents and additionally, of the matrix elements 40% of Pb with the exception of NaHS. Ir was precipitated most when Na₂S was used as a precipitation agent. The recoveries of Pd and Pt were slightly higher when NH₄Cl was used together with Na₂S (1 ml of 0.6 mol l⁻¹ Na₂S + 1 ml of 2.5 mol l⁻¹ NH₄Cl/20 ml of the sample). This is probably explained by the precipitation of them as $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$ and $(NH_4)_2[PtCl_6]$.³⁰

The initial pH of the $(NH_4)_2C_2O_4$ and $H_2C_2O_4$ leachates were approximately 3 and 0.9, respectively. When the pH of $H_2C_2O_4$ was adjusted by NH₃ and the pH of $(NH_4)_2C_2O_4$ by HCl the highest recoveries for the elements were obtained throughout. Thus these reagents were applied in the adjustment of pH in the following experiments.

5.7.3 Effects of pH

The precipitation was studied at pH 0-10 by using Na₂S as a precipitating agent. The pH was adjusted by NH₃. The precipitate was formed in pH areas of about 0-3 and 7-8. The mass of precipitate was determined by weighing the same centrifuge tube before (as empty) and after (with the dried precipitate) the precipitation. It was observed that the mass of sulfide precipitate was at its maximum at pH 1.5 and 8.5. The following test confirmed that the precipitation of Ir and Cu occurred optimizedly at pH 1.5 while that of Pd, Pt and Au at pH 8.5. Bax *et al.*¹²¹ reported that 26.4% and 39.4% of Pd and Au precipitated as sulfides at pH 9.5 from cyanide leachate, respectively. The recovery of Co, Cr, Ni, V and Zn increased as a function of pH. (Fig. 15). This is in the line with that reported in other works where the pHs for sulfide precipitation of Cu, Co, Ni and Zn have been suggested as follows: Cu (pH 1.5-2), Co (pH 3-4), Ni (pH 3-7.5), Zn (pH 4.5). ^{184, 187, 193, 210}

Finally it was observed that the first precipitation should be performed at pH 1.5. After separation of the precipitate the second precipitate was formed optimizedly at pH 8.5.



FIGURE 15 Recoveries (%) of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn in the sulfide precipitation as a function of pH. T = $25 \degree$ C.

5.7.4 Added concentration of sulfide

Since Cu, Ir and Pb were precipitated with the highest recoveries the added concentration of sulfide was optimized by observing the recoveries of these elements. By applying 1 ml of 0.6 mol l⁻¹ Na₂S per 20 ml of sample solution the highest recoveries Cu (91.4 %), Ir (93.5 %) and Pb (78.1 %) were obtained (Fig. 16). Karbanee *et al.*¹⁹⁸ performed batch aqueous and gaseous sulfide precipitation experiments in order to precipitate Ni by using Na₂S as a precipitating agent. They concluded that a sulfide waste problem was present when the NaOH : Na₂S (g) ratio was over 1.66 : 1. Then, either the accumulation of the reaction solution or there was no absorption of H₂S into the solution.



FIGURE 16 Effect of added concentration of sulfide. Sample: 20 ml of 0.75 mol l⁻¹ (NH₄)₂C₂O₄, precipitation reagent 1 ml of Na₂S solution, pH adjusted to 1.5 by HCl. Recovery of Ir, Cu and Pb (%).

5.7.5 Effect of temperature

The precipitation was performed in a water bath of which the temperature was varied between 30-87 °C. 1 ml of 0.6 mol l^{-1} Na₂S + 1 ml of 2.5 mol l^{-1} NH₄Cl was added into 20 ml of sample solution after which the pH was adjusted to 1.2 by 5 mol l^{-1} NH₃. The samples were stirred continuously for 40 min after which the samples were left to cool.

Cu (90.1 %), Cr (2.7 %) and Pt (4.2 %) were precipitated the most when the highest temperature of the water bath was utilized. A temperature of 65 °C resulted in the highest precipitation of Ir (100 %), Au (2.7 %) and Ni (23.0 %) while at 30 °C Co (7.3 %) was precipitated the most. In the patent by Bax *et al.*¹⁹¹ the increase in temperature resulted in a higher precipitation of Pt and Au.¹²¹ A similar effect was not observed for Pd, Co, Cu and Ni. Gharabaghi *et al.*¹⁸⁴ reported that the precipitation of Cd, Cu, Ni and Zn was linearly dependent on the temperature at the range of 45-85 °C. Ni and Co were precipitated most specificly at 55 °C and at pH 4 from a chloridic solution in the work of Kaakkolammi.²¹⁰

5.7.6 Effect of contact time

It was observed that precipitation occurred immediately when the pH was adjusted to 1.5. However, prolonging the stirring time to 30 min increased the precipitation of Ir (100 %) and Cu (87.4 %). Thus, 30 min was set as an optimized time for precipitation. In the work of Gharabaghi *et al.*¹⁸⁴ the precipitation of CdS, CuS, NiS and ZnS was linearly dependent on the reaction time at the range of 5-45 min. This was attributed to the hydrolysis reaction of C₂H₅NS to H₂S and to more collisions between molecules at the optimized conditions.

5.7.7 Optimized sulfide precipitation procedure

To test the ability of the sulfide precipation procedure to specificly precipitate the noble metals, a standard addition of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt (1 mg l⁻¹) was performed on samples before the precipitation. It was calculated that there was approximately 5 mol of sulfide per 1 mol of each noble metal. By using the optimized sulfide precipitation procedure presented in the experimental section (4.9), 100% of Pd, 96% of Au, 82% of Pt and 65% of Ir were precipitated at pH 1.5 (Figure 17). The rest of the Au was precipitated at pH 8.5. About 10% of Pt and nearly one third of Ir remained in the residue solution which separated from the precipitate at pH 8.5.



FIGURE 17 Percentual distribution of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt between three fractions using optimized sulfide precipitation procedure.

The enrichment factor (EF), determined as the concentration of the element in the precipitate divided by the concentration in the original ash was calculated for each element. As can be seen, Cu, Fe, Mn, Pb and Zn were more concentrated in the precipitate pH 1.5 while Al, P, Si and V were more concentrated in the precipitate pH 8.5 than in original fly ash (Table 24). The concentrations of Cr and Zn are notably lower in the precipitates than in the soil of Finnish mining areas while Cu was detected with a concentration detected from the mine area soils.

Element	Original fly ash	Precipitate	EF	Precipitate	EF	Finnish active mines
	leachate	pH 1.5		pH 8.5		
Cr	93	50	0.5	20	0.2	88900 [211]
Cu	280	2220	7.9	95	0.3	1300-11000 [212-214]
V	65	21	0.3	220	3.4	
Zn	250	890	3.3	43	0.2	5000-26000 [211-212]
Al	52900	3180	0.1	29300	0.6	
Ca	191000	6780	< 0.1	200	0.0	
Fe	27000	120000	4.4	54300	2.0	
K	11600	720	0.1	1390	0.1	
Mn	1700	2840	1.7	200	0.1	
Mg	19300	4200	0.2	1040	0.1	
Р	4400	400	0.1	12300	2.8	
Pb	47	72	1.5	14	0.3	
S	3600	149000	41.4	3900	1.1	
Si	180300	10400	0.1	71400	0.4	
Ti	930	24	< 0.1	480	0.5	

TABLE 24 Concentration of precious and matrix elements in sulfide precipitate samples (mg kg⁻¹) compared to respective concentrations in active Finnish mines. EF =enrichment factor.

Of the matrix elements S (48%) and Fe (39%) were found to be the main components of the precipitate pH 1.5. The portion of other matrix elements were less than 3%. The mass portions of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt are around 1% for each precious metal. In the precipitate pH 8.5 Si (41%), Fe (31%) and Al (17%) were assigned as the main components. The sum of mass portions of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt covered only 0.3% of the precipitate. In comparison, Au, Pd and Pt are mined commercially in Kevitsa, Finland where the proven concentration of the metals in mineral reserves are 0.11; 0.15 and 0.20 mg kg⁻¹, respectively.²¹⁴

The sulfide precipitation at pH 1.5 can be regarded as quantitative but not specific for noble metals. Other hydrometallurgical procedures e.g. solvent extraction or ion exchange may offer more specific separation for the elements investigated. Thus, the recovery of noble metals by liquid-liquid extraction was investigated in further experiments.

5.8 The recovery of valuable metals by solvent extraction

Another recovery method tested was a solvent extraction (3.7). As the solvent extraction consists of two steps:

i) the transform of the analytes into the organic phase (extraction phase)

ii) the transform of the analytes back into the aquatic phase (stripping phase),

a suitable extracting reagent, pH, temperature and A/O ratio were studied for both steps of the extraction. In the optimization tests for both steps a synthetic solution ($[H_2C_2O_4] = 0.5 \text{ mol } l^{-1}$, $[Au, Ir, Pd, Pt] = 10 \text{ mg } l^{-1}$, $[Al, Fe] = 2000 \text{ mg } l^{-1}$; $[Si] = 400 \text{ mg } l^{-1}$; $[Ca, K, Na] = 200 \text{ mg } l^{-1}$ was used as an aquatic phase (A). In the optimization of the stripping phase a solution from the optimized extraction phase (4.10) was used as a sample. The recoveries in step 1 were calculated by dividing the determined concentration of the analyte in the aquatic phase by the added concentration of the analyte in the aquatic phase. For the stripping step the recoveries were calculated by dividing the determined concentration of the analyte in the organic phase by the added concentration of the analyte in the organic phase. The concentration of the analyte in the organic phase was calculated after the determination of concentration of the analyte in the aquatic phase.

Effect of extracting reagent

The solvent extraction of noble metals from synthehic oxalic acid solution was studied by using the following reagents: tributylphosphate (TBP), methyl isobutyl ketone (MIBK), diethyl malonate (DEM), dibutyl ether (DBE), tri-noctylamine, and Aliquat 336® (quaternary amine). The reagents were diluted with kerosene, TBP, MIBK and ethyl acetate in the tests before the extraction. The dilution of the reagents decreased the viscosity and the phases were separated better. By the extraction of MIBK with a chloride concentration of 6 mol l⁻¹100 % of Au, 76.6 % of Pd and 31.0 % of Pt were recovered (Fig. 18). Unfortunately, 100 of Pb, 99.8% of Fe, 95.1% of Pb and 94.7 of Ge were co-transferred.

100% of Pd (TBP, DEM, ALIQ) and Pt (TBP) were recovered by applying highly acidic extracting reagents (Fig. 18). However, the addition of HCl and HNO₃ during the recovery process of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt seems not to be feasible since the recycling of the reagents becomes more complicated. By using Aliquat 336[®] 100 % of Au and Pd, 66.3 % of Pt and 14.0 % of Ir were recovered without the addition of HCl and HNO₃. With other reagents Ir was not transferred to the organic phase.



FIGURE 18 Highest recoveries obtained for Au, Pd and Pt by using the solvent extraction reagents: TBP (tributyl phosphate), MIBK (methyl iso butyl ketone), DBE (dibutyl ether), DEM (diethyl malonate) and ALIQ = Aliquat 336[®].

	TBP	MIBK	DBE	DEM	Aliquat 336®
[HCl, mol l-1]	5	5.7	0.9	3.2	0
[HNO ₃ , mol l ⁻¹]	2.4	1.3	0	1.3	0

When Aliquat 336[®] was diluted by MIBK and ethyl acetate two phases were formed while kerosene and TBP always formed three phases in the extraction. Ethyl acetate was preferred to MIBK as a diluent since less matrix elements were co-transferred to the organic phase.

Effect of stripping reagent

The following stripping reagents were tested: mixture of NaOH and NaCl, mixture of NH₃ + NH₄Cl and mixture of CH₄N₂S + HCl with varying concentrations. In the stripping phase the use of a solution which was 0.5 mol l⁻¹ with respect to CH₄N₂S and HCl resulted in the highest recoveries for Ir, Pd and Pt (about 70 %), which was reported earlier by Lee *et al.*¹⁷⁹ and Raju *et al.*¹⁷⁷ 80 % of Au was recovered with the highest recoveries by solution which was 0.25 mol l⁻¹ with respect to HCl and 0.5 mol l⁻¹ with respect to CH₄N₂S.

5.8.1 Effect of pH and temperature

The initial pH of the $H_2C_2O_4$ leachate was approximately 0.8 adjusted by NH₃. It was observed that Au was co-precipitated with calcium oxalate when the pH was raised. The solvent extraction tests were carried out at an ambient temperature and at 60 °C. In the latter case, calcium oxalate precipitate was formed in the

bottom of the separatory funnel. The further tests were thus carried out in an ambient temperature and without the adjustment of the pH of the $H_2C_2O_4$ leachate.

5.8.2 Effect of A/O ratio

The optimization tests for A/O ratios of extraction were performed as reported in the experimental section (4.8). The A/O ratio in the liquid-liquid extraction was optimized by using a synthetic solution ($[H_2C_2O_4] = 0.5 \text{ mol } l^{-1}$, [Au, Ir, Pd, Pt] = 10 mg l⁻¹, [Al, Fe] = 2000 mg l⁻¹; [Si] = 400 mg l⁻¹; [Ca, K, Na] = 200 mg l⁻¹, pH adjusted to 0.8 by NH₃) as an aquatic phase (A). The sample was combined with an organic phase (O) which was 4% tertiary amine, Aliquat 336 (v/v, in ethyl acetate), in an Erlenmayer flask using different A/O ratios (10:1; 5:1; 2:1; 1:1; 1:2; 1:5). As the portion of the organic phase was increased higher recoveries for all noble metals, especially of Au and Pd were obtained. The highest recoveries for noble metals were obtained by using A/O of 1:5 (Table 25).

Before the optimization of the A/O ratio of back extraction, the organic phase was first loaded by performing the first part of the solvent extraction as above but using A/O of 1:1. Then the loaded organic phase (O) was extracted by the aquatic phase (A), which was 0.5 mol l^{-1} with respect to CH₄N₂S and HCl, with A/O ratios 1:1, 1:4 and 1:8. 100% of Au, Ir and Pt and 78.3% of Pd were obtained by using A/O of 1:1 in the back extraction. Notably lower recoveries were obtained for Ir, Pd and Pt with A/O of 1:8. However, the enrichment factors of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt in the extraction with A/O of 1:8 were 6.1, 0.5, 1.7 and 4.2, respectively. Thus, concentrations of Au, Pd and Pt in the final solution were 6.1, 1.7 and 4.2 times higher than the respective concentrations in the original oxalic acid leachate. While the concentrations of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn were typically between 0.4 - 4.0 mg l^{-1} in the oxalic acid leachates the respective concentrations in the samples resulting from back extraction with A/O of 1:8 were below 0.2 mg l^{-1} .

Step of solvent extraction	A/O	Au	Ir	Pd	Pt
	10:1	38.5	11.8	2 1.1	96.8
Liquid-liquid extraction	5:1	60. 7	13.1	23.9	90.8
	2 :1	7 3. 2	13. 2	36.4	98.1
	1:1	7 8.5	13.3	45. 7	100.0
	1: 2	81.1	14.1	68.6	100.0
	1:5	81.1	14.0	89.6	100.0
	1:1	100	100	78.3	100
Back extraction	1:4	100	71.6	69.9	73
	1:8	9 7 .3	47.7	45. 7	5 2 .8

 TABLE 25
 Effect of A/O ratio. Noble elements recovered in liquid-liquid extraction and back extraction tests (%).

5.8.3 Effect of extraction time

The optimization tests were performed as reported in the experimental section (4.8). In the liquid-liquid extraction the A/O ratio of 2:1 was used while in back extraction the A/O ratio of 1:2 was used. The times of 5, 10, 20 and 40 min were tested for both extraction steps. The liquid-liquid extraction of 5 min produced comparable results with a 40 min extraction time. Pd is probably precipitated from a solution when the extraction time is prolonged. In the test Au was precipitated completely when the extraction time of 10 min was used. In back extraction prolongation of the extraction time to 40 min increased the recovery of Pt. Thus, the time of 5 minutes for the first step and the time of 40 min for the second step of extraction were chosen.

All in all, the solvent extraction method was preferred to the sulfide precipitation method as much purer fractions of noble metals were obtained. The forming of metal complexes by tertiary amine Aliquat 336® (liquid-liquid extraction) and CH₄N₂S - HCl solution (back extraction) with he noble metals occurred in the solution which enables the separation of them from basic metals. This has been reported in numerous works where the separation of them from chloridic media has been discussed. However, for the recovery of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni,

V and Zn the extraction method is not recommended. Works by Fedje *et al.*¹⁷ and Schlumberger *et al.*²⁰ indicate that the recovery of Cu and Zn by liquid-liquid extraction from acidic media can be carried out with high recoveries. In order for the separation process of noble metals from fly ash leachates to be economically profitable the price of produced metals must exceed the production costs. Probably, as Karlsson *et al.*¹⁸ maintained, the circulation of the extracting agents – Aliquat 336®, ethyl acetate, CH₄N₂S and HCl—is the crucial factor in the economic side of the separation process. Regeneration of the reagents also reduces the volume of waste generated in the process. Thus, further research on the circulation of the reagents is needed.

6 CONCLUSIONS

The hydrometallurgical recovery of selected valuable metals (Au, Co, Cu, Cr, Ir, Ni, Pd, Pt, V and Zn) from industrial bio fly ash samples was studied in this work. First, the concentrations of the elements (Au, Co, Cr, Cu, Ir, Ni, Pd, Pt, V, Zn) were determined from fly ash samples by ultrasound-assisted digestion followed by ICP-OES. Since the SRM sample applied did not contain the noble metals investigated in this work, the recovery test with the standard addition of noble metals at two levels of concentrations was performed. The determination of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt was found to be affected by spectral interferences due to the emission of the matrix elements Cu, Fe, Mn, Si, Ti and W. By the multiple linear regression method (MLR), the spectral interferences were eliminated totally for lines Pd 340.458 nm and Ir 224.268 nm while partly for lines Pt 214.423 nm and Au 267.595 nm. The leaching behavior of the valuable elements was evaluated by the ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction method. It was observed that notable portions of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn were liberated from the fly ash by specifically extracting the oxide fraction of the fly ash. Based on this observation, an extraction method was developed. The optimized ultrasound-assisted method with 120 min extraction time resulted in recoveries of 93, 84 and 80% for V, Cr and Co, respectively. The power of ultrasound accelerated the leaching of the metals significantly and this was also observed when the sample weight was increased to 10 g. This is a promising result when thinking about the possibility of using sonication in the larger scale extraction process.

The recovery of noble metals from oxalic acid leachate was studied in two widely used hydrometallurgical methods; solvent extraction and sulfide precipitation. The first recovery method studied, the sulfide precipitation method can be regarded as quantitative but not specific for the recovery of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt. 100% of Pd, 96% of Au, 82% of Pt and 65% of Ir were precipitated at pH 1.5. The rest of the Au was precipitated at pH 8.5. Around 10% of Pt and nearly one third of Ir remained in the residue solution and separated from the precipitate at pH 8.5. It was observed that the mass portions of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt in the precipitate at pH 1.5 were of about 1% for each precious metal. Of the precipitate at pH 8.5 the sum of the mass portions of Au, Ir, Pd and Pt covered

only 0.3%. The recovery of Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn increased as a function of the pH, probably due to their more favourable precipitation as hydroxides.

The second recovery studied, solvent extraction, produced a higher degree of recovery for Au, Ir, Pd and Pt. Thus it can be preferred to the sulfide precipitation method. The strong anion exchanger of 4% tertiary ammonium salt solution, Aliquat 336[®], transferred all the noble elements from H₂C₂O₄ leachate to the organic phase with the highest recoveries. The noble elements were back extracted optimizedly by a solution of 0.5 mol l⁻¹ with respect to CH₄N₂S and HCl. By using A/O of 1:5 in the first and 1:1 in the second extraction step the highest recoveries were obtained. However, when A/O-ratios of 1:1 and 1:8 were used in the respective extraction steps the concentrations of Au, Pd and Pt were improved 6.1, 1.7 and 4.2 times, respectively. The opposite was observed for Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, V and Zn implying that the liquid-liquid extraction method is not recommended for their recovery from oxalic acid leachate.

REFERENCES

- 1. European Commission, Report on critical raw materials for the EU. Report of the Ad hoc Working Group on defining critical raw materials May 2014, **2014** 1-41.
- 2. S. Kihlman and L. S. Lauri, *Kriittiset metallit ja mineraalit sekä niiden alueellinen jakautuminen ja esiintymispotenliaalit Suomen ja Fennoskandian alueilla,* Geologian tutkimuskeskus, Rovaniemi, 2013.
- 3. http://www.gtk.fi/ajankohtaista/media/uutisarkisto/index.html?year=2 013&number=509&newsType=PressReleases, (01.04.2014).
- 4. P. Närhi, M. Middleton and R. Sutinen, Biogeochemical gold signatures in common juniper and Norway spruce at Suurikuusikko shear zone, Finnish Lapland, *J. Geochem. Explor.* **2013**, *128*, 80-87.
- 5. E. Pulkkinen, M-L Räisänen and L. Ukonmaanaho, Geobotanical and biogeochemical exploration for gold in the Sattasvaara volcanic complex, Finnish Lapland, *J. Geochem. Explor.* **1989**, *32*, 223-230.
- 6. U. U. Jadhav and H. Hocheng, A review of recovery of metals from industrial waste, *JAMME* **2012**, *54*, 159-167.
- C-H. Jung and M. Osako, Metal resource potential of residues from municipal solid waste (MSW) melting plants, *Resour. Conserv. Recycling.* 2009, *53*, 301-308.
- L. S. Morf, R. Gloor, O. Haag, M. Haupt, S. Skutan, F. Di Lorenzo and Daniel Böni, Precious metals and rare earth elements in municipal solid waste – Sources and fate in a Swiss incineration plant, *Waste Manage*. 2013, 33, 634-644.
- 9. E. Fujimori, K. Minamoto and H. Haraguchi, Comparative Study on the Distributions of Precious Metals (Ru, Rh, Pd, Ir, Pt, and Au) in Industrial Waste Incineration Ashes as Determined by Tellurium Coprecipitation and ICP-MS, *B. Chem. Soc. Jpn.* **2005**, *78*, 1963-1969.
- 10. H. Lassesson, K. K. Fedje and B-M Steenari, Leaching for recovery of copper from municipal solid waste incineration fly ash: Influence of ash properties and metal speciation, *Waste Manage Res.* **2014**, *32*, 755-762.
- 11. J. Schäfer, J-D Eckhardt, Z. A. Berner and D. Stüben, Time-Dependent Increase of Traffic-Emitted Platinum-Group Elements (PGE) in Different Environmental Compartments, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **1999**, *33*, 3166-3170.
- 12. M. T. Jackson, H. M. Prichard and J. Sampson, Platinum-group elements in sewage sludge and incinerator ash in the United Kingdom: Assessment of PGE sources and mobility in cities, *Sci. Total Environ.* **2010**, *408*, 1276-1285.
- 13. M. T. Jackson, J. Sampson and H. M. Prichard, Platinum and palladium variations through the urban environment: Evidence from 11 sample types from Sheffield, UK, *Sci. Total Environ.* **2007**, *385*, 117-131.

- 14. A. S. Meawad, D. Y. Bojinova and Y. G. Pelovski, An overview of metals recovery from thermal power plant solid wastes, *Waste Manage*. **2010**, *30*, 2548-2559.
- 15. V. V. Seredin and S. Dai, The occurrence of gold in fly ash derived from high-Ge coal, *Miner. Deposita.* **2014**, *49*, 1-6.
- O. Font, X. Querol, R. Juan, R. Casado, C. R. Ruiz, Á. López-Soler, P. Coca and F. G. Peña, Recovery of gallium and vanadium from gasification fly ash, J. Hazard. Mater. 2007, 139, 413-423.
- 17. K. Karlfeldt Fedje, C. Ekberg, G. Skarnemark, E. Pires and B. M. Steenari, Initial studies of the recovery of Cu from MSWI fly ash leachates using solvent extraction, *Waste Manag. Res.* **2012**, *30*, 1072-1080.
- S. Karlsson, S. Carlsson, D. Åberg, K. Karlfeldt Fedje, J. Krook and B. M. Steenari, What is required for the viability of metal recovery from municipal solid-waste incineration fly ash? – design and assessment of a process plant for copper extraction, *Linnaeus ECO-TECH '10*, 22.-24.11.2010, ss. 1-12.
- 19. S. Schlumberger, J. Bühler, Urban mining: Metal recovery from fly and filter ash in Waste to Energy plants, ASH 2012, Stockholm Sweden January 25-27, 2012, ss. 1-7.
- 20. S. Schlumberger, M. Schuster, S. Ringmann, R. Koralewska, Recovery of high purity zinc from filter ash produced during the thermal treatment of waste and inerting, *Waste Manage. Res.* **2007**, *25*, 547-555.
- 21. Y. S. Al-Degs, A. Ghrir, H. Khoury, G. M. Walker, M. Sunjuk and M. A. Al-Ghouti, Characterization and utilization of fly ash of heavy fuel oil generated in power stations, *Fuel Process Technol.* **2014**, *123*, 41-46.
- 22. A. M. Amer, Processing of Egyptian boiler-ash for extraction of vanadium and nickel, *Waste Manage*. **2002**, *22*, 515-520.
- F. Arroyo, O. Font, J. M. Chimenos, C. Fernández-Pereira, X. Querol and P. Coca, IGCC fly ash valorisation. Optimisation of Ge and Ga recovery for an industrial application, *Fuel Process Technol.* 2014, 124, 222-227.
- 24. S. Perämäki, *Method development for determination and recovery of rare earth elements from industrial fly ash*, PhD. Thesis, University of Jyväskylä, Finland, 2014.
- 25. A. Neaman, F. Moue'le', F. Trolard and G. Bourrie', Improved methods for selective dissolution of Mn oxides: applications for studying trace element associations, *Appl. Geochem.* **2004**, *19*, 973-979.
- 26. R. Pöykiö, M. Mäkelä, H. Nurmesniemi, O. Dahl and M. Oguchi, Application of the BRC Sequential Extraction Scheme for Assessing the Leaching of Elements in Wood-Based Ash Fractions from a Large-Sized (115 MW) Industrial Power Plant of a Pulp and Board Mill, *Waste Biomass Valor.* 2013, 4, 821-830.
- 27. R. Pöykiö, H. Nurmesniemi, P. Perämäki and T. Kuokkanen, Leachability of metals in fly ash from a pulp and paper mill complex and environmental risk characterization for eco-efficient utilization of the fly ash as a fertilizer, *Chem. Spec. Bioavailab*.**2005**, *17*, 1-9.

- T. Kinoshita, K. Yamaguchi, S. Akita, S. Nii, F. Kawaizumi and K. Takahashi, Hydrometallurgical recovery of zinc from ashes of automobile tire wastes, *Chemosphere*. 2005, 59, 1105-1111.
- 29. F-S. Zhang and H. Itoh, Extraction of metals from municipal solid waste incinerator fly ash by hydrothermal process, *J. Hazard. Mater.* **2006**, *136*, 663-670.
- 30. F. L. Bernardis, R. A. Grant and D. C. Sherrington, A review of methods of separation of the platinum-group metals through their chloro-complexes, *React Funct Polym.* **2005**, *65*, 205-217.
- 31. http://www.talvivaara.com/operations/Production_process, (09.03.2014).
- 32. A. E. Lewis, Review of metal sulphide precipitation, *Hydrometallurgy* **2010**, *104*, 222-234.
- 33. S. V. Vassilev, D. Baxter, L. K. Andersen and C. G. Vassileva, An overview of the composition and application of biomass ash.: Part 2. Potential utilisation, technological and ecological advantages and challenges, *Fuel.* 2013, 105, 19-39.
- K. Korpijärvi, R. Ryymin, T. Saarno, M. Reinikainen and M. Räisänen, Utilisation of ashes from co-combustion of peat and wood - Case study of a modern CHP-boiler in Finland, 25-27.1.2012, ss. 1-9.
- 35. S. V. Vassilev, D. Baxter, L. K. Andersen and C. G. Vassileva, An overview of the composition and application of biomass ash. Part 1. Phase-mineral and chemical composition and classification, *Fuel Process Technol.* **2013**, *105*, 40-76.
- 36. J. Temuujin, W. Rickard and A. van Riessen, Characterization of various fly ashes for preparation of geopolymers with advanced applications, *Adv. Powder Technol.* **2013**, *24*, 495-498.
- 37. A. Demeyer, J. C. Voundi Nkana and M. G. Verloo, Characteristics of wood ash and influence on soil properties and nutrient uptake: an overview, *Bioresour. Technol.* **2001**, *77*, 287-295.
- A. T. Lima, L. M. Ottosen, A. J. Pedersen and A. B. Ribeiro, Characterization of fly ash from bio and municipal waste, *Biomass Bioenergy*. 2008, 32, 277-282.
- 39. B-M. Steenari and O. Lindqvist, Fly ash characteristics in co-combustion of wood with coal, oil or peat, *Fuel* **1999**, *78*, 479-488.
- 40. S. V. Vassilev, D. Baxter and C. G. Vassileva, An overview of the behaviour of biomass during combustion: Part I. Phase-mineral transformations of organic and inorganic matter, *Fuel* **2013**, *112*, 391-449.
- 41. S. V. Vassilev and C. G. Vassileva, A new approach for the classification of coal fly ashes based on their origin, composition, properties, and behaviour, *Fuel* **2007**, *86*, 1490-1512.
- 42. X. Querol, J. Fernández-Turiel and A. López-Soler, Trace elements in coal and their behavior during combustion in a large power station, *Fuel* **1995**, 74, 331-343.
- 43. L. Karvonen, J. Pesonen, V. Kuokkanen and T. Kuokkanen, *Tuhkan rakeistus Pohjois-Pohjanmaalla. Tuhkien jakeistus, niiden kemialliset ominaisuudet ja*

hyödyntämispotentiaali, EAKR-hanke "Tuhkan rakeistus Pohjois-Pohjanmaalla, tutkimusraportti, 2012, 105 s.

- 44. M. Ahmaruzzaman, A review on the utilization of fly ash, *Prog. Energ. Combust.* **2010**, *36*, 327-363.
- Z. T. Yao, X. S. Ji, P. K. Sarker, J. H. Tang, L. Q. Ge, M. S. Xia and Y. Q. Xi, A comprehensive review on the applications of coal fly ash, *Earth-Sci. Rev.* 2015, 141, 105-121.
- 46. J. Vehlow, B. Bergfeldt, C. Wilén, J. Ranta, H. Schwaiger, H.J.M. Visser, S. Gu, E. Gyftopoulou and J. Brammer, Management of Solid Residues in Waste-to-Energy and Biomass Systems. FZKA 7347, Forschungszentrum Karlsruhe in der Helmholz-Gemeinschaft Wissenschaftliche Berichte, Karlsruhe, Germany, 2007.
- 47. O. Dahl, H. Nurmesniemi, R. Pöykiö and G. Watkins, Comparison of the characteristics of bottom ash and fly ash from a medium-size (32 MW) municipal district heating plant incinerating forest residues and peat in a fluidized-bed boiler, *Fuel Process Technol.* **2009**, *90*, 871-878.
- S. Wang, A. Miller, E. Llamazos, F. Fonseca and L. Baxter, Biomass fly ash in concrete: Mixture proportioning and mechanical properties, *Fuel* 2008, 87, 365-371.
- 49. Decree on Fertilizer Products 24/11 by the Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, http://www.finlex.fi/data/normit/37638-11024fi.pdf (17.11.2014).
- 50. Valtioneuvoston asetus eräiden jätteiden hyödyntämisestä maarakentamisessa annetun valtioneuvoston asetuksen liitteiden muuttamisesta, http://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/2009/20090403, (02.04.2014).
- Jätelaki (646/2011), http://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/2011/20110646, (10.08.2014).
- Directive 2008/98/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 November 2008 on waste and repealing certain Directives, http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2008:312:0003:0030:en: PDF, (16.09.2014).
- 53. Jäteverolaki, http://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/2010/20101126, (11.08.2014).
- End of Waste Criteria. Final report, JRC European Commission, 2008, http://susproc.jrc.ec.europa.eu/documents/Endofwastecriteriafinal.pdf, (02.02.2015).
- J. Vehlow, H. Braun, K. Horch, A. Merz, J. Schneider, L. Stieglitz and H. Vogg, Semi-technical demonstration of the 3R process, *Waste Manage. Res.* 1990, *8*, 461-472.
- 56. J. Fellner, J. Lederer, A. Purgar, A. Winterstetter, H. Rechberger, F. Winter and D. Laner, Evaluation of resource recovery from waste incineration residues The case of zinc, *Waste Manage*. **2015**, *37*, 95-103.

- 57. K. Fedje K., L. Yillin and A. -M Strömvall, Remediation of metal polluted hotspot areas through enhanced soil washing Evaluation of leaching methods, *J. Environ. Manage.* **2013**, *128*, 489-496.
- 58. L. Muchova, E. Bakker and P. Rem, Precious Metals in Municipal Solid Waste Incineration Bottom Ash, *Focus* **2009**, *9*, 107-116.
- 59. http://www.inashco.com, (15.08.2014).
- 60. P. M. Nude, J. M. Asigri, S. M. Yidana, E. Arhin, G. Foli and J. M. Kutu, Identifying Pathfinder Elements for Gold in Multi-Element Soil Geochemical Data from the Wa-Lawra Belt, Northwest Ghana: A Multivariate Statistical Approach, **2012**, *3*, 62-70.
- 61. R. J. Seymore and J. I. O'Farrelly, Platinum-group metals in *Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology*, Wiley Online Library, 2012, 1-37.
- 62. R. Salminen (ed.), Alueellinen geokemiallinen kartoitus Suomessa vuosina 1982-1994. Tutkimusraportti 130, Geologian Tutkimuskeskus, Vammala, 1995.
- 63. Active Metal Ore Mines and Current Projects, Geological Survey of Finland, http://www.gtk.fi/export/sites/fi/tietopalvelut/kartat/GTK_kaivokset_j a_tutkimuskohteet.pdf, (03.04.2015).
- 64. Mustavaaran kaivos, http://www.mustavaarankaivos.com/en/environment, (03.04.2015).
- 65. K. K. Chatterjee, *Uses of Metals and Metallic Minerals*, 1st Edition, New Age International (P) Ltd., Publishers, New Delhi, 2007.
- 66. T. E. Graedel, J. Allwood, J. P. Birat, M. Bucher, C. Hagelűken, B. K. Reck, S. F. Sibley and G. Sonnemann, *Recycling Rates of Metals: A Status Report A Report of the Working Group on Global Metal Flows to the International Resource Panel*, UNEP, 2011.
- 67. The main metallogenic zones of Finland, Geological Survey of Finland, http://www.gtk.fi/export/sites/fi/geologia/luonnonvarat/kartat/GTK_metallogeeniset_vyohykkeet.pdf, (03.09.2014).
- 68. D.R.H. Green, M.J. Cooper, C.R. German and P.A. Wilson, Optimization of an inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectrometry method for the rapid determination of high-precision Mg/Ca and Sr/Ca in foraminiferal calcite, *Geochem. Geophys. Geosyst.* **2003**, *4*, 8404.
- 69. J. N. Miller and J. C. Miller, *Statistics and Chemometrics for Analytical Chemistry*, 6th Edition, Pearson Educatioin Limited, Dorchester, 2010, 37, 113-114, 125, 266.
- D. L. Massart, B. G. M. Vandeginste, S. N. Deming, Y. Michotte and L. Kaufman, *Chemometrics: a textbook*, 1st Edition, Elsevier, Amsterdam, the Netherlands, 1988, 13, 47.
- 71. FINAS. Opas akkreditointivaatimusten soveltamiseksi ympäristönäytteenotossa, FINAS- akkreditointipalvelu, Espoo, 2014, 13-17.
- 72. A. Väisänen, Development of methods for toxic element analysis in samples with environmental concern by ICP-AES and ETAAS, PhD. Thesis, University of Jyväskylä, Finland, 2002.

- K. Kupiec, P. Konieczka and J. Namieśnik, Prospects for the Production, Research and Utilization of Reference Materials, *Crit. Rev. Anal. Chem.* 2009, 39, 311-322.
- 74. J. Nölte, *ICP Emission Spectrometry, A Practical Guide*, 1st Edition, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, 2003, 1-267.
- 75. A. Ilander, *Development of ultrasound-assisted digestion methods for the determination of toxic element concentrations in ash samples by ICP-OES*, PhD. Thesis, University of Jyväskylä, Finland, 2011.
- 76. C. Dubuisson, E. Poussel, J. L. Todol and J. M. Mermet, Effect of sodium during the aerosol transport and filtering in inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry, *Spectrochim. Acta* **1998**, *53*, 593-600.
- 77. J-L. Todol'1 and J. M. Mermet, Acid interferences in atomic spectrometry: analyte signal effects and subsequent reduction, *Spectrochim. Acta B* **1999**, *54*, 895-929.
- 78. C. Dubuisson, E. Poussel, J. M. Mermet and J-L Todol´ı, Comparison of the effect of acetic acid with axially and radially viewed inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry: influence of the operating conditions, J. Anal. At. Spectrom. 1998, 13, 63-67.
- 79. E. H. van Veen and E. H. de Loos-Vollebregt, On the use of line intensity ratios and power adjustments to control matrix effects in inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry, *J. Anal. At. Spectrom.* **1999**, *14*, 831-838.
- 80. A. Väisänen and A. Ilander, Optimization of operating conditions of axially and radially viewed plasmas for the determination of trace element concentrations from ultrasound-assisted digests of soil samples contaminated by lead pellets, *Anal. Chim. Acta.* **2006**, *570*, 93-100.
- 81. J. M. Mermet, Use of magnesium as a test elementfor inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry diagnostics, *Anal. Chim. Acta* **1991**, 250, 85-94.
- 82. J. Dennaud, A. Howes, E. Poussel and J. M. Mermet, Study of ionic-toatomic line intensity ratios for two axial viewing-based inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometers, *Spectrochim. Acta B* **2001**, *56*, 101-112.
- 83. J. R. Dean, Inductively Coupled Plasma Spectrometry, in *Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology*, Wiley Online Library, 2007, ss. 1-33.
- C. Dubuisson, E. Poussel and J. M. Mermet, Comparison of Axially and Radially Viewed Inductively Coupled Plasma Atomic Emission Spectrometry in Terms of Signal-to-Background Ratio and Matrix Effects, J. Anal. At. Spectrom. 1997, 12, 281-286.
- 85. E. Tognoni, M. Hidalgo, A. Canals, G. Cristoforetti, S. Legnaioli, A. Salvetti and V. Palleschi, Combination of the ionic-to-atomic line intensity ratios from two test elements for the diagnostic of plasma temperature and electron number density in Inductively Coupled Plasma Atomic Emission Spectroscopy, Spectrochim. Acta B 2007, 62, 435-443.

- 86. C. Dubuisson, E. Poussel and J. M. Mermet, Comparison of ionic line-based internal standardization with axially and radially viewed inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry to compensate for sodium effects on accuracy, *J. Anal. At. Spectrom.* **1998**, *13*, 1265-1269.
- 87. A. Ilander and A. Väisänen, An ultrasound-assisted digestion method for the determination of toxic element concentrations in ash samples by inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry, *Anal. Chim. Acta.* **2007**, *602*, 195-201.
- 88. A. Ilander and A. Väisänen, The determination of trace element concentrations in fly ash samples using ultrasound-assisted digestion followed with inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry, *Ultrason. Sonochem.* **2009**, *16*, 763-768.
- 89. I. B. Brenner and A. T. Zander, Axially and radially viewed inductively coupled plasmas a critical review, *Spectrochim. Acta B* **2000**, *55*, 1195-1240.
- E. Abad-Peña, M. T. Larrea-Marín, M. E. Villanueva-Tagle and M. S. Pomares-Alfonso, Multielemental inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry analysis of nickeliferous minerals, *Talanta* 2014, 124, 79-88.
- 91. A. De Klerk and C. J. Rademeyer, Effect of Sodium on the Determination of Some Noble Metals With Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry, J. Anal. At. Spectrom. **1997**, *12*, 1221-1223.
- 92. N. S. Mokgalaka, R. I. McCrindle, B. M. Botha and L. Marjanovic, Internal Standard Method for the Determination of Au and some Platinum Group Metals Using Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry, *S. Afr. J. Chem.* **2002**, *55*, 72-86.
- 93. A. Marucco, C. Marcolli and R. Magarini, ICP-OES Analysis of Gold Alloys Using Yttrium or Indium as Internal Standard, *Atom. Spectrosc.* **1999**, 20, 134-141.
- 94. W. Wang, S. Sang, W. Hao, R. Wang, J. Zhang, P. Duan, Y. Qin and S. Xu, A cut-off grade for gold and gallium in coal, *Fuel* **2015**, *147*, 62-66.
- 95. D. Manchanda, The Role of Inductively Coupled Plasma-Optical Emission Spectrometry in Determining the Fineness of Precious Metals, *Platinum Metals Rev.* **2011**, *55*, 281-283.
- 96. M. Steharnik, M. Todorović, D. Manojlović, D. Stanković, J. Mutić and V. Trujić, Determination of trace elements in refined gold samples by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry, *J. Serb. Chem. Soc.* 2013, 78, 565-577.
- 97. S. Arpadjan, L. Jordanova and I. Karadjova, Reductive coprecipitation and extraction as separation methods for the determination of gold in copper concentrates by AAS and ICP-AES, *Fresen. J. Anal. Chem.* **1993**, *347*, 480-482.
- 98. P. Petrova, S. Velichkov, N. Velitchkova, I. Havezov and N. Daskalova, Problems, possibilities and limitations of inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry in the determination of platinum, palladium and rhodium in samples with different matrix composition, *Spectrochim. Acta B* **2010**, *65*, 130-136.

- 99. N. K. Roy and M. Mistry, Determination of Au, Pd, and Pt in Copper Ores and Concentrates by GFAAS and ICP-OES, *Atom. Spectr.* 2001, 22, 356-359.
- 100. V. G. Torgov, T. M. Korda, M. G. Demidova, E. A. Gus'kova and G. L. Bukhbinder, ICP AES determination of platinum group elements and gold in collective extract and strip product solution in analysis of geological samples, J. Anal. At. Spectrom. 2009, 24, 1551-1557.
- 101. R. K. Malhotra, K. Satyanarayana and G. V. Ramanaiah, Determination of Au, Pd, Pt, and Rh in Rocks, Ores, Concentrates, and Sulfide Float Samples by ICP-OES/FAAS After Reductive Coprecipitation Using Se as Collector, *J. Anal. At. Spectrom.* **1999**, 20, 92-102.
- 102. M. Niemelä, S. Pitkäaho, S. Ojala, R. L. Keiski and P. Perämäki, Microwave-assisted aqua regia digestion for determining platinum, palladium, rhodium and lead in catalyst materials, *Microchim. J.* 2012, 101, 75-79.
- 103. P. Kovacheva and R. Djingova, Ion-exchange method for separation and concentration of platinum and palladium for analysis of environmental samples by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry, *Anal. Chim. Acta* **2002**, *464*, 7-13.
- 104. A. V. Dyachkova, T. M. Malutina, T. Y. Alekseeva and Y. A. Karpov, Chemical Preparation of Samples of Dead Automobile Catalyzers for Subsequent Determination of Platinum, Palladium, and Rhodium Using Atomic Emission Spectrometry with Inductively Coupled Plasma, *Inorg. Mater.* 2012, 48, 1272-1278.
- 105. R. Vlašánkova, V. Otruba, J. Bendl, M. Fišera and V. Kanický, Preconcentration of platinum group metals on modified silicagel and their determination by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry and inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry in airborne particulates, *Talanta* **1999**, *48*, 839-846.
- 106. K. C. Sekhar, K. K. Gupta, S. Bhattacharya and S. Chakravarthy, The determination of gold in ore samples by inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry (ICP-OES), *Atom. Spectrosc.* 2004, 25, 165-169.
- 107. K. Smolander and M. Kauppinen, Direct determination of gold by d.c. argon plasma emission spectrometry, *Anal. Chim. Acta.* **1991**, 248, 569-574.
- 108. N. Zhang, Y. Ma, Y. Shen and X. Gao, Determination of Platinum, Palladium, Ruthenium, Rhodium, and Iridium in Ultrabasic Rock from the Great Dyke of Zimbabwe by Inductively Coupled Plasma–Optical Emission Spectrometry, *Anal. Lett.* 2014, 47, 2072-2079.
- 109. N. Daskalova and I. Boevski, Spectral interferences in the determination of trace elements in environmental materials by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry, *Spectrochim. Acta B.* **1999**, *54*, 1099-1122.
- 110. A. Ilander and A. Väisänen, Control of matrix interferences by multiple linear regression models in the determination of arsenic and lead concentrations in fly ashes by inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry, *J. Anal. At. Spectrom.* **2010**, *25*, 1587.

- 111. A. Väisänen, R. Suontamo and J. Rintala, Control of matrix interferences by the multiple linear regression model in the determination of arsenic, antimony and tin in lead pellets by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry, J. Anal. At. Spectrom. **2002**, 17, 274-276.
- 112. R. Matilainen and J. Tummavuori, Determination of Boron in Fertilizers by Inductively Coupled Plasma-Atomic Emission Spectrometry: Studies of Some Spectral Interferences at Different Wavelenths, J. AOAC Int. **1995**, 78, 598-604.
- 113. T. Eklin, *Development of analytical procedures with industrial samples for atomic emission and atomic absorption spectrometry,* PhD. Thesis, University of Jyväskylä, 1999.
- 114. R. Matilainen and J. Tummavuori, Determination of Calcium in Certain Fertilizers by Inductively Coupled Plasma Atomic Emission Spectrometry: Studies of Some Spectral and Interelement Effects at Different Wavelenths, J. AOAC Int. **1997**, 80, 294-297.
- 115. R. Matilainen and J. Tummavuori, Iron Determination in Fertilizers by Inductively Coupled Plasma Atomic Emission Spectrometry: Study of Spectral and Interelement Effects at Different Wavelenths, J. AOAC Int. 1996, 79, 22-28.
- 116. R. Matilainen and J. Tummavuori, Determination of Magnesium in Fertilizers by Inductively Coupled Plasma Atomic Emission Spectrometry: Studies of Some Spectral and Interelement Effects at Different Wavelenths, J. AOAC Int. 1995, 78, 1134-1140.
- 117. R. Matilainen and J. Tummavuori, Determination of Sulfur in Fertilizers by Inductively Coupled Plasma-Atomic Emission Spectrometry: Spectral and Interelement Effects at Various Wavelenths, *J. AOAC Int.* **1996**, 79, 1026-1035.
- 118. C. B. Boss and K. J. Fredeen, Concepts, Instrumentation and Techniques in Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry, 2nd Edition, Perkin Elmer Corporation, Norwalk, 1999, 1-120.
- 119. A. Asfaw and G. Wibetoe, Potential of Solid Sampling Electrothermal Vaporization for solving spectral interference in Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry, *Spectrochim. Acta B* **2009**, *64*, 363-368.
- 120. B. A. Zarcinas, Comparison of the lead 168-nm and 220-nm analytical lines in high iron and aluminium matrices by inductively coupled plasmaoptical emission spectrometry, *Sci. Total Environ.* **2002**, *295*, 241-244.
- 121. Winlab32 for ICP Instrument Control Software, http://conquerscientific.com/wp-content/ad_images/perkin-elmer-icpoes-winlab-user-guide.pdf, (12.10.2014)
- 122. G.S. Reddi and C.R.M. Rao, Analytical techniques for the determination of precious metals in geological and related materials, *Analyst* **1999**, *124*, 1531-1540.
- 123. S. Landau and B. S. Everett, A Handbook of Statistical Analyses using SPSS, 1st Edition, Chapman&Hall/CRC Press, 2004, 123.

- 124. R. Matilainen, *Development of methods for fertilizer analysis by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry*, PhD. Thesis, University of Jyväskylä, 1997.
- 125. M. Ashokkumar and T. J. Mason, Sonochemistry, in *Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology*, Wiley Online Library, 2007, ss. 1-34.
- 126. J. L. Luque-García and M. D. Luque de Castro, Ultrasound: a powerful tool for leaching, *Trac-Trend. Anal. Chem.* **2003**, *22*, 41-47.
- 127. S. Seidi and Y. Yamini, Analytical sonochemistry; developments, applications, and hyphenations of ultrasound in sample preparation and analytical techniques, *Cent. Eur. J. Chem.* **2012**, *10*, 938-976.
- 128. K. S. Suslick, The Yearbook of Science & the Future 1994; Encyclopaedia Britannica: Chicago, 1994; pp 138-155.
- 129. M. D. L. de Castro and F. Priego-Capote, Lesser known ultrasoundassisted heterogeneous sample-preparation procedures, *Trac-Trend. Anal. Chem.* **2007**, *26*, 154-162.
- 130. I. de la Calle, N. Cabaleiro, I. Lavilla and C. Bendicho, Analytical evaluation of a cup-horn sonoreactor used for ultrasound-assisted extraction of trace metals from troublesome matrices, *Spectrochim. Acta B* **2009**, *64*, 874-883.
- 131. S. M. Stanišić, L. M. Ignjatović, D. D. Manojlović and B. P. Dojčinović, The comparison of sample extraction procedures for the determination of cations in soil by IC and ICP-AES, *Cent. Eur. J. Chem.* **2011**, *9*, 481-491.
- 132. C. Bendicho, F. Pena, M. Costas, N. Cabaleiro and I. Lavilla, Ultrasoundassisted pretreatment of solid samples in the context of green analytical chemistry, *Trac-Trend. Anal. Chem.* **2012**, *31*, 50-60.
- 133. A. Ilander and A. Väisänen, The determination of antimony and arsenic concentrations in fly ash by hydride generation inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry, *Anal. Chim. Acta* **2011**, *689*, 178-183.
- 134. T. G. Kazi, M. K. Jamali, M. B. Arain, H. I. Afridi, N. Jalbani, R. A. Sarfraz and R. Ansari, Evaluation of an ultrasonic acid digestion procedure for total heavy metals determination in environmental and biological samples, *J. Hazard. Mater.* **2009**, *161*, 1391-1398.
- 135. K. Ashley, R. N. Andrews, L. Cavazos and M. Demange, Ultrasonic extraction as a sample preparation technique for elemental analysis by atomic spectrometry, *J. Anal. At. Spectrom.* **2001**, *16*, 1147-1153.
- 136. F. V. M. Pontes, B. A. de O. Mendes, E. M. F. de Souza, F. N. Ferreira, L. I. D. da Silva, M. C. Carneiro, M. I. C. Monteiro, M. D. de Almeida, A. A. Neto and D. S. Vaitsman, Determination of metals in coal fly ashes using ultrasound-assisted digestion followed by inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry, *Anal. Chim. Acta.* 2010, 659, 55-59.
- 137. I. De La Calle, N. Cabaleiro, M. Costas, F. Pena, S. Gil, I. Lavilla and C. Bendicho, Ultrasound-assisted extraction of gold and silver from environmental samples using different extractants followed by electrothermal-atomic absorption spectrometry, *Microchem. J.* 2011, 97, 93-100.

- 138. A. Held, G. N. Kramer, P. Robouch and U. Wätjen, *The Certification of the Mass Fractions of As, Cd, Co, Cr, Cu, Fe, Hg, Mn, Ni, Pb, Sb, Se, Tl, V and Zn in fly ash BCR-176R Report EUR 22667 EN, Belgium, 2007.*
- 139. H. Hasegawa, I. M. M. Rahman, Y. Egawa, H. Sawai, Z. A. Begum, T. Maki and S. Mizutani, Recovery of the Rare Metals from Various Waste Ashes with the Aid of Temperature and Ultrasound Irradiation Using Chelants, *Water Air Soil Pollut*. 2014, 225, 2112-2124.
- 140. J. R. Bacon and C. M. Davidson, Is there a future for sequential chemical extraction? *Analyst.* **2008**, *133*, 25-46.
- 141. A. Tessier, P. G. C. Campbell and M. Bisson, Sequential extraction procedure for the speciation of particulate trace metals, *Anal. Chem.* **1979**, *51*, 844-851.
- 142. G. Rauret, J. Lopez-Sanchez F., A. Sahuquillo, R. Rubio, C. Davidson, A. Ure and Ph Quevauviller, Improvement of the BCR three step sequential extraction procedure prior to the certification of new sediment and soil reference materials, *J. Environ. Monit.* **1999**, *1*, 57-61.
- 143. H. Nurmesniemi, R. Poykio, T. Kuokkanen and J. Ramo, Chemical sequential extraction of heavy metals and sulphur in bottom ash and in fly ash from a pulp and paper mill complex, *Waste Manag. Res.* **2008**, *26*, 389-399.
- 144. T. Kuokkanen, R. Pöykiö, H. Nurmesniemi and J. Rämö, Sequential leaching of heavy metals and sulfur in bottom ash and fly ash from the cocombustion of wood and peat at a municipal district heating plant, *Chem. Spec. Bioaval.* **2006**, *18*, 131-142.
- 145. O. Dahl, R. Pöykiö and H. Nurmesniemi, Concentrations of heavy metals in fly ash from a coal-fired power plant with respect to the new Finnish limit values, *J. Mater. Cycles Waste Manag.* **2008**, *10*, 87-92.
- 146. J. Kalembkiewicz and U. Chmielarz, Functional speciation and leachability of titanium group from industrial fly ash, *Fuel* **2014**, *123*, 73-78.
- 147. A. Väisänen and A. Kiljunen, Ultrasound-assisted sequential extraction method for the evaluation of mobility of toxic elements in contaminated soils, *Int. J. Environ. Anal. Chem.* **2005**, *85*, 1037-1049.
- 148. M. B. Arain, T. G. Kazi, M. K. Jamali, J. A. Baig, H. I. Afridi, N. Jalbani and R. A. Sarfraz, Comparison of Different Extraction Approaches for Heavy Metal Partitioning in Sediment Samples, *Pedosphere* **2009**, *19*, 476-485.
- 149. S. Canepari, E. Cardarelli, S. Ghighi and L. Scimonelli, Ultrasound and microwave-assisted extraction of metals from sediment: a comparison with the BCR procedure, *Talanta* **2005**, *66*, 1122-1130.
- 150. C. M. Davidson and G. Delevoye, Effect of ultrasonic agitation on the release of copper, iron, manganese and zinc from soil and sediment using the BCR three-stage sequential extraction, *J. Environ. Monit.* **2001**, *3*, 398-403.
- 151. M. B. Arain, T. G. Kazi, M. K. Jamali, N. Jalbani, H. I. Afridi and J. A. Baig, Speciation of heavy metals in sediment by conventional, ultrasound and microwave assisted single extraction methods: A comparison with

modified sequential extraction procedure, J. Hazard. Mater. 2008, 154, 998-1006.

- 152. T. G. Kazi, M. K. Jamali, A. Siddiqui, G. H. Kazi, M. B. Arain and H. I. Afridi, An ultrasonic assisted extraction method to release heavy metals from untreated sewage sludge samples, *Chemosphere* **2006**, *63*, 411-420.
- 153. E. Dabek-Zlotorzynska, M. Kelly, H. Chen and C. L. Chakrabarti, Evaluation of capillary electrophoresis combined with a BCR sequential extraction for determining distribution of Fe, Zn, Cu, Mn, and Cd in airborne particulate matter, *Anal. Chim. Acta.* **2003**, *498*, 175-187.
- 154. M. Dutta, K. Chandrasekhar, S. Dutta and K. Das, Microwave-assisted Speciation Studies in Fly Ash by AAS and ICP-MS: Comparison Between Tessier and BCR Sequential Extraction Schemes, *Atom. Spectrosc.* **2005**, *26*, 137-144.
- 155. M. Dutta, K. Chandrasekhar and A. K. Das, ICP-MS Multispeciation in Certified Environmental Samples After Microwave-assisted Sequential Extraction, *Atom. Spectrosc.* **2005**, *26*, 14-18.
- 156. C. R. M. Rao, A. Sahuquillo and J. F. Lopez-Sanchez, A review of the different methods applied in environmental geochemistry for single and sequential extraction of trace elements in soils and related materials, *Water Air Soil. Pollut.* **2008**, *189*, 291-333.
- 157. F. Trolard, G. Bourrie, E. Jeanroy, A. J. Herbillon and H. Martin, Trace metals in natural iron oxides from laterites: A study using selective kinetic extraction, *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta.* **1995**, *59*, 1285-1297.
- 158. A. M. Ure, P. Quevauviller, H. Muntau and B. Griepink, Speciation of Heavy Metals in Soils and Sediments. An Account of the Improvement and Harmonization of Extraction Techniques Undertaken Under the Auspices of the BCR of the Commission of the European Communities, *Int. J. Environ. Anal. Chem.* **1993**, *51*, 135-151.
- 159. C. M. Davidson, A. S. Hursthouse, D. M. Tognarelli, A. M. Ure and G. J. Urquhart, Should acid ammonium oxalate replace hydroxylammonium chloride in step 2 of the revised BCR sequential extraction protocol for soil and sediment? *Anal. Chim. Acta* 2004, *508*, 193-199.
- K. J. Hong, S. Tokunaga and T. Kajiuchi, Extraction of heavy metals from MSW incinerator fly ashes by chelating agents, *J. Hazard. Mater.* 2000, 75, 57-73.
- 161. K. Karlfeldt Fedje, C. Ekberg, G. Skarnemark and B-M Steenari, Removal of hazardous metals from MSW fly ash An evaluation of ash leaching methods, *J. Hazard. Mater.* **2010**, *173*, 310-317.
- 162. M. A. Al-Ghouti, Y. S. Al-Degs, A. Ghrair, H. Khoury and M. Ziedan, Extraction and separation of vanadium and nickel from fly ash produced in heavy fuel power plants, *Chem. Eng. J.* **2011**, *173*, 191-197.
- 163. K. Huang, K. Inoue, H. Harada, H. Kawakita and K. Ohto, Leaching of heavy metals by citric acid from fly ash generated in municipal waste incineration plants, *J. Mater. Cycles Waste Manag.* **2011**, *13*, 118-126.

- 164 H. Sawada and T. Murakami, Oxalic acid, in *Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology*, Wiley Online Library, 2000, ss. 1-19.
- 165. H-Y Wu and Y-P Ting, Metal extraction from municipal solid waste (MSW) incinerator fly ash – Chemical leaching and fungal bioleaching, *Enzyme Microb. Technol.* 2006, *38*, 839-847.
- 166. F. Arroyo, O. Font, F. Fernández-Pereira, X. Querol, J. M. Chimenos and H. Zeegers, Germanium and Gallium Extraction from Gasification Coal Fly ash: Optimization for Up-scaling a Recovery Process, *World of Coal Ash Conference*, 4.-7.5.2009, ss. 1-9.
- 167. F. Anjum, M. Shahid, S. Bukhari and J. H. Potgieter, Combined ultrasonic and bioleaching treatment of hospital waste incinerator bottom ash with simultaneous extraction of selected metals, *Environ. Technol.* **2014**, *35*, 262-270.
- 168. G. W. Stevens, T. C. Lo and M. H. I. Baird, Extraction, liquid-liquid, in *Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology*, Wiley Online Library, 2007, ss. 1-62.
- J. Rydberg, M. Cox, C. Musikas and G. R. Choppin (ed.) Solvent Extraction Principles and Practice, Revised and Expanded, 2nd Edition, CRC Press, 2004, 11.
- 170. S. Virolainen, *Hydrometallurgical recovery of valuable metals from secondary raw materials*, PhD. Thesis, Lappeenranta University of Technology, Lappeenranta, Finland, 2013.
- 171. G. M. Ritcey, Solvent Extraction in Hydrom etallurgy: Pres ent and Future, **2006**, *11*, 137-152. *Tsinghua Sci. Technol.*
- 172. S. Kedari, T. Coll, A. Fortuny and A. Sastre, Third Phase Formation in the Solvent Extraction System Ir(IV)—Cyanex 923, *Solvent Extr. Ion Exc.* 2005, 23, 545-559.
- 173. Y. F. Shen and W. Y. Xue, Recovery palladium, gold and platinum from hydrochloric acid solution using 2-hydroxy-4-sec-octanoyl diphenyl-ketoxime, *Sep. Purif. Technol.* **2007**, *56*, 278-283.
- 174. S. Kedari, M. T. Coll, A. Fortuny, E. Goralska and A. M. Sastre, Liquid-Liquid Extraction of Ir, Ru, and Rh from Chloride Solutions and Their Separation Using Different Commercially Available Solvent Extraction Reagents, *Solvent Extr. Ion Exc.* **2005**, *23*, 4, 545-559.
- 175. B. Swain, J. Jeong, S. Kim and J. Lee, Separation of platinum and palladium from chloride solution by solvent extraction using Alamine 300, *Hydrometallurgy* **2010**, *104*, 1-7.
- 176. B. Ramachandra Reddy, B. Raju, Jin Young Lee and Hyung Kyu Park, Process for the separation and recovery of palladium and platinum from spent automobile catalyst leach liquor using LIX 84I and Alamine 336, *J. Hazard. Mater.* **2010**, *180*, 253-258.
- 177. B. Raju, J. Rajesh Kumar, Jin-Young Lee, Hyuk-Sung Kwonc, M. Lakshmi Kantam and B. Ramachandra Reddy, Separation of platinum and rhodium from chloride solutions containing aluminum, magnesium and iron using

solvent extraction and precipitation methods, J. Hazard. Mater. 2012, 227–228, 142-147.

- 178. P. P. Sun and M. S. Lee, Mixer-settler operation for the recovery of platinum, iron and hydrochloric acid from the leaching solution of spent petroleum reforming catalysts, *J. Ind. Eng. Chem.* **2015**, *21*, 134-137.
- 179. J. Y. Lee, B. Raju, B. N. Kumar, J. R. Kumar, H. K. Park and B. R. Reddy, Solvent extraction separation and recovery of palladium and platinum from chloride leach liquors of spent automobile catalyst, *Sep. Purif. Technol.* **2010**, *73*, 213-218.
- 180. R. S. Marinho, J. Carlos Afonso and J. W. S. D. da Cunha, Recovery of platinum from spent catalysts by liquid–liquid extraction in chloride medium, *J. Hazard. Mater.* **2010**, *179*, 488-494.
- 181. C-Y Peng and T-H Tsai, Solvent extraction of palladium(II) from acidic chloride solutions using tri-octyl/decyl ammonium chloride (Aliquat 336), -Desalination and Water Treatment. 2014, 52, 1101-1108.
- 182. M. Tanaka, K. Koyama, H. Narita and T. Oishi, Design for Innovative Value Towards a Sustainable Society, Proceedings in Proceedings of EcoDesign 2011: 7th International Symposium on Environmentally Conscious Design and Inverse Manufacturing, Springer Netherlands, 2012, ss. 507-512.
- 183. H. Narita, M. Tanaka and K. Morisaku, Palladium extraction with N,N,N,N['] -tetra-n-octyl-thiodiglycolamide, *Minerals Eng.* **2008**, 21, 483-488.
- 184. M. Gharabaghi, M. Irannajad and A. R. Azadmehr, Selective Sulphide Precipitation of Heavy Metals from Acidic Polymetallic Aqueous Solution by Thioacetamide, *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.* **2012**, *51*, 954-963.
- 185. Z. Djedidi, M. Bouda, M. A. Souissi, R. B. Cheikh, G. Mercier, R. D. Tyagi and J-F Blais, Metals removal from soil, fly ash and sewage sludge leachates by precipitation and dewatering properties of the generated sludge, *J. Hazard. Mater.* 2009, 172, 1372-1382.
- M. M. Marchioretto, H. Bruning and W. Rulkens, Heavy metals precipitation in sewage sludge, *Sep. Sci. Technol.* 2005, 40, 3393-3405.
- 187. H. Tokuda, D. Kuchar, N. Mihara, M. Kubota, H. Matsuda and T. Fukuta, Study on reaction kinetics and selective precipitation of Cu, Zn, Ni and Sn with H2S in single-metal and multi-metal systems, *Chemosphere* **2008**, *73*, 1448-1452.
- 188. Mineraalivarannot, Talvivaara, http://www.talvivaara.com/toiminta/mineraalivarannot, (11.10.2013).
- 189. A. Väisänen, J. Valkonen, S. Perämäki, V. Soikkeli and R. Ryymin, Menetelmä tuhkan, erityisesti lentotuhkan, käsittelemiseksi, Patent number 123432, 2013, 1-20.
- 190. P. Welk, Separating platinum group elements from complex acidic solutions of base metals, CA Patent, CA 2406328, 2002.
- 191. A. Bax, G. M. Dunn and J. D. Lewins, Recovery of platinum group metals, US Patent, WO 2004090178 A1, 2004.

- 192. D. Feng, C. Aldrich and H. Tan, Treatment of acid mine drainage by use of heavy metal precipitation and ion exchange, *Miner. Eng.* **2000**, *13*, 623-642.
- 193. J. Jandová, K. Lisá, H. Vu and F. Vranka, Separation of copper and cobaltnickel sulphide concentrates during processing of manganese deep ocean nodules, *Hydrometallurgy* **2005**, *77*, 75-79.
- 194. G. Figueroa, J. Valenzuela, J. Parga, V. Vazquez and A. Valenzuela, Recovery of Gold and Silver and Removal of Copper, Zinc and Lead Ions in Pregnant and Barren Cyanide Solutions, *Materials Sciences and Applications* 2015, 6, 171-182.
- 195. A. Lewis and A. Swartbooi, Factors Affecting Metal Removal in Mixed Sulfide Precipitation, *Chem. Eng. Technol.* **2006**, *29*, 277-280.
- 196. A. Lewis and R. van Hille, An exploration into the sulphide precipitation method and its effect on metal sulphide removal, *Hydrometallurgy* **2006**, *81*, 197-204.
- 197. A. H. M. Veeken, S. de Vries, A. van der Mark and W. H. Rulkens, Selective Precipitation of Heavy Metals as Controlled by a Sulfide-Selective Electrode, *Sep. Sci. Technol.* **2003**, *38*, 1-19.
- 198. N. Karbanee, R. P. van Hille and A. E. Lewis, Controlled Nickel Sulfide Precipitation Using Gaseous Hydrogen Sulfide, *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.* **2008**, 47, 1596-1602.
- 199. A. Shibayama, T. Otomo, Y. Takasaki, Y. Cao, T. Murakami, K. Watanabe and H. Inoue, Separation and Recovery of Valuable Metals from Automobile Shredder Residue (ASR) Fly Ash by Wet Processing, *Int. J. Soc. Mater. Eng. Resour.* **2006**, *13*, 54-59.
- 200. National Institute of Standards & Technology. Certificate of Analysis. Standard reference material® 1633b (Constituent Elements in Coal Fly Ash), https://www-

s.nist.gov/srmors/certificates/1633b.pdf?CFID=2862587&CFTOKEN=b08e afcb5f7fc20a-7F92AB8A-CB93-9020-

33A976A5D9FE1885&jsessionid=f030298643408fbb37271e3a39473f6342a2, (11.10.2014).

- 201. SFS-EN, 2000. The European standard SFS-EN 13037. Soil improvers and growing media. Determination of pH. Finnish Standards Association SFS. Finnish Environment Institute, Helsinki, 2000.
- 202. J. Medved, V. Streško, J. Kubová and J. Polakovičová, Efficiency of decomposition procedures for the determination of some elements in soils by atomic spectroscopic methods, *Fresenius Journal of Analytical Chemistry* **1998**, 360, 219-224.
- 203. H. Rönkkömäki, R. Pöykiö, H. Nurmesniemi, K. Popov, E. Merisalu, T. Tuomi and I. Välimäki, Particle size distribution and dissolution properties of metals in cyclone fly ash, *Int. J. Environ. Sci. Te.* **2008**, *5*, 485-494.
- 204. R. Poykio, H. Ronkkomaki, H. Nurmesniemi, P. Peramaki, K. Popov, I. Valimaki and T. Tuomi, Chemical and physical properties of cyclone fly ash

from the grate-fired boiler incinerating forest residues at a small municipal district heating plant (6MW), *J. Hazard. Mater.* **2009**, *162*, 1059-1064.

- 205. K. Manskinen, H. Nurmesniemi, R. Pöykiö and O. Dahl, Comparison of the Fertilizer Properties of Bottom Ash and Fly Ash from the 120 MW Power Plant of a Fluting Board Mill Incinerating Different Fuel Mixtures, J. Int. Environ. Appl. Sci. 2010, 5, 526-537.
- 206. M. Tanrıverdi, H. Mordoğan and Ü. İpekoğlu, Leaching of Ovacık gold ore with cyanide, thiourea and thiosulphate, *Minerals Eng.* **2005**, *18*, 363-365.
- 207. M. Salim Öncel, Mahir İnce and Mahmut Bayramoğlu, Leaching of silver from solid waste using ultrasound assisted thiourea method, *Ultrason. Sonochem.* **2005**, *12*, 237-242.
- 208. S. Nagib and K. Inoue, Recovery of lead and zinc from fly ash generated from municipal incineration plants by means of acid and/or alkaline leaching, *Hydrometallurgy* **2000**, *56*, 269-292.
- 209. C. A. Clausen and R. L. Smith, Removal of CCA from treated wood by oxalic acid extraction, steam explosion, and bacterial fermentation, *J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* **1998**, *20*, 251-257.
- 210. N. Kaakkolammi, *Metal recovery from chloride solution*, Lappeenranta University of Technology, Master`s thesis, Finland, 2007.
- Suomessa toimivat metallimalmikaivokset, http://fi.opasnet.org/fi/Suomessa_toimivat_metallimalmikaivokset, (04.02.2015).
- 212. Reserves & Resources of Pyhäsalmi mine, First Quantum Minerals Ltd., http://www.first-quantum.com/Our-Business/operatingmines/Pyhasalmi/Reserves-and-Resources/default.aspx, (18.06.2014).
- 213. Terästeollisuuden metallien kaivokset, Geologian Tutkimuskeskus, http://weppi.gtk.fi/aineistot/kaivosteollisuus/terasteollisuus.htm, (01.07.2014).
- Reserves & Resources of Kevitsa mine, http://www.firstquantum.com/Our-Business/operating-mines/Kevitsa/Reserves--Resources/default.aspx, (05.08.2014).